BIDDING DOCUMENT

For

Procurement of EPC Contract

For

Construction of Inter -modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh

VOLUME-1

BIDDING DOCUMENT

RFB: IN-IWAI-46606A-CW-RFB NCB No: CANW-1/IWAI/JMV/

Employer: Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India

Country: India

Issued on March, 2018

Inland waterways Authority of India (Ministry of Shipping, Govt of India)

PROJECT - Capacity Augmentation of River Ganga (NW-1)

File Ref:- IN / IWAI / WB / NW-1/ 4/Ghazipur / 2018.

IFB NO IN-IWAI-46606A-CW-RFB

NATIONAL COMPETITIVE BIDDING

NAME OF WORK	: Construction of inter Modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur, UP
PERIOD OF SALE OF BIDDING DOCUMENT	: FROM 27/03/2018 TO 25/05/2018 [14:30 Hrs]
TIME AND DATE OF PRE-BID CONFERENCE	: DATE 23/04/2018 TIME 14.30 HOURS
LAST DATE AND TIME FOR #RECEIPT OF BIDS	: DATE 25/05/2018 TIME 15:00 HOURS
* TIME AND DATE OF OPENING OF BIDS	: DATE 28/05/2018 TIME 15:00 HOURS
PLACE OF OPENING OF BIDS	 Inland Waterways Authority of India Project Management Unit – JMVP Jal Marg Vikas Project A-13, Sector -1, Noda [UP]
OFFICER INVITING BIDS	: Vice Chairman & Project Director [JMVP]

INVITATION FOR BID

(IFB)

Invitation for Bids (IFB)

Country: India

Project: Capacity Augmentation of NW-1 (Jal Marg Vikas)

loan number: 8752 IN

Procurement for EPC Contract for Construction of Inter-modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh for Capacity Augmentation of National Waterway-1 (River Ganga)

IN-IWAI-46606A-CW-RFB

1. This Invitation for Bids follows the General Procurement Notice for this Project that appeared in *Development Business*, issue no. *Nil* of *11 September*, *2014*.

2. The Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India has received financing from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development toward the cost of Capacity Augmentation of National Waterway – 1 (Jal Marg Vikas), and it intends to apply part of the proceeds of this loan to payments under the Contract for Procurement for EPC Contract for Construction of Inter-modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh.

3. The Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India now invites sealed bids from eligible and qualified bidders for Procurement for EPC Contract for Construction of Inter-modal IWT Terminal at Ghaziput, Uttar Pradesh to be constructed in 24 months from the date of award.

4. Bidding will be conducted through the National Competitive Bidding (NCB) procedures specified in the World Bank's *Guidelines: Procurement under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits*, and is open to all bidders from Eligible Source Countries as defined in the Guidelines.⁵

5. Interested eligible bidders may obtain further information from *Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India; Shri Pravir Pandey, e-mail vc.iwai@nic.in* and inspect the Bidding Documents at the address given below from *0930 to 1800 hrs IST*.

6. Qualifications requirements are provided in the bidding document. Additional details are provided in the Bidding Documents.

7. A complete set of Bidding Documents in *English* may be purchased by interested bidders on the submission of a written Application to the address below and upon payment of a non refundable fee⁷*INR* 5,000/-. The method of payment will be *Demand Draft*. The Bidding Documents will be sent by *Airmail /Courier*.

8. Bids must be delivered to the address below at or before *1500 hrs and 25/05/2018*. Electronic bidding *will* be permitted. Late bids will be rejected. Bids will be opened in the presence of the bidders' representatives who choose to attend in person at the address below at *1500 hrs and 28/05/2018*. All bids must be accompanied by a *"Bid Security"* of *INR 2,00,00,000.00 [Indian Rupees Two Crore]*

9. The address referred to above is: Shri Pravir Pandey, Vice Chairman & Project Director, Project Management Unit, Jal Marg Vikas Project

Address: A–13, Sector – 1 City: Noida, Gautam Buddha Nagar, Uttar Pradesh ZIP Code: 201301 Country: India Telephone: +91 1202543976 Facsimile number: +91 1202543976 Electronic mail address: vc.iwai@nic.in.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

VOLUME-1 : BIDDING DOCUMENT

Descriptions	Page No.
Part 1 – Bidding Procedures	6
Section I. Instructions to Bidders	7 - 23
Section II. Bid Data Sheet	24 - 33
Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	34 - 49
Section IV. Bidding Forms	50 - 82
Section V. Eligible Countries	83
Section VI. Bank Policy - Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices	84 - 85
Part 2 - Works Requirements	86 - 89
Section VII.: Conditions of Contract together with Schedules	90 - 240

VOLUME-2 : TECHNICAL SPECIFICATION AND DRAWINGS

VOLUME-3 : BILL OF QUANTITIES

Part 1 – Bidding Procedures

Section I. Instructions to Bidders

A. General

1.	Scope of Bid	1.1	In connection with the Invitation for Bids specified in the Bid Data
			Sheet (BDS), the Employer, as specified in the BDS, issues these
			Bidding Documents for the procurement of Works as specified in
			Section VII, Works Requirements. The name, identification, and
			number of lots (contracts) of this International Competitive
			Bidding (ICB) process are provided in the BDS.

- 1.2 Throughout these Bidding Documents:
 - a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form and delivered against receipt;
 - b) except where the context requires otherwise, words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular; and
 - c) "day" means calendar day.
- 2. Source of Funds
 2.1 The Borrower or Recipient (hereinafter called "Borrower") specified in the BDS has received or has applied for financing (hereinafter called "funds") from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development or the International Development Association (hereinafter called "the Bank") in an amount specified in the BDS,. The Borrower intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract(s) for which these Bidding Documents are issued.
 - 2.2 Payment by the Bank will be made only at the request of the Borrower and upon approval by the Bank, and will be subject, in all respects, to the terms and conditions of the Loan (or other financing) Agreement. The Loan (or financing) Agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the Loan (or other financing) account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, if such payment or import, to the knowledge of the Bank, is prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan (or other financing) Agreement or have any claim to the proceeds of the Loan (or other financing).
 - 3.1 The Bank requires compliance with its policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Section VI.
 - 3.2 In further pursuance of this policy, Bidders shall permit and shall cause its agents (whether declared or not), sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, or suppliers and any personnel thereof, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any prequalification process, bid
- 3. Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

submission, and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

- 4. Eligible Bidders
- 4.1 A Bidder may be a firm that is a private entity, a governmentowned entity - subject to ITB 4.5 - or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the Employer to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. **Unless specified in the BDS**, there is no limit on the number of members in a JV.
- 4.2 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this bidding process, if the Bidder:
 - a) Directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Bidder; or
 - b) Receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Bidder; or
 - c) Has the same legal representative as another Bidder; or
 - d) Has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Employer regarding this bidding process; or
 - Participates in more than one bid in this bidding process.
 Participation by a Bidder in more than one Bid will result in the disqualification of all Bids in which such Bidder is involved.
 However, this does not limit the inclusion of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
 - f) Or any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the works that are the subject of the bid; or
 - g) Or any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Employer or Borrower as Engineer for the Contract implementation;
 - Would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the project specified in the BDS ITB 2.1 that it provided or were provided by any affiliate that

directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with that firm; or

- i) Has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Borrower (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the loan) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the bidding documents or specifications of the contract, and/or the bid evaluation process of such contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Bank throughout the procurement process and execution of the contract.
- 4.3 A Bidder may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITB 4.7. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed sub-contractors or sub-consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.
- 4.4 A Bidder that has been sanctioned by the Bank in accordance with the above ITB 3.1, including in accordance with the Bank's Guidelines on Preventing and Combating Corruption in Projects Financed by IBRD Loans and IDA Credits and Grants ("Anti-Corruption Guidelines"), shall be ineligible to be prequalified for, bid for, or be awarded a Bank-financed contract or benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Bank shall have determined. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address **specified in the BDS**.
- 4.5 Bidders that are Government-owned enterprises or institutions in the Employer's Country may participate only if they can establish that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous (ii) operate under commercial law, and (iii) are not dependent agencies of the Employer. To be eligible, a government-owned enterprise or institution shall establish to the Bank's satisfaction, through all relevant documents, including its Charter and other information the Bank may request, that it: (i) is a legal entity separate from the government (ii) does not currently receive substantial subsidies or budget support; (iii) operates like any commercial enterprise, and, inter alia, is not obliged to pass on its surplus to the government, can acquire rights and liabilities, borrow funds and be liable for repayment of its debts, and can be declared bankrupt; and (iv) is not bidding for a contract to be awarded by the department or agency of the government which under their applicable laws or regulations is the

reporting or supervisory Employer of the enterprise or has the ability to exercise influence or control over the enterprise or institution.

- 4.6 A Bidder shall not be under suspension from bidding by the Employer as the result of the operation of a Bid–Securing Declaration.
- 4.7 Firms and individuals may be ineligible if so indicated in Section V and (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower's country prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower's country prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.
- 4.8 This bidding is open only to prequalified Bidders unless specified in the BDS.
- 4.9 A Bidder shall provide such evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Employer, as the Employer shall reasonably request.
- 5.1 The materials, equipment and services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the Bank may have their origin in any country subject to the restrictions specified in Section V, Eligible Countries, and all expenditures under the Contract will not contravene such restrictions. At the Employer's request, Bidders may be required to provide evidence of the origin of materials, equipment and services.

B. Contents of Bidding Documents

6.1 The Bidding Documents consist of Volumes 1, 2, and 3, which include all the Sections specified below, and which should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 8.

VOLUME-1 : BIDDING DOCUMENT

Part 1 – Bidding Procedures

Section I. Instructions to Bidders Section II. Bid Data Sheet Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria Section IV. Bidding Forms Section V. Eligible Countries Section VI. Bank Policy - Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices Part 2 - Works Requirements Section VII.: Conditions of Contract together with Schedules

5. Eligible Materials, Equipment, and Services

6. Sections of Bidding Documents

VOLUME-2 : TECHNICAL SPECIFICATION AND DRAWINGS

VOLUME-3 : BILL OF QUANTITIES

- 6.2 The Invitation for Bids issued by the Employer is not part of the **Bidding Documents.**
- 6.3 The Bid Document shall be available online. In case fee is charged, the mode and process of payment of fee shall be **specified in BDS.**
- 6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Bidding Documents and to furnish with its bid all information and documentation as is required by the **Bidding Documents.**
- 7.1 A Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bidding Documents shall **Bidding Documents.** notify the Employer through the e-procurement portal specified in the BDS or raise its enquiries during the pre-bid meeting if provided for in accordance with ITB 7.4. The Employer's response to the clarification, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source will be made available through the eprocurement portal provided that such request is uploaded no later than fourteen (14) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Bidding Documents, the Employer shall amend the Bidding Documents in the e-procurement portal following the procedure under ITB 8 and ITB 22.2.
 - 7.2 The Bidder is advised to visit and examine the Site of Works and its surroundings and obtain for itself on its own responsibility all information that may be necessary for preparing the bid and entering into a contract for construction of the Works. The costs of visiting the Site shall be at the Bidder's own expense.
 - 7.3 The Bidder and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Employer to enter upon its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit, but only upon the express condition that the Bidder, its personnel, and agents will release and indemnify the Employer and its personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof, and will be responsible for death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other loss, damage, costs, and expenses incurred as a result of the inspection.
 - If so specified in the BDS, the Bidder's designated representative 7.4 is invited to attend a pre-bid meeting. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.
 - 7.5 The Bidder is requested to submit any questions through eprocurement portal, not later than one week before the meeting.

7. Clarification of Site Visit, Pre-Bid Meeting

		7.6	the q and t after modifineces Employ procu	tes of the pre-bid meeting, if applicable, including the text of uestions asked by Bidders, without identifying the source, he responses given, together with any responses prepared the meeting, will be posted in the e-procurement portal. Any fication to the Bidding Documents that may become sary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the over exclusively through the issue of an Addendum in the e- irement portal pursuant to ITB 8 and not through the minutes e pre-bid meeting. Non-attendance at the pre-bid meeting ot be a cause for disqualification of a Bidder.
8.	Amendment of Bidding Documents	8.1	Empl	by time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the over may amend the Bidding Documents by issuing addenda e-procurement portal in accordance with ITB 7.1
		8.2	Any a	ddendum issued shall be part of the Bidding Documents.
		8.3	into a dead	ve Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum account in preparing their bids, the Employer may extend the ine for the submission of bids, pursuant to ITB 22.2 by issuing ification in the e-procurement portal.
		C. Pre	parati	on of Bids
9.	Cost of Bidding	9.1	subm liable	idder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and ission of its Bid, and the Employer shall not be responsible or for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the ng process.
10.	Language of Bid	10.1	the k writte docur in ar accur speci	d, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Employer, shall be en in the language specified in the BDS . Supporting ments and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be nother language provided they are accompanied by an ate translation of the relevant passages in the language fied in the BDS , in which case, for purposes of interpretation as Bid, such translation shall govern.
11.	Documents	11.1 7	The Bio	shall comprise the following:
	Comprising the Bid		a)	Letter of Bid and Appendix to Bid;
			b)	Deleted
			c)	Scanned copy of Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, in accordance with ITB 19.1;
			d)	alternative bids, if permissible, in accordance with ITB 13;
			e)	Scanned written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB 20.2;
			f)	documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17 establishing the Bidder's continued qualified status or, if post-qualification applies, as specified in accordance with ITB 4.8, the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its Bid is accepted;

Technical Proposal in accordance with ITB 16; and g) h) Any other document required in the BDS. 11.2 In addition to the requirements under ITB 11.1, bids submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement. 11.3 The Bidder shall furnish in the Letter of Bid information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Bid. 12. Letter of Bid and 12.1 The Letter of Bid and Schedules shall be prepared using the Schedules relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 20.2. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. 13. Alternative Bids 13.1 Unless otherwise specified in the BDS, alternative bids shall not be considered. 13.2 When alternative times for completion are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the BDS, as will the method of evaluating different times for completion. 13.3 Except as provided under ITB 13.4 below, Bidders wishing to offer technical alternatives to the requirements of Bidding Documents must first quote as per the Employer's design as described in the Bidding Documents and shall further provide all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternative by the Employer, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed construction methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the lowest evaluated Bidder conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Employer. 13.4 When specified in the BDS, Bidders are permitted to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the Works, and such parts will be identified in the BDS, as will the method for their evaluating, and described in Section VII, Works Requirements. 14. Bid Prices and 14.1 The prices and discounts (including any price reduction) quoted by Discounts the Bidder in the Letter of Bid shall conform to the requirements specified below. 14.2 Deleted

- 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Letter of Bid, in accordance with ITB 12.1, shall be the total price of the Bid, excluding any discounts offered.
- 14.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and the methodology for their application in the Letter of Bid, in accordance with ITB 12.1.
- 14.5 Unless otherwise specified in the BDS and the Contract, the prices quoted by the Bidder are subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract. In such a case, the Bidder shall furnish the indices and weightings for the price adjustment formulae in the Schedule of Adjustment Data and the Employer may require the Bidder to justify its proposed indices and weightings.
- 14.6 If so specified in ITB 1.1, bids are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages). Bidders wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 14.4, provided the bids for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time.
- 14.7 The Goods and service Tax (GST), Duties, Fee, Royalty and other statutory deductions payable by the Contractor under the Contract, as of the date 28 days prior to the deadline for submission of bids, shall be included in the prices and the total Bid Price submitted by the Bidder.
- 15. Currencies of Bid and 15.1 The currency(ies) of the bid and the currency(ies) of payments shall be as specified in the BDS.
 - 15.2 Bidders may be required by the Employer to justify, to the Employer's satisfaction, their local and foreign currency requirements, and to substantiate that the amounts included in the prices and shown in the Schedule of Adjustment Data in the Appendix to Bid are reasonable, in which case a detailed breakdown of the foreign currency requirements shall be provided by Bidders.
- 16. Documents 16.1 The Bidder shall furnish a Technical Proposal including a statement Comprising the of work methods, equipment, personnel, schedule and any other **Technical Proposal** information as stipulated in Section IV, in sufficient detail to demonstrate the adequacy of the Bidder's proposal to meet the work requirements and the completion time.

Payment

17. Documents 17.1 In accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification **Establishing the** Criteria, to establish its qualifications to perform the Contract, the **Qualifications of the** Bidder shall provide the information requested in the Bidder corresponding information sheets included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.

	17.2	If a margin of preference applies as specified in accordance with ITB 33.1, domestic Bidders, individually or in joint ventures, applying for eligibility for domestic preference shall supply all information required to satisfy the criteria for eligibility specified in accordance with ITB 33.1.
18. Period of Validity of Bids	18.1	Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the BDS after the bid submission deadline date prescribed by the Employer in accordance with ITB 22.1. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Employer as non-responsive.
	18.2	In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity period, the Employer may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing in a manner specified in the BDS . If a bid security is requested in accordance with ITB 19, it shall also be extended for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its bid, except as provided in ITB 18.3.
	18.3	If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial bid validity, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:
		a) In the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the bid price adjusted by the factor specified in the BDS .
		b) In the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made.
		c) In any case, bid evaluation shall be based on the bid price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.
19. Bid Security	19.1	The Bidder shall furnish as part of its bid, either a Bid-Securing Declaration or a scanned copy of the bid security in the amount and currency specified in the BDS . The original of the Bid Security shall be submitted in accordance with the procedures specified in the ITB 20.1 below .
	19.2	A Bid-Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
	19.3	If a bid security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, the bid security shall be a demand guarantee in any of the following forms at the Bidder's option:
		a) an unconditional guarantee issued by a bank or financial institution (such as an insurance, bonding or surety company);
		b) an irrevocable letter of credit;
		c) a cashier's or certified check; or
		d) another security specified in the BDS ,

From a reputable source from an eligible country. If the unconditional guarantee is issued by a financial institution located outside the Employer's Country, the issuing financial institution shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country to make it enforceable. In the case of a bank guarantee, the bid security shall be submitted either using the Bid Security Form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms, or in another substantially similar format approved by the Employer prior to bid submission. The bid security shall be valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the original validity period of the bid, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITB 18.2.

- 19.4 If a bid security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, any bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Employer as non-responsive.
- 19.5 If a bid security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, the bid security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the Contract and furnishing the performance security pursuant to ITB 42.
- 19.6 The bid security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the Contract and furnished the required performance security.
- 19.7 The bid security may be forfeited or the Bid-Securing Declaration executed:
 - a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid, or any extension thereto provided by the Bidder; or
 - b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
 - i. Sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41; or
 - ii. Furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 42.
- 19.8 The bid security or the Bid-Securing Declaration of a JV shall be in the name of the JV that submits the bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of bidding, the bid security or the Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITB 4.1 and ITB 11.2.
- 19.9 If a bid security is **not required in the BDS pursuant to ITB 19.1**, and
 - a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid, or
 - b) if the successful Bidder fails to sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41; or furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 42;

the Borrower may, **if provided for in the BDS**, declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded a contract by the Employer for a period of time **as stated in the BDS**.

- 20. Format and Signing of 20.1 The Bidder shall prepare the documents comprising the bid as Bid described in ITB 11 and upload them in the e-procurement portal as specified in BDS. Alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE." In addition, the Bidder shall produce originals of the Bid Security and the Power of Attorney, in the manner **specified in the BDS.** In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the uploaded documents, the original shall prevail. 20.2 The bid shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the BDS and shall be uploaded along with the bid. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. 20.3 In case the Bidder is a JV, the Bid shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives. A scanned copy of the power of attorney shall be uploaded along with the bid. D. Submission and Opening of Bids 21.1 The Bidder shall submit the bids electronically, including 21. Sealing and Marking of Bids alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, through the e-procurement portal. Any document submitted through any other means will not be considered as part of the Bid except for the Originals specified in ITB 20.1. 22. Deadline for 22.1 Bids must be submitted in the e-procurement system no later than Submission of Bids the date and time specified in the BDS. 22.2 The Employer may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids by amending the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Employer and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended. 23. Late Bids 23.1 The e-Procurement system would not allow any late submission of bids after due date & time as per server system. After electronic online proposal submission, the system generates a unique identification number which is time stamped. This shall be treated as acknowledgement of the proposal submission. Any other system functionality shall be specified in the BDS. 24. Withdrawal, 24.1 A Bidder may withdraw, substitute, or modify its bid on the e-portal, Substitution, and in accordance with the process defined in the BDS, no later than the **Modification of Bids** date and time specified in the BDS.
 - 24.2 Deleted

24.3 No bid may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid or any extension thereof. Modification/ Withdrawal of the Bid sent through any other means shall not be considered by the Employer.

25. Bid Opening

- 25.1 The Employer shall publicly open the bids as per electronic bid opening procedures and read out in accordance with ITB 25.3 all bids received by the deadline, at the date, time and place **specified in the BDS**, in the presence of Bidders` designated representatives and anyone who choose to attend. Specific electronic bid opening procedures shall be in accordance with ITB 22.1, **as specified in the BDS. Bidders can also view the bid opening by logging on to the e-procurement system.**
 - 25.2 The withdrawn bid will not be available in the system therefore will not be read. Only the last modified bid shall be available in the system which shall be opened and read along with other bids. Only bids that are opened and read out at bid opening shall be considered further.
 - 25.3 All other bids shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a modification; the total Bid Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative bids; the presence or absence of a bid security, if required; and any other details as the Employer may consider appropriate. Only discounts and alternative bids read out at bid opening shall be considered for evaluation. The Employer shall neither discuss the merits of any bid nor reject any bid.
 - 25.4 The Employer shall prepare a record of the bid opening that shall include, as a minimum: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification; the Bid Price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative bids; and the presence or absence of a bid security, if one was required. The Bidders' representatives who are present in the office of the Employer to witness the bid opening shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be made available on the eprocurement system.

E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

26. Confidentiality 26.1 Information relating to the evaluation of bids and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with the bidding process until information on Contract award is communicated to all Bidders in accordance with ITB 40.

	26.2	Any attempt by a Bidder to influence the Employer in the evaluation of the bids or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its bid.
	26.3	Notwithstanding ITB 26.2, from the time of bid opening to the time of Contract award, if a Bidder wishes to contact the Employer on any matter related to the bidding process, it shall do so in writing.
27. Clarification of Bids	27.1	To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the bids, and qualification of the Bidders, the Employer may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its bid, given a reasonable time for a response. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by the Employer shall not be considered. The Employer's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted.
	27.2	If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its bid by the date and time set in the Employer's request for clarification, its bid may be rejected.
28. Deviations,	28.1	During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions apply:
Reservations, and Omissions		 (a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the Bidding Documents;
		(b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Documents; and
		(c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Documents.
29. Determination of Responsiveness	29.1	The Employer's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself, as defined in ITB11.
	29.2	A substantially responsive bid is one that meets the requirements of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that,
		a) if accepted, would
		 Affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract; or
		 ii) Limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Employer's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the proposed Contract; or
		b) If rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting substantially responsive bids.
	29.3	The Employer shall examine the technical aspects of the bid submitted in accordance with ITB 16, Technical Proposal, in

		particular, to confirm that all requirements of Section VI, Works Requirements have been met without any material deviation, reservation or omission.
	29.4	If a bid is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the Bidding Documents, it shall be rejected by the Employer and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.
30. Nonmaterial Nonconformities	30.1	Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may waive any nonconformities in the Bid.
	30.2	Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the Employer may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.
	30.3	Deleted.
31. Correction of Arithmetical Errors	31.1	Deleted.
	31.2	Deleted.
32. Conversion to Single Currency	32.1	For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the Bid shall be converted into a single currency as specified in the BDS .
33. Margin of Preference	33.1	Unless otherwise specified in the BDS, a margin of preference for domestic bidders ¹ shall not apply.
34. Subcontractors	34.1	Unless otherwise stated in the BDS, the Employer does not intend to execute any specific elements of the Works by sub-contractors selected in advance by the Contractor.
	34.2	The Employer may permit subcontracting for certain specialized works as indicated in Section III 4.2. When subcontracting is permitted by the Employer, the specialized sub-contractor's experience shall be considered for evaluation. Section III describes the qualification criteria for sub-contractors.
	34.3	Bidders may propose subcontracting up to the percentage of total value of contracts or the volume of works as specified in the BDS .

¹An individual firm is considered a domestic bidder for purposes of the margin of preference if it is registered in the country of the Employer or has more than 50 percent ownership by nationals of the country of the Employer, and if it does not subcontract more than 10 percent of the contract price, excluding provisional sums, to foreign contractors. JVs are considered as domestic bidders and eligible for domestic preference only if the individual member firms are registered in the country of the Employer or have more than 50 percent ownership by nationals of the country of the Employer, and the JV shall be registered in the country of the Borrower. The JV shall not subcontract more than 10 percent of the contract price, excluding provisional sums, to foreign firms. JVs between foreign and national firms will not be eligible for domestic preference.

- 35. Evaluation of Bids
- 35.1 The Employer shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Clause. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted.
- 35.2 To evaluate a bid, the Employer shall consider the following:
 - a) the bid price;
 - b) deleted;
 - c) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB 14.3;
 - converting the amount resulting from applying (a) to (c) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITB 32;
 - e) deleted;
 - f) the additional evaluation factors are specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria;
- 35.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in bid evaluation.
- 35.4 If these Bidding Documents allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated price of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Letter of Bid Form, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 35.5 If the bid, which results in the lowest Evaluated Bid Price, is seriously unbalanced or front loaded in the opinion of the Employer, the Employer may require the Bidder to produce detailed price analyses for any or all items of the Bill of Quantities, to demonstrate the internal consistency of those prices with the construction methods and schedule proposed. After evaluation of the price analyses, taking into consideration the schedule of estimated Contract payments, the Employer may require that the amount of the performance security be increased at the expense of the Bidder to a level sufficient to protect the Employer against financial loss in the event of default of the successful Bidder under the Contract.
- **36. Comparison of Bids** 36.1 The Employer shall compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids established in accordance with ITB 35.2 to determine the lowest evaluated bid.
- 37. Qualification of the Bidder
 37.1 The Employer shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated and substantially responsive bid meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

- 37.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 17.1.
- 37.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Bidder. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the bid, in which event the Employer shall proceed to the next lowest evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that Bidder's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.
- 38. Employer's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids
 38.1 The Employer reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, all bids submitted and specifically, bid securities, shall be promptly returned to the Bidders.

F. Award of Contract

- 39. Award Criteria 39.1 Subject to ITB 38.1, the Employer shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose offer has been determined to be the lowest evaluated bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
- 40. Notification of Award 40.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the Employer shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its bid has been accepted. The notification letter (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called the "Letter of Acceptance") shall specify the sum that the Employer will pay the Contractor in consideration of the execution and completion of the Works (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract Price"). At the same time, the Employer shall also notify all other Bidders of the results of the bidding on the Employer's website and on e-procurement system and shall publish in UNDB online the results identifying the bid and lot (contract) numbers and the following information:
 - i) name of each Bidder who submitted a Bid;
 - ii) bid prices as read out at Bid Opening;
 - iii) name and evaluated prices of each Bid that was evaluated;
 - iv) name of bidders whose bids were rejected and the reasons for their rejection; and
 - v) name of the successful Bidder, and the Price it offered, as well as the duration and summary scope of the contract awarded.
 - 40.2 Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding Contract.

- 40.3 The Employer shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Bidder who, after notification of award in accordance with ITB 40.1, requests in writing the grounds on which its bid was not selected.
- 41. Signing of Contract
- 41.1 Promptly upon notification, the Employer shall send the successful Bidder the Contract Agreement.
 - 41.2 Within twenty-eight (28) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Bidder shall sign, date, and return it to the Employer.
- **42. Performance Security** 42.1 Within twenty-eight (28) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Employer, the successful Bidder shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the Contract, subject to ITB 35.5, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Schedule-G, or another form acceptable to the Employer. A foreign institution providing a guarantee shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Employer's Country.
 - 42.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by the Employer to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.

Section II. Bid Data Sheet

	A. Introduction
ITB 1.1	The number of the Invitation for Bids is: IN-IWAI-46606A-CW-RFB
ITB 1.1	The Employer is: Vice Chairman & Project Director, Jal Marg Vikas Project, Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India A-13, Sector-1 Noida - Uttar Pradesh– India
	vc.iwai@nic.in
ITB 1.1	NCB for "Construction of IWT Inter - modal Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh" The identification number of the NCB is: CANW-1/IWAI/JMV/ The number and identification of lots comprising this bidding process is: the work is not divided into lots
ITB 2.1	The Borrower is: Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India
ITB 2.1	Loan or Financing Agreement amount: USD 375 Million
ITB 2.1	The name of the Project is: Capacity Augmentation of National Waterway – 1 (CANW-1)
ITB 4.1	Maximum number of members in the JV shall be: 3 (Three)
ITB 4.4	The electronic address of firms and individuals debarred by the Bank is: http://www.worldbank.org/debarr.
ITB 4.8	This Bidding Process is NOT subject to prequalification and is open for all bidders
ITB 6.3	Tender fee is required: Yes
	A fee of Rs 5,000 (Rs. Five thousand) is to be paid through Demand Draft in favor of IWAI Fund; payable at Noida
	B. Bidding Documents
ITB 7.1	The e-procurement portal of the Employer is: https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app
	The prospective Bidder can seek clarifications only through the e-procurement portal mentioned above. Clarifications sought through any other mode shall not be entertained. The Employer will upload its response on the e-procurement portal mentioned above and also the Employer's website i.e. https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app without identifying the source.
ITB 7.4	A Pre-Bid meeting will be held at the following date, time and place: Date: 23/04/2018 Time: 14:30 hours IST Place: Inland Waterways Authority of India, A-13, Sector-1, Noida - 201301, Uttar Pradesh, India

	Minutes of pre-bid meeting and Addendum to Bidding Documents will also be hosted on
ITB 7.6	the Employer's e-procurement portal, i.e. https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app
ITB 8.1	Addendum to Bidding Documents will also be hosted on the Employer's e-procurement portal https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app
	The Addendum/Corrigendum, if any, shall be uploaded on the e-procurement portal and shall be available online. Prospective bidders may keep in touch with the portal for the relevant information.
ITB 8.3	Notification regarding extension of deadline for submission of Bids will also be hosted on the Employer's e-procurement portal https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app
	C. Preparation of Bids
ITB 10.1	The language of the bid is: English
	All correspondence exchange shall be in English language.
	Language for translation of supporting documents and printed literature is English.
ITB	The Bidder shall submit with its bid the following additional documents:
11.1(h)	A scanned copy of an affidavit that the information furnished with the bid document is correct in all respects.
	The hard copy will be submitted in the envelope containing the original Bid Security, tender fee, JV agreement (if applicable), power of attorney.
	The Bidder shall submit the following additional documents in its Bid:
	Code of Conduct (ESHS)
	The Bidder shall submit its Code of Conduct that will apply to its employees and subcontractors, to ensure compliance with its Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) obligations under the contract.
	In addition, the Bidder shall detail how this Code of Conduct will be implemented. This will include: how it will be introduced into conditions of employment / engagement, what training will be provided, how it will be monitored and how the Contractor proposes to deal with any breaches.
	The Contractor shall be required to implement the agreed Code of Conduct.
	Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (MSIP) to manage the (ESHS) risks
	The Bidder shall submit Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (MSIP) to manage the following key Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) risks.
	 [Traffic Management Plan to ensure safety of local communities from construction traffic]; [Water Resource Protection Plan to prevent contamination of drinking water]; [Boundary Marking and Protection Strategy for mobilization and construction to prevent offsite adverse impacts];

	• [Strategy for obtaining Consents/Permits prior to the start of relevant works such as opening a quarry or borrow pit].
	The Contractor shall be required to submit for approval, and subsequently implement, the Contractor's Environment and Social Management Plan (C-ESMP), in accordance with the Particular Conditions of Contract Sub-Clause 2.3.3 that includes the agreed Management Strategies and Implementation Plans described here.
ITB 11.2	The Bidder shall submit the scanned copy of the Joint Venture Agreement as per the Performa enclosed with the bid documents. The original shall be submitted in the envelope containing the originals as mentioned in Data Sheet ITB 20.1
ITB 13.1	Alternative bid shall be permitted. The bids will be evaluated on the basic technical requirements and the alternative bids of the lowest evaluated responsive bidder may be considered by the Clients at its own discretion.
ITB 13.2	Alternate time under alternate solution for completion shall be permitted, subject to Clause 1.1.3 of Section - III.
ITB 13.4	Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the Works: Not Permitted. Alternative technical solutions could be proposed as part of the technical bids as indicated
	in ITB 13.1.
ITB 14.3	The price to be quoted in the Letter of Bid, in accordance with ITB 12.1 , shall be the total price of the Bid, including any discounts offered.
ITB 14.4	Deleted
ITB 14.5	The prices quoted by the bidder shall be subject to adjustment in accordance with the provisions of Conditions of Contract.
ITB 15.1	The currency(ies) of the bid and the payment currency(ies) shall be in accordance with and as described below:
	Bidders to quote entirely in local currency
	(a) The unit rates and the prices shall be quoted by the Bidder in the Bill of Quantities, entirely in Indian Rupees , the name of the currency of the Employer's country, and further referred to as "the local currency".
ITB 18.1	The bid validity period shall be 120 days.
ITB 18.2	The Employer, if required, may request the Bidders to extend validity of their Bid for a specified period prior to expiry of validity period of Bid through registered e-mail id of the Bidder. If a Bidder is interested to extend validity period of his Bid he may do so by submitting a written communication to the Employer under the signature of the authorized person who has signed the original Bid. The said communication along with amendment to the bid security for extension of its validity period shall be delivered by the Bidder to the Employer by 15.00 Hours IST of the last date of validity period of the Bids in his address given in BDS against ITB1.1.
ITB 18.3(a)	The bid price shall be adjusted by the following factor: N.A.
ITB 19.1	A Bid Security of INR Two Crore (Rs.2,00,00,000.00) is required.

ITB 19.3 ITB 19.3 (d) ITB 19.5	 a) An original unconditional bank guarantee issued by Nationalized / Scheduled Bank of India only is to be submitted. b) Deleted c) Deleted d) None Wherever "financial institution" appears, read as "Nationalized/Scheduled bank" No other types of securities are acceptable. If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, the Bid Security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the Contract and furnishing the Performance Security and the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security pursuant to ITB 42.
ITB 19.6	If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, the Bid Security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security and the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security.
ITB 19.7 b (ii)	Furnish a Performance Security and the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security in accordance with ITB 35.
ITB 19.9	N.A.
ITB 20.1	 The bidder shall upload the bid at: https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app Possession of valid Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) and enrollment / registration of the contractors / bidders on the eprocurement / etender portal is a prerequisite for e-tendering. Bidder should do the enrollment in the eProcurement site using the https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app option available on the home page. Portal enrollment is generally free of charge. During enrollment / registration, the bidders should provide the correct / true information including valid email_id. All the correspondence shall be made directly with the contractors/bidders through email_id provided. Bidder need to login to the site thro' their user ID / password chosen during enrollment / registration. Then the Digital Signature Certificate (Class II or Class III Certificates with signing key usage) issued by SIFY / TCS / nCode / eMudra or any Certifying Employer recognized by CCA India on eToken / SmartCard, should be registered. The DSC that is registered only, should be used by the bidder and should ensure safety of the same. Contractor / Bidder may go through the tenders published on the site and download the required tender documents / schedules for the tenders he / she is interested. After downloading / getting the tender document / schedules, the Bidder should go through' them carefully and then submit the documents as asked. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained online through' the tender site, or thro' the contact details. Bidder should take into account of the corrigendum published before submitting the bids online.

 Bidder then logs in to the site through the secured log in by giving the user id/password chosen during enrolment / registration and then by giving the password of the eToken / SmartCard to access DSC. Bidder selects the tender which he/she is interested in by using the search option & then moves it to the 'my favourites' folder. From my favourites folder, bidder can select the tender to view all the details indicated. It is construed that the bidder has read all the terms and conditions before submitting their offer. Bidder should go through the tender schedules carefully and upload the documents as asked, otherwise, the bid will be rejected. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xls / rar / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be clubbed together and can be provided in the requested format. Each document to be uploaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through zip / rar and the same can be uploaded, if permitted. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained through the site, or during the pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. Will submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & cond		
 then moves it to the 'my favourites' folder. 11. From my favourites folder, bidder can select the tender to view all the details indicated. 12. It is construed that the bidder has read all the terms and conditions before submitting their offer. Bidder should go through the tender schedules carefully and upload the documents as asked, otherwise, the bid will be rejected. 13. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xis / rar / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be ubloaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through zip / rar and the same can be uploaded, if permitted. 14. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained through the site, or during the pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. 15. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered duri	<u>c</u>	password chosen during enrolment / registration and then by giving the password of
 indicated. 12. It is construed that the bidder has read all the terms and conditions before submitting their offer. Bidder should go through the tender schedules carefully and upload the documents as asked, otherwise, the bid will be rejected. 13. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xls / rar / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be clubbed together and can be provided in the requested format. Each document to be uploaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through zip / rar and the same can be uploaded, if permitted. 14. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained through the site, or during the pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. 15. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will no	1	10. Bidder selects the tender which he/she is interested in by using the search option &
 their offer. Bidder should go through the tender schedules carefully and upload the documents as asked, otherwise, the bid will be rejected. 13. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xls / ra / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be uploaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through zip / rar and the same can be uploaded, if permitted. 14. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained through the site, or during the pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. 15. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bi	1	
 13. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xls / rar / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be clubbed together and can be provided in the requested format. Each document to be uploaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB, it can be reduced through <i>i</i>p / rar and the same can be uploaded, if permitted. 14. If there are any clarifications, this may be obtained through the site, or during the pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. 15. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditi	1	their offer. Bidder should go through the tender schedules carefully and upload the
 pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published from time to time before submitting the online bids. 15. The Bidders can update well in advance, the documents such as certificates, annual report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be posted/couriered/given in person to the Tender Inviting Employer within the due date as mentioned in this tender document. Scanned copy of the instrument should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 		L3. Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tender document / schedule and generally, they can be in PDF / xls / rar / jpg / dwf formats. If there is more than one document, they can be clubbed together and can be provided in the requested format. Each document to be uploaded through online for the tenders should be less than 2 MB. If any document is more than 2MB,
 report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This will facilitate the bid submission process faster by reducing upload time of bids. 16. Bidder should submit the Tender document Fee/ EMD as specified in the tender. The original payment instruments should be posted/couriered/given in person to the Tender Inviting Employer within the due date as mentioned in this tender document. Scanned copy of the instrument should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	pre-bid meeting if any. Bidder should take into account the corrigendum published
 original payment instruments should be posted/couriered/given in person to the Tender Inviting Employer within the due date as mentioned in this tender document. Scanned copy of the instrument should be uploaded as part of the offer, if asked for. 17. While submitting the bids online, the bidder reads the terms & conditions and accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	report details etc., under My Space option and these can be selected as per tender requirements and then send along with bid documents during bid submission. This
 accepts the same to proceed further to submit the bid packets. 18. The bidder has to select the payment option as offline to pay the TFEE / EMD as applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	original payment instruments should be posted/couriered/given in person to the Tender Inviting Employer within the due date as mentioned in this tender document.
 applicable and enter details of the instruments. 19. The details of the DD / any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	-
 with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise submitted bid will not be acceptable. 20. The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	
 as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about the requirements of the tender requirements. 21. The bidder has to upload the relevant files required as indicated in the cover content. 	1	with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid
		as indicated. Bidders to note that the very act of using DSC for downloading the bids and uploading their offers shall be deemed to be a confirmation that they have read all sections and pages of the bid document including General conditions of contract without any exception and have understood the entire document and are clear about

22.	If the price bid format is provided in a spread sheet file like BoQ_xxxx.xls, the rates offered should be entered in the allotted space only and uploaded after filling the relevant columns. The Price Bid/BOQ template must not be modified / replaced by the bidder, else the bid submitted is liable to be rejected for this tender.
23.	The bidders are requested to submit the bids through online e-tendering system to the Tender Inviting Employer (TIA) well before the bid submission end date & time (as per Server System Clock). The TIA will not be held responsible for any sort of delay or the difficulties faced during the submission of bids online by the bidders at the eleventh hour.
24.	After the bid submission, the acknowledgement number, given by the e-tendering system should be printed by the bidder and kept as a record of evidence for online submission of bid for the particular tender and will also act as an entry pass to participate in the bid opening date.
25.	The bidder should ensure / see that the bid documents submitted should be free from virus and if the documents could not be opened, due to virus, during tender opening, the bid is likely / liable to be rejected.
26.	The time settings fixed in the server side & displayed at the top of the tender site, will be valid for all actions of requesting, bid submission, bid opening etc., in the e-tender system. The bidders should follow this time during bid submission.
27.	All the data being entered by the bidders would be encrypted using PKI encryption techniques to ensure the secrecy of the data. The data entered will not viewable by unauthorized persons during bid submission & not be viewable by any one until the time of bid opening.
28.	Any bid document that is uploaded to the server is subjected to symmetric encryption using a system generated symmetric key. Further this key is subjected to asymmetric encryption using buyers/bid openers public keys. Overall, the uploaded tender documents become readable only after the tender opening by the authorized bid openers.
29.	The confidentiality of the bids is maintained since the secured Socket Layer 128 bit encryption technology is used. Data storage encryption of sensitive fields is done.
30.	The bidder should logout of the tendering system using the normal logout option available at the top right hand corner and not by selecting the (X) exit option in the browser.
31.	For any queries regarding e-tendering process , the bidders are requested to contact through the modes given below: E mail:- vc.iwai@nic.in Web Site:- www.iwai.gov.in Tel. No. : 0120- 2544004, Fax No. – 0120-2543976
32.	In person: Shri. Pravir Pandey, Vice Chairman & Project Director, (Jal Marg Vikas Project)
	case of non-receipt of these original documents, the bid will be declared non-ponsive.

ITB 20.1	The bidders shall submit the following 'Original Documents' at the following			
(a)	address before the deadline for opening of bids (i.e upto 28/05/2018 up to 15:00			
	hours) either by registered post/speed post/courier or by hand, failing which the bids			
	will be declared non-responsive.			
	The Bidder is solely responsible for to ensure submission of the requisite original			
	documents before the stipulated time and date and the Purchaser will not be			
	responsible for postal or courier delays.			
	a) Original bid security in prescribed format as indicated in ITB 19.1			
	b) Original written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to			
	demonstrate the authority of the signatory to sign the bid on behalf of the			
	Bidder as indicated in ITB 20.2			
	c) Original affidavit vouching for the correctness of the information furnished			
	and documents uploaded on the Letter head of the firm;			
	The above Original Documents should be inserted in an envelope and the envelope			
	shall be sealed and addressed to the Owner at the address given below.			
	The envelope shall bear the following identification marks:			
	IFB No. IN-IWAI-46606A-CW-RFB			
	For Construction of Inter Modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur.			
	ii Not to open before: The date and time mentioned above			
	<mark>(Date 28/05/2018. Time 03.00 PM.)</mark>			
	iii. Addressed to the Purchaser:			
	Attention:			
	The Vice Chairman & Project Director,			
	Project Management Unit CANW-1 Project,			
	[Address]: $A-13$, Sector – 1			
	City: Noida, Gautam Buddha Nagar, Uttar Pradesh			
	ZIP Code: 201301			
	Country: India			
	Telephone: +91 12022424544			
	Electronic mail address: <u>vc.iwai@iwai.gov.in</u> , samir@iwai.gov.in			
	iv. Bear the Name and address of the Bidder:			
	If the above envelope containing the original documents is not sealed and marked			
	as required, the Purchaser will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or			
	premature opening of the envelope.			
ITB 20.1	The Bidder shall submit their bid electronically, including alternative bids, if permitted			
(b)	in accordance with ITB 20.1, through the e-procurement portal.			
	Bids are invited Electronically on Single Stage Two Envelope basis			
	Electronic Envelope-I			
	a. Bid Security, POA, Affidavit, etc			

	b. JV Agreement (if applicable)			
	 D. JV Agreement (If applicable) c. Qualification Requirements 			
	d. Technical Proposal			
	Electronic Envelope-II			
	Electronic Envelope-II Price Proposal			
	All the documents are required to be signed digitally by the bidder. Any document submitted through any other means will not be considered as part of the Bid except for			
	the Originals specified in ITB 20.3			
ITB 20.2	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Bidder shall consist of:			
110 2012	legally enforceable Power of Attorney duly attested by the Notary.			
	The scanned copy of this Power of Attorney shall be uploaded along with the Bid.			
ITB 20.3	Modified as:			
	In case the Bidder is a JV, the Bid shall be signed by authorized representative of all the JV			
	partners, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of			
	attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives. A scanned copy of the power			
of attorney shall be uploaded along with the bid.				
D. Submission and Opening of Bids				
ITB 22.1	The deadline for bid submission is:			
	Date: 25/05/2018			
	Time: 15:00 Hrs (IST)			
	Bidders have to submit their bids electronically.			
	The documents comprising the Bid shall be digitally signed by the person duly author to sign on behalf of the Bidder. The documents comprising the Bid shall then be uplo on the e-procurement portal https://eprocure.gov.in/cppp/. After electronic on line bid submission, the system generates a unique bid identific number which is time stamped as per server time. This shall be treate acknowledgement of bid submission.			
ITB 23.1	None			
ITB 24.1	Bidders may modify their bids by uploading their request for modification before the deadline for submission of bids on https://eprocure.gov.in/eprocure/app.			
	For modification of bids, the bidder need not make any additional payment towards the cost of tender document. For bid modification and consequential re-submission, the bidder is not required to withdraw his bid submitted earlier. The last modified bid submitted by the bidder within the bid submission time shall be considered as the bid. For this purpose, modification/withdrawal by other means will not be accepted. In online system of bid submission, the modification and consequential re-submission of bids is allowed any number of times.			
	PLEASE NOTE: The bidders may withdraw his bid by uploading their request before the deadline for submission of bids, however, if the bid is withdrawn, the re-submission of the bid is not allowed.			
	Modification (including offering discount)/ withdrawal of Bids by any other means shall not be permitted.			

<mark>25.1</mark>	The Electronic Envelope I – containing Technical proposal along with following details shall be opened for only those bidders, whose Original documents stipulated at ITB- 20.1			
	(a) have been received. a. Bid Security, POA, Affidavit, etc b. JV Agreement (if applicable) c. Qualification Requirements			
	d. Technical Proposal			
	Original documents and the Electronic Bids will be opened on 28/05/2018 at 15:00 hr ** (3 days after closure of bid Submission dat			
	at the following address: Office of the			
	Vice chairman & Project Director (JMVP), Inland Waterways Authority of India, A-13, Sector-1, Noida, Uttar Pradesh, India - 201301.			
	The Electronic Envelope II – containing Price Proposal			
	The Price proposal will be opened for only those bidders who have fulfilled the Qualification Criteria and Technical requirements & Eligibility Criteria. And has been found meeting all the requirements as stipulated in this document, at a later date.			
	The shortlisted bidders shall be informed about such date.			
	Electronic Envelope-II - Price Proposal			
	In the event of the specified date of Bid opening being declared a holiday for the Employer, the Bids will be opened at the appointed time and location on the next working day.			
ITB 25.3	Delete "Only discounts and alternative bids read out at bid opening shall be considered for evaluation".			
ITB 25.4	The Employer shall open the bids online and this could be viewed by the bidders also online. The electronic summary of the opening will be generated and kept online. The Employer will also prepare minutes of the Bid opening, including the information disclosed and upload the same for viewing online. Any complaint shall be dealt with in accordance with complaint handling protocol of the Employer.			
ITB 27.2	Modified as			
	If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its bid by the date and time set in the Employer's request for clarification, its bid will be evaluated based on the available information and interpretation of the Employer.			
	E. Evaluation, and Comparison of Bids			
ITB 32.1	The Indian National Rupees shall be used for bid evaluation and comparison purposes.			
ITB 34.3	 a) Contractor's proposed subcontracting: Maximum percentage of subcontracting permitted is: 25% of the value of contract Works and not whole of Works or any particular length / stretch b) Diddem planning to subcontract more than 10% of value of contract Works and subcontracting the subcontracting that the subcontracting the subcon			
	b) Bidders planning to subcontract more than 10% of value of contract Works shall specify, in the Bid Submission Form, the activity (ies) or parts of the works to be subcontracted along with complete details of the sub-contractors and their qualification and experience. The qualification and experience of the sub-contractors must meet the minimum criteria			

	for the velocient model to be ask pointing to the time which such asks and some the second second second second		
	for the relevant work to be sub-contracted failing which such sub-contractors will not be permitted to participate.		
	c) Sub-contractors' qualification and experience will not be considered for evaluation of the		
	Bidder. The Bidder on its own (without taking into account the qualification and		
	experience of the sub-contractor) should meet the qualification criteria.		
ITB 35.2	Deleted		
	In case of annulment of Bids, the original Bid Security and Power of Attorney(s) only shall be		
ITB 38.1	returned to the Bidders		
ITB 41.3	Within twenty-one (21) days of receipt of the Letter of Acceptance, the successful Bidder		
	shall (a) furnish the performance security and ESHS performance security in accordance		
	with ITB Clause 42 and revised construction methodology; (b) if the successful bidder is a		
	JV, it shall also furnish the JV agreement duly signed by all the members, if it had submitted only a letter of intent to execute the JV agreement along with the bid; and (c) shall sign,		
	date and return the Agreement to the Employer along with the documents stated at (a)		
	and (b) above.		
ITB 42.1	Wherever "financial institution" appears, read as "Nationalized/Scheduled bank"		
ITB 42.1			
	the successful Bidder shall furnish the Performance Security and, the Environmental,		
	Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security in accordance with the General		
	Conditions of Contract, subject to ITB 35.5 using for that purpose the Performance		
	Security and ESHS Performance Security Forms included in Schedule G, Contract Forms. The performance security of a Joint Venture shall be in the name of the Joint Venture		
	specifying the names of all members.		
	speerlying the numes of an memoers.		
	The Performance Security shall be submitted in two parts in the Standard Forms of Bank		
	Guarantee to the Employer as detailed here under:-		
	a) The Performance Security amount is 8.5 percent of Contract Amount.		
	b) Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security amount is 1.5 percent of Contract Amount.		
ITB 42.2	Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security and		
110 42.2	the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security and		
	Contract Agreement shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award		
	and forfeiture of the Bid Security. In that event the Employer may award the Contract to		
	the Bidder offering the next lowest responsive Bid.		

Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria (Without Prequalification) This Section contains all the criteria that the Employer shall use to evaluate bids and qualify Bidders. In accordance with ITB 35 and ITB 37, no other factors, methods or criteria shall be used. The Bidder shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.

The enhancement factors given below shall be multiplied by the Average Annual Turnover values (and other cost of work) of the previous years for converting them to current year (2016-2017) values:

Year	Factor
2016 - 2017	1.00
2015 - 2016	1.07
2014 - 2015	1.16
2013 - 2014	1.25
2012 - 2013	1.35
2011 - 2012	1.46
2010 - 2011	1.55

1. Evaluation

In addition to the criteria listed in ITB 35.2 (a) – (e) the following criteria shall apply:

1.1 Assessment of adequacy of Technical Proposal with Requirements

Evaluation of the Bidder's Technical Proposal will include an assessment of the Bidder's technical capacity to mobilize key equipment and personnel for the contract consistent with its proposal regarding work methods, scheduling, and material sourcing in sufficient detail and fully in accordance with the requirements stipulated in Section VII (Works Requirements).

1.2 Multiple Contracts, if permitted under ITB 35.4, will be evaluated as follows: Not applicable

- **1.3** Alternative Completion Times, if permitted under ITB 13.2, will be evaluated as follows: Will be considered if the alternative solution is technically suitable and leads to lesser time.
- **1.4** Technical alternatives,... N.A.
- 1.5 Specialized Subcontractors Deleted

2. Qualification

Attach certificates from Employer for the experience claimed. Experience, where certificates are not provided shall not be considered.

Factor	2.1 Eligibility					
		Cr	riteria			
			Bidd	er		
Sub-Factor		Single Entity		Joint Venture	1	Documentation
	Requirement		All partners Each partner combined		At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required
2.1.1 Nationality	Nationality in accordance with ITB 4.3.	Must meet requirement	Existing or intended JVA must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Form ELI–1 and 2, with attachments
2.1.2 Conflict of Interest	No- conflicts of interests as described in ITB 4.2.	Must meet requirement	Existing or intended JVA must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Letter of Bid
2.1.3 Bank Ineligibility	Not having been declared ineligible by the Bank as described in ITB 4.4.	Must meet requirement	Existing JVA must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Letter of Bid
2.1.4 Government Owned Entity	Compliance with conditions of ITB 4.5	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Form ELI–1 and 2, with attachments

Factor	2.1 Eligibility	1 Eligibility							
			Bidd	er					
Sub-Factor		Single Entity		Joint Venture	Documentation				
	Requirement		All partners combined	Each partner At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)		Required			
2.1.5 Ineligibility based on a United Nations resolution or Borrower's country law	Not having been excluded as a result of the Borrower's country laws or official regulations, or by an act of compliance with UN Security Council resolution, in accordance with ITB 4.7	Must meet requirement	Existing JVA must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Letter of Bid			

Factor	2.2 Historical Contract Non-Perf	ormance				
		Cri	iteria			
Sub-Factor	Requirement			Joint Venture		Documentation
		Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required
2.2.1 History of non- performing contracts	Non-performance ² of a contract did not occur within the last five (5) years from 1 st April 2012 to 31 st March 2017 prior to the deadline for bid submission, based on all information on fully settled disputes or litigation. (A fully settled dispute or litigation is one that has been resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Mechanism under the respective contract, and where all appeal instances available to the bidder have been exhausted.)	Must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or existing JVA	Must meet requirements	Must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or existing JVA	Must meet requirements	Form CON - 2

²Non performance, as decided by the Employer, shall include all contracts where (a) non performance was not challenged by the contractor, including through referral to the dispute resolution mechanism under the respective contract, and (b) contracts that were so challenged but fully settled against the contractor. Nonperformance shall not include contracts where Employers decision was overruled by the dispute resolution mechanism. Non performance must be based on all information on fully settled disputes or litigation, i.e. dispute or litigation that has been resolved in accordance with the dispute resolution mechanism under the respective contract and where all appeal instances available to the applicant have been exhausted.

			Cri	iteria			
				Bi			
	Sub-Factor	-			Joint Venture		Documentation
Req		Requirement	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required
2.2.2	Suspension Based on Execution of Bid Securing Declaration by the Employer or withdrawal of the Bid within Bid validity	Not under suspension based on execution of a Bid Securing Declaration pursuant to ITB 4.6 or withdrawal of the Bid pursuant ITB 19.9.	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement ³	Bid Submission Form
2.2.3	Pending Litigation	All pending litigation ³ shall in total not represent more than fifty percent (50%) of the Bidder's net worth and shall be treated as resolved against the Bidder.	Must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or existing JVA	N / A	Must meet requirement by itself or as partner to past or existing JVA	Must meet requirement ³	Form CON – 2

³The Bidder shall provide accurate information on the related Form about any litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed or ongoing under its execution over the last five years. A consistent history of awards against the Bidder or any member of a joint venture may result in rejection of Bid

			Cri	teria				
				Bi	dder			
	Sub-Factor				Joint Venture		Documentation	
	Requirement		Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required	
2.2.4	Litigation History	No consistent history of court/arbitral award decisions against the Bidder ⁴ since 1 st January 2013	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Form CON – 2	
2.2.5	Declaration: Environment, Social, Health, and Safety (ESHS) past performance	Declare any civil work contracts that have been suspended or terminated and / or performance security called by an employer for reasons related to the non-compliance of any environmental, or social, or health or safety requirements or safeguard in the past five years ¹ .	Must make the declaration. Where there are Specialized Sub- contractor/s, the Specialized Sub- contractor/s must also make the declaration	N/A	Each must make the declaration. Where there are Specialized Sub- contractor/s, the Specialized Sub- contractor/s must also make the declaration	N/A	Form CON-3 ESHS Performance Declaration	

⁴ The Bidder shall provide accurate information on the letter of Bid about any litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed or ongoing under its execution over the last five years. A consistent history of court/arbitral awards against the Bidder or any member of a joint venture may result in disqualifying the Bidder.

Factor	2.3 Financial Situation								
		Criteria							
			E	Bidder					
Sub-Factor				Joint Venture		Documentation Required			
	Requirement	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)				
2.3.1 Financial Capabilities	 (i) The Bidder shall demonstrate that it has access to, or has available, liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means (independent of any contractual advance payment) sufficient to meet the construction cash flow requirements estimated as INR 210 Million for the subject contract(s) net of the Bidders other commitments (ii) The Bidders shall also demonstrate, to the satisfaction of the Employer, that it has adequate sources of finance to meet the cash flow requirements and for future contract commitments. 	Must meet requirement Must meet requirement Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement Must meet requirement	N/A Should meet 25% of the requirement	N/A Should meet 50% of the requirement N/A	Form FIN –1 and Form FIN – 3 Including attachments where required,			

Factor	2.3 Financial Situation								
		Criteria							
			I	Bidder					
Sub-Factor				Joint Venture		Documentation			
Sub-Factor	Entity	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required			
	(iii) The audited balance sheets or,		N/A	Must Meet					
	if not required by the laws of the Bidder's country, other financial statements acceptable to the Employer, for the last <i>3 (Three)</i>			Requirement					
	years i.e. from FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 shall be submitted and								
	must demonstrate the current soundness of the Bidder's financial position and indicate its								
	prospective long-term profitability. "As a minimum, a Bidder's net								
	worth calculated as the difference between total assets								
	and total liabilities should be positive."								

Factor	2.3 Financial Situation	2.3 Financial Situation						
		Criteria						
Sub-Factor			E	Bidder				
	Requirement			Joint Venture		Documentation		
		Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required		
2.3.2. Average Annual Turnover	Minimum average annual turnover of INR 1250 Million calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress or completed, within the last three (3) years from 1 st April 2014 to 31 st March 2017	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement	Must meet Twenty Five percent (25 %) of the requirement	Must meet Fifty percent (50%) of the requirement	Form FIN –2		

Factor	2.4 Experience						
		Criteria					
Sub-Factor			Bi				
				Joint Venture	Documentation		
	Requirement	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required	
2.4.1 General Experience	Experience under contracts in the role of contractor, subcontractor, or management contractor for at least the last ten [10] years from 1 st April 2007 to 31 st March 2017 prior to the bid submission deadline	Must meet requirement	N/A	Must meet requirement	N/A	Form EXP-1	

Factor	2.4 Experience					
		Criteria				
			Bi	dder		
Sub-Factor				Joint Ventur	e	Documentation
	Requirement	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	Required
2.4.2 Specific Experience	 a) Participation as contractor, joint venture member, management contractor, or subcontractor, in at least one (1) contracts within the last ten (10) years from 1st April 2007 to 31st March 2017 with a value of at least one contract of at least INR 1000 Million or two contracts each with the value of at least INR 750 Million that have been successfully and substantially completed and that are similar to the proposed Works with in last ten (10) years . The similarity shall be based on the physical size, 	Must meet requirement	Must meet requirement s	Must meet 25% of requirement	Must meet 50% of requirement	Form EXP 2(a)
	complexity, methods / technology or other characteristics as described in Part 2, Employer's Requirements. Jetty or Harbour with pile foundation in river / sea or construction of bridge in river or construction of RCC dam executed (excluding approaches and embankment) shall also be considered as similar works. *Cost of works of previous years shall be increased by 7% per year based on Rupee value to bring them to 2016-17 price level.					

	Crite	eria					
			Bidder				
Sub-Factor				Joint Venture		Documentatio	
	Requirement	Single Entity	All partners combined	Each partner	At least one partner (This shall be the Lead Partner)	n Required	
2.4.2 Specific Experience	 b) For the above or other contracts executed during the period stipulated in 2.4.2(a) above, a minimum experience in the following key activities: Designing of Jetty / Harbour in river /sea or a bridge in river / sea or a RCC Dam of minimum INR 1000 Million. Marine / River civil works involving minimum 1100 mm diameter or equivalent area piles in marine / river conditions or. RCC well foundation works involving minimum 7000 mm diameter or equivalent area in marine / river conditions. 	Must meet requireme nts	Must meet requirement s	Must meet 40% of requirement	Must meet 60% of requirement	Form EXP-2(b)	
2.4.3	Registration with ISO 14001/ OSHAS 18000/ equivalent	Must meet requireme nts	Must meet requirement s	NA	NA	Registration Certificate	

2.5 Personnel

No.	Position	Total Work Experience (years)	Experience in Similar Works (years)	In case of JV, to be proposed by
1	Project Manager & Team Leader	15	10	Lead Member
2	Asst. Project Manager	10	7	Lead Member
3	Mechanical Engineer	10	7	Lead Member
4	Electrical Engineer	10	8	Lead Member
5	Civil Engineer	8	5	Any Member
6	Planning Engineer	10	5	Any Member
7	Foundation Engineer	10	5	Any Member
8	Billing Engineer	10	5	Any Member
9	Safety Engineer	8	5	Any Member
10	QC/QA Engineer- Mech.	10	5	Any Member
11	QC & QAI Engineer- Civil	10	5	Any Member
12	Surveyor	10	5	Any Member

The Bidder must demonstrate that it has the personnel for the key positions that meet the following requirements:

Note:- All Personnel mentioned above should be having minimum B.E. / B.Tech Degree in Engineering. Only in case of Billing Engineers/Surveyors, Personnel having Diploma may be acceptable whose experience requirement shall be increased by 3 years.

The Project Manager proposed must have experience in construction of jetty / berths in river / marine conditions or construction of bridges in river / marine conditions in at least one project. The Bidder shall provide details of the proposed personnel and their experience records using Form PER-1 and PER-2 included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.

2.6 Equipment

The Bidder must demonstrate that it has the key equipment listed hereafter:

	Equipment Type and	Minimum		
Sl. No.	Equipment	Minimum Capacity	Max. age (years)	Number required
1*	Crane (Tyre mounted / Crawler)	100T	10	1 No.
2*	Crane (Tyre mounted / Crawler)	50T	10	2 Nos.
3a*	Mobile Piling gantry capable to mount Hydraulic Rotary piling Rig of	-	8	1 Nos.

	Equipment Type and	Minimum		
Sl. No.	Equipment	Minimum Capacity	Max. age (years)	Number required
	Minimum 15 Tonne-meter torque capacity.			
3b*	Hydraulic Rotary Piling Rig of minimum 15 tonne-metre torque capacity.	15 T m	8	2 Nos.
4*	Hydra	10 to 12 T	10	4 Nos.
5*	Trailer	-	10	2 Nos.
6*	Winches	7.5 T	10	2 Nos.
7	Concrete Batching Plant	30 cum/hour		As considered necessary by the Engineer
8	Transit Mixer	5 cum		As considered necessary by the Engineer
9.	Concrete pump with adequate pipelines	30 cum/hour		As considered necessary by the Engineer
*	These equipment must be owned / hire	ed by bidder and by l	ead member	in case of JV

Notes:

- Bidders are requested to verify latest position in respect of "Duties on Contractor's Equipment" from Department of Revenue, Ministry of Finance, Government of India.
- The Bidder shall furnish the details of proposed equipment using Form EQU included in Section IV.

2.7 Bid Capacity

Eligibility and Qualification Criteria		Compliance Requirements			Documentation	
Subject	Requirement	Single EntityJoint Venture (existing or intended)EntityAll Parties CombinedEach MemberAtleast One 			Submission Requirements	
5. Bid Capac	ity					
5.1 Bid capacity	Available Bid Capacity should be More than value of contract/ contracts applied for	Must meet require ment	Must meet requireme nt	Must meet 25% (Twenty Five percent) of the requirem ent	Must meet 50% (Fifty percent) of the requirement	Form FIN 4 & EXP 1

Bid Capacity= [(A*N*2)-B], where

- A= Maximum value of works executed in any one year during the last five years (updated to the current price level), in INR
- B= Value at current price level of the existing commitments and ongoing works to be completed concurrently with the works specified up to the period of 'N' below
- N= 2 (No. of years prescribed for completion of works for which bids are invited)

Section IV. Bidding Forms

Letter of Bid

Date: NCB No.: Invitation for Bid No.:

To:

Vice Chairman and Project Director (Jal Marg Vikas Project), Inland Waterways Authority of India, A – 13, Sector – 1, Noida – 201301, Uttar Pradesh– INDIA Telephone No. : (91) 0120-2544004 Fax No. : (91) 0120-2543976 Email. : <u>vc.iwai@nic.in</u>

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Bidders (ITB 8);
- b) We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4;
- c) We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Employer based on execution of a Bid Securing Declaration in the Employer's country in accordance with ITB 4.6
- d) We offer to execute in conformity with the Bidding Documents the following Works: Construction of Inter -modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh;
- e) The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (f) below is: (currency: INR......) (amount in figure) (amount in words Rupees.....)
- f) The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
 - i) The discounts offered are: _____
 - ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below:
- g) Our bid shall be valid for a period of 120 days from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline (i.e)
 DD MM YYYY in accordance with the Bidding Documents, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- Performance Security: If our Bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security and an Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security, in accordance with the bidding document;
- i) If our bid is accepted, we commit to submit a performance security in accordance with the Bidding Documents;

- j) We are not participating, as a Bidder or as a subcontractor, in more than one bid in this bidding process in accordance with ITB 4.2(e), other than alternative bids submitted in accordance with ITB 13;
- We, including any of our subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract, have not been declared ineligible by the Bank, under the Employer's country laws or official regulations or by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council;
- I) We are not a government owned entity/ We are a government owned entity but meet the requirements of ITB 4.5,⁵
- m) We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract:

Name of Recipient	Address	Reason	Amount

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate "none.")

- n) We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed; and
- o) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated bid or any other bid that you may receive.
- p) We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any type of fraud and corruption

Name of the Bidder*

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder**

Title of the person signing the Bid

Signature of the person named above

Date signed ______ day of ______,

Note : *ESHS provisional sum shall be included in the quoted prices.*

⁵ Bidder to use as appropriate

^{*:} In the case of the Bid submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder

^{**:} Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder to be attached with the Bid

Appendix to Bid Schedule of Adjustment Data

[In Tables A, B, and C, below, the Bidder shall (a) indicate its amount of local currency payment, (b) indicate its proposed source and base values of indices for the different foreign currency elements of cost, (c) derive its proposed weightings for local and foreign currency payment, and (d) list the exchange rates used in the currency conversion. In the case of very large and/or complex works contracts, it may be necessary to specify several families of price adjustment formulae corresponding to the different works involved.]

Index code*	Index description*	Source of index*	Base value and date*	Bidder's related currency amount	Bidder's proposed weighting
A	Labour	Labour Bureau, Ministry of Labour, GOI	28 days preceding the Bid		As shown in GCC Clause 19.10
В	Cement	Ministry of Industrial	Submission		13.10
С	Steel	Development, GOI	Date.		
D	Bitumen	Official retail price at nearest Indian Oil Corporation refinery			
E	POL (Fuel & Lubricants)	Official retail price of HSD at existing nearest IOC outlet			
F	Plant, Machinery & Spares	Ministry of Industrial Development, GOI			
G	Other Materials				
<u>.</u>	•		Total		1.00

Table A. Local Currency

Table B.

Deleted

Table C. Summary of Payment Currencies (INR)

Table: Alternative A

For..... [insert name of Section of the Works]

Name of payment currency	A Amount of currency	B Rate of exchange	C Local currency equivalent C = A x B	D Percentage of Total Bid Price (TBP) 100 x C TBP
Local currency		1.00		
Total Bid Price				100.00
TOTAL BID PRICE				

Technical Proposal Forms

- Key Personnel Schedule
- Equipment
- Site Organization
- Method Statement
- Mobilization Schedule
- Construction Schedule
- ESHS Management Strategies and Implementation Plans;
- Code of Conduct (ESHS)
- Sub-contracting elements or works which in aggregate adds to more than 10% of Bid price (for each the qualifications and experiences on the identified subcontractor in the relevant field should be given.

Note: Work should not be split into small parts and sub-contracted; but sub-contracting specialized elements of works is acceptable.

- Others
- Bidder's Qualification

ESHS Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (ESHS-MSIP)

The Bidder shall submit comprehensive and concise Environmental, Social, Health and Safety Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (ESHS-MSIP) as required by ITB 11.1 (h) of the Bid Data Sheet. These strategies and plans shall describe in detail the actions, materials, equipment, management processes etc. that will be implemented by the Contractor, and its subcontractors.

In developing these strategies and plans, the Bidder shall have regard to the ESHS provisions of the contract including those as may be more fully described in the following:

- 1. [the Works Requirements described in Volume II];
- 2. [Environmental and Social Impact Assessment (ESIA)];
- 3. [Environmental and Social Management Plan (ESMP)];
- 4. [Resettlement Action Plan (RAP)];
- 5. [Consent Conditions (regulatory authority conditions attached to any permits or approvals for the project)]; and
- 6. [specify any other relevant document/s]

Code of Conduct: Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS)

The Bidder shall submit the Code of Conduct that will apply to the Contractor's employees and subcontractors as required by ITB 11.1 (h) of the Bid Data Sheet. The Code of Conduct shall ensure compliance with the ESHS provisions of the contract, including those as may be more fully described in the following:

- 1. [the Works Requirements described in Volume II];
- 2. [Environmental and Social Impact Assessment (ESIA)];
- 3. [Environmental and Social Management Plan (ESMP)];
- 4. [Consent Conditions (regulatory authority conditions attached to any permits or approvals for the project)]; and
- 5. [specify any other relevant document/s]

In addition, the Bidder shall submit an outline of how this Code of Conduct will be implemented. This will include: how it will be introduced into conditions of employment/ engagement, what training will be provided, how it will be monitored and how the Contractor proposes to deal with any breaches.

Site Organization

Method Statement

Mobilization Schedule

Construction Schedule

Form EQU: Equipment

The Bidder shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the capability to meet the requirements for the key equipment listed in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. A separate Form shall be prepared for each item of equipment listed, or for alternative equipment proposed by the Bidder.

Item of equipm	ent		
Equipment information	Name of manufacturer Model and power rating		
	Capacity	Year of manufacture	
	Registration number or any other unique identification number		
Current status	Current location		
	Details of current commitments		
Source	Indicate source of the equipment Owned Rented Leased Specially manufactured 		

Omit the following information for equipment owned by the Bidder.

Owner	Name of owner		
	Address of owner		
	Telephone	Contact name and title	
	Fax	Telex	
Agreements	Details of rental / lease / manufacture agre	ements specific to the project	

Personnel

Form PER-1: Proposed Personnel

Bidders should provide the names of suitably qualified personnel to meet the specified requirements stated in Section III. The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form below for each candidate.

1.	Title of position*
	Name
2.	Title of position*
	Name
3.	Title of position*
	Name
4.	Title of position*
	Name
	Title of position - Environmental Specialist
	Name -
	Title of position- Social Specialist
	Name -
	Title of position - Health and Safety Specialist
	Name -

*As listed in Section III.

Form PER-2: Resume of Proposed Personnel

Name of Bidder

Position			
Personnel information	Name	Date of birth	
	Professional qualifications		
Present employment	Name of employer		
Address of employer			
	Telephone	Contact (manager / personnel officer)	
	Fax	E-mail	
	Job title	Years with present employer	

Summarize professional experience over the last 20 years, in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

From	То	Company / Project / Position / Relevant Technical and Management Experience

Bidders Qualification without prequalification

To establish its qualifications to perform the contract in accordance with Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria) the Bidder shall provide the information requested in the corresponding Information Sheets included hereunder.

	Bidder's Information
Bidder's legal name	
In case of JV, legal name of each partner	
Bidder's country of constitution	
Bidder's year of constitution	
Bidder's legal address in country of constitution	
Bidder's authorized representative	
(name, address, telephone numbers, fax numbers, e- mail address)	

Form ELI – 1: Bidder's Information Sheet

Attached are copies of the following original documents.

- □ 1. In case of single entity, articles of incorporation or constitution of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITB 4.1 and 4.2.
- **2**. Authorization to represent the firm or JV named in above, in accordance with ITB 20.2.
- □ 3. In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITB 4.1.
- □ 4. In case of a government-owned entity, any additional documents not covered under 1 above required to comply with ITB 4.5.

Form ELI – 2: JV Information Sheet

Each member of a JV must fill in this form

JV / Specialist Subcontractor Information				
Bidder's legal name				
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's legal name				
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's country of constitution				
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's year of constitution				
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's legal address in country of constitution				
JV Partner's or Subcontractor's authorized representative information				
(name, address, telephone numbers, fax numbers, e-mail address)				
Attached are copies of the following o	riginal documents.			
 Articles of incorporation or con 4.1 and 4.2. 	stitution of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITB			
2. Authorization to represent the	firm named above, in accordance with ITB 20.2.			

□ 3. In the case of government-owned entity, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITB 4.5.

Form CON-2: Historical Contract Non-Performance

[The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder and for each partner of a Joint Venture]

В	idder's Legal Name:	
	Date:	
Joint Ventu	re Party Legal Name: _	
	NCB No. and title:	
Page	of	pages

	Non-Performing Con	tracts in accordance with Section III, Qualifica	tion Criteria and		
		Requirements			
	•	ce did not occur during the <i>last five (5)</i> yea Requirements, Sub-Factor 2.1.	rs specified in Section III,		
	ontract(s) not performe nd Requirements, requi	d during the <i>last five (5)</i> years specified in Sect rement 2.1	ion III, Qualification Criteria		
Year	Non performed portion of contract	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount- INR		
	Contract Identification:				
	Name of Employer:				
	Address of Employer:				
		Reason(s) for non-performance:			
Pending	Litigation, in accordance	with Section III, Qualification Criteria and Requ	uirements		
	lo pending litigation in a actor 2.2.	ccordance with Section III, Qualification Criter	ia and Requirements, Sub-		
	ending litigation in accord .2 as indicated below.	dance with Section III, Qualification Criteria and	Requirements, Sub-Factor		
Year		Contract Identification	Total Contract		
	Percentage of Total Assets		Amount INR		
		Contract Identification:			
		Name of Employer:]			
		Address of Employer:			
		Matter in dispute:			

Form CON – 3: Environmental, Social, Health, and Safety Performance Declaration

The following table shall be filled in for the Bidder, each member of a Joint Venture and each Specialized
Subcontractor]

Bidder's Nam	າe:
Date: _	
Joint Venture Member's or Specialized Subcontractor's Name: _	
RFB No. and title:	
Page of	pages

Environmental, Social, Health, and Safety Performance Declaration in accordance with Section III, Qualification Criteria, and Requirements

- No suspension or termination of contract: An employer has not suspended or terminated a contract and/or called the performance security for a contract for reasons related to Environmental, Social, Health, or Safety (ESHS) performance since the date specified in Section III, Qualification Criteria, and Requirements, Sub-Factor 2.2.5.
- Declaration of suspension or termination of contract: The following contract(s) has/have been suspended or terminated and/or Performance Security called by an employer(s) for reasons related to Environmental, Social, Health, or Safety (ESHS) performance since the date specified in Section III, Qualification Criteria, and Requirements, Sub-Factor 2.2.5. Details are described below:

Year Suspended or		Contract Identification	Total Contract	
	terminated portion of		Amount (Rs)	
	contract			
[insert year]		Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/	linsert amount!	
[and percentage]	number, and any other identification]	[Insert amount]	
		Name of Employer: [insert full name]		
		Address of Employer: [insert street/city/country]		
		Reason(s) for suspension or termination: [indicate main reason(s)]		
[insert year] [insert amoun and percentage]		Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/ number, and any other identification]	[insert amount]	
		Name of Employer: [insert full name]		
		Address of Employer: [insert street/city/country]		
		Reason(s) for suspension or termination: [indicate main reason(s)]		
•••		[list all applicable contracts]		
Performance	e Security called by	an employer(s) for reasons related to ESHS performance		
Year	Co	Total Contract Amount (Rs)		
[insert year]	Contract Identific	cation: [indicate complete contract name/ number, and any	[insert amount]	
	other identificatio		L J	
	Name of Employe	er: [insert full name]		
		over: [insert street/city/country]		
	Reason(s) for call			

Form FIN-1: Financial Situation

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form

Financial Data for Previous 7 Years [INR]					
Year 1: Year 2: Year 3: Year 4: Year 5: Year 6: Year 7: 2016-2017 2015-2016 2014-2015 2013-2014 2012-2013 2011-2012 2010-2011					

Information from Balance Sheet

Total Assets		
Total Liabilities		
Net Worth		
Current Assets		
Current Liabilities		

Information from Income Statement

Total Revenues		
Profits Before Taxes		
Profits After Taxes		

- Attached are copies of financial statements (balance sheets including all related notes, and income statements) for the last five years, as indicated above, complying with the following conditions.
 - All such documents reflect the financial situation of the Bidder or partner to a JV, and not sister or parent companies.
 - Historic financial statements must be audited by a certified accountant.
 - Historic financial statements must be complete, including all notes to the financial statements.
 - Historic financial statements must correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited (no statements for partial periods shall be requested or accepted).

Form FIN-2: Average Annual Construction Turnover

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form

Year	Amount INR
2016-2017	
2015 - 2016	
2014-2015	
2013-2014	
2012-2013	
2011-2012	
2010-2011	
Average Annual Turn Construction Over	

The information supplied should be the Annual Turnover of the Bidder or each member of a JV in terms of the amounts billed to clients for each year for work in progress or completed in INR.

Form FIN–3: Financial Resources

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total construction cash flow demands of the subject contract or contracts as indicated in Section III (Evaluation and Qualification Criteria)

	Financial Resources					
No.	Source of financing	Amount (INR)				
1						
2						
3						

Form FIN-4: Current Contract Commitments / Works in Progress

Bidders and each partner to a JV should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.

	Current Contract Commitments					
No.	Name of Contract	Employer's Contact Address, Tel, Fax	Total value of contract INR	Value of Outstanding Work INR	Estimated Completion Date	Average Monthly Invoicing Over Last Six Months INR/Month
1						
2						
3						
4						
5						

Form EXP-1: General Construction Experience

General Construction Experience				
Starting Month Year	Ending Month Year	Years	Contract Identification and Name Name and Address of Employer Brief Description of the Works Executed by the Bidder	Role of Bidder

Each Bidder or member of a JV must fill in this form

Form EXP-2(a): Specific Construction Experience

Fill up one (1) form per contract.

Contract of Similar Size and Nature					
Contract No of . 	Contract Identification				
Award Date		Completion Date			
Role in Contract	Contractor	Management Contractor	Subcontractor		
Total Contract Amount	INR				
If partner in a JV or subcontractor, specify participation of total contract amount	Percent of Total Amount		ount		
Employer's Name Address Telephone/Fax Number E-mail					
Description of	of the similarity in accorda	ance with Criteria 2.4.2(a)	of Section III		

Form EXP-2(b): Specific Construction Experience in Key Activities

Fill up one (1) form per contract

Contract with Similar Key Activities					
Contract No of .	Contract Identification				
Award Date		Completion Date			
Role in Contract	Contractor	Management Contractor Subcontractor			
Total Contract Amount		INR			
If partner in a JV or subcontractor, specify participation of total contract amount	Percent of Total	Amount			
Employer's Name Address Telephone Number Fax Number E-mail					
Description of	the key activities in accor	dance with Criteria 2.4.2(b) of Section III			

Form of Bid Security

(Demand Guarantee)

Beneficiary:

Inland Waterways Authority of India, A – 13, Sector – 1, Noida – 201301, Uttar Pradesh– INDIA Telephone No. : (91) 0120-2544004 Fax No. : (91) 0120-2543976 Email. : <u>vc.iwai@nic.in</u>

Invitation for Bids No: Date: _____

BID GUARANTEE No.: ______ Guarantor: ______

We have been informed that ______ (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has submitted or will submit to the Beneficiary its bid (hereinafter called "the Bid") for the execution of ______ under Invitation for Bids No. ______ ("the IFB").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary's conditions, bids must be supported by a bid guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of ______ (_____) upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's complying supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:

a) has withdrawn its Bid during the period of bid validity specified by the applicant in the Letter of Bid, or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant; or

b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Beneficiary during the period of bid validity, (i) fails to execute the Contract Agreement or (ii)) fails or refuses to furnish the Performance Security and, the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security, in accordance with the Instruction to Bidders.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful Bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the performance security issued to the Beneficiary upon the instruction of the Applicant; or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary's notification to the Applicant of the results of the bidding process; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the Validity Period, i.e. which date shall be established by presentation to us of copies of the Letter of Bid and any extension(s) thereto, accompanied by the bidding document.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758 except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

Form of Bid-Securing Declaration

Date: ______ Bid No.: ______ Alternative No.: ______

To:

We, the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Bid-Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for bidding in any contract with the entity that invited Bids for the period of time of 2 years starting on DD MM YYYY, if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we:

- a) have withdrawn our Bid during the period of bid validity specified in the Letter of Bid; or
- b) having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Employer during the period of bid validity, (i) fail or refuse to execute the Contract, if required, or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, in accordance with the ITB.

We understand this Bid-Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of our Bid.

Name of the Bidder*
Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder**
Title of the person signing the Bid
Signature of the person named above

Date signed ______, ____, _____, _____

*: In the case of the Bid submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder

**: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder attached to the Bid

[Note: In case of a Joint Venture, the Bid-Securing Declaration must be in the name of all members to the Joint Venture that submits the bid.]

JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENT

[This should be on stamp paper of value INR 100 & notarized]

PERFORMA FOR JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENTBETWEEN M/s. and M/s..... and M/s..... For NCB ICB No.....of Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India.

The Joint Venture Agreement executed on this day ofbetween M/s.....between M/s......, a company under the Laws of Company Act, 1956 and having its registered office atand Corporate Office atand Corporate Office atand Corporate shall include its successors, Executers and permitted Assigns)

which expression shall include its successors, Executors and permitted Assigns) for the purpose of making a Bid and entering into a contract (in case of award) for **"Construction of IWT Inter -modal Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh"** NCB ICB-No by Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India (herein after called as the EMPLOYER).

WHEREAS, the EMPLOYER invited Bids as per above mentioned tender Document for the "......"

WHEREAS in accordance with Instruction to Bidders – clause 4 "Eligible Bidders" of the Tender Specification. A Bidder may be a private entity or a government-owned entity – subject to ITB 4.5 – or any combination of such entities with the intent to enter into an agreement supported by a letter of intent or under an agreement in the form of a Joint Venture or consortium.

NOW THIS INDENTURE WITNESSETH AS UNDER

In consideration of the above premises and agreements all the partners to this Joint Venture do hereby now agree as follows:

LEAD PARTNER :

PARTNER :

(Please refer to Section III, Para 3.5 and 3.6)

If in the determination of the Employer that the LEAD PARTNER is unable to fulfill its responsibility as above, the Employer shall be at liberty to terminate the contract which shall be binding on all partners of the Joint Venture.

The personnel deployed by the member of Joint Venture are as under:

LEAD PARTNER :

PARTNER :

The equipment deployed by the member of Joint Venture are as under :

LEAD PARTNER :

PARTNER :

- 2. In case of any breach of the said Contract by the LEAD PARTNER or other Partners of the Joint Venture Agreement, the Partner(s) do hereby agree to be fully responsible for the successful performance of the Contract and to carry out all the obligations and responsibilities under the Contract in accordance with the requirements of the Contract.
- 3. Further, if the Employer suffers any loss or damage on account of any breach in the Contract or any shortfall in meeting the performance guaranteed as per the works Contract, the Partner(s) of these presents undertake to promptly make good such loss or damages caused to the Employer, on its demands without any demur. It shall not be necessary or obligatory for the Employer to proceed against LEAD PARTNER to these presents before proceeding against or dealing with other Partner(s).
- 4. The financial liability of the Partners of this Joint Venture agreement to the Employer, with respect to any of the claims arising out of the performance or non-performance of the obligations set forth in the said Joint Venture Agreement, read in conjunction with the relevant conditions of the Contract shall, however, not be limited in any way so as to restrict or limit the liabilities of any of the Partners of the Joint Venture agreement.
- 5. It is expressly understood and agreed between the Partners to this Joint Venture agreement that the responsibilities and obligations of each of the Partners has been delineated in clause no. 1 herein above to this agreement. It is further agreed by the Partners that the above sharing of responsibilities and obligations shall not in any way be a limitation of joint responsibilities of the Partners under this Contract.

- 6. This Joint Venture Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of India, courts of Delhi shall have the exclusive jurisdiction in all matters arising there under.
- 7. It is further agreed that the Joint Venture agreement shall be irrevocable and shall form an integral part of the contract, and shall continue to be enforceable till the Employer discharges the same. It shall be effective from the date first mentioned above for all purposes and intents.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Partners to the Joint Venture Agreement have through their Authorized Representatives executed these presents and affixed Common Seals of their companies, on the day, month and year first mentioned above.

[Name, Signature of all Joint Venture Partners]

[Name and Signature of Witnesses]

Section V. Eligible Countries

Eligibility for the Provision of Goods, Works and Non Consulting Services in Bank-Financed Procurement

c) In reference to ITB 4.7 and 5.1, for the information of the Bidders, at the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this bidding process:

Under ITB 4.7(a) and 5.1: None.

Under ITB 4.7(b) and 5.1: None.

Section VI. Bank Policy – Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

Guidelines for Procurement of Goods, Works, and Non-Consulting Services under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits & Grants by World Bank Borrowers, dated January 2011.

"Fraud and Corruption:

It is the Bank's policy to require that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank loans), bidders, suppliers, contractors and their agents (whether declared or not), sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers, and any personnel thereof, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of Bank-financed contracts.⁶ In pursuance of this policy, the Bank:

- a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;⁷;
 - "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;⁸

d) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;⁹

- iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;¹⁰
- v) "obstructive practice" is
 - aa) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or
 - bb) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 1.16I below.

⁶ In this context, any action to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper.

⁷ For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "*another party*" refers to a public official acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "*public official*" includes World Bank staff and employees of other organizations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.

⁸ For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a public official; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.

⁹ For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "parties" refers to participants in the procurement process (including public officials) attempting either themselves, or through another person or entity not participating in the procurement or selection process, to simulate competition or to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels, or are privy to each other's bid prices or other conditions.

¹⁰ For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

- b) will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the bidder recommended for award, or any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- c) will declare misprocurement and cancel the portion of the loan allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement or the implementation of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
- d) will sanction a firm or individual, at any time, in accordance with the prevailing Bank's sanctions procedures,¹¹ including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time: (i) to be awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (ii) to be a nominated¹²;
- e) will require that a clause be included in bidding documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring bidders, suppliers and contractors, and their sub-contractors, agents, personnel, consultants, service providers, or suppliers, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records, and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank."

¹¹ A firm or individual may be declared ineligible to be awarded a Bank financed contract upon: (i) completion of the Bank's sanctions proceedings as per its sanctions procedures, including, inter alia, cross-debarment as agreed with other International Financial Institutions, including Multilateral Development Banks, and through the application the World Bank Group corporate administrative procurement sanctions procedures for fraud and corruption; and (ii) as a result of temporary suspension or early temporary suspension in connection with an ongoing sanctions proceeding. See footnote 14 and paragraph 8 of Appendix 1 of these Guidelines.

¹² A nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has either been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

Part 2 – Work Requirements

Environmental, Social, Health and Safety Requirements

CONTENT FOR AN ENVIRONMENTAL AND SOCIAL POLICY

The Works' policy goal, as a minimum, should be stated to integrate environmental protection, occupational and community health and safety, gender, equality, child protection, vulnerable people (including those with disabilities), gender-based violence (GBV), HIV/AIDS awareness and prevention and wide stakeholder engagement in the planning processes, programs, and activities of the parties involved in the execution of the Works. The policy should set the frame for monitoring, continuously improving processes and activities and for reporting on the compliance with the policy.

The policy should, as far as possible, be brief but specific and explicit, and measurable, to enable reporting of compliance with the policy in accordance with the Particular Conditions of the Contract Sub-Clause 3.6 of Special Conditions of Contract.

As a minimum, the policy is set out to the commitments to:

- 1. apply good international industry practice to protect and conserve the natural environment and to minimize unavoidable impacts;
- 2. provide and maintain a healthy and safe work environment and safe systems of work;
- 3. protect the health and safety of local communities and users, with particular concern for those who are disabled, elderly, or otherwise vulnerable;
- 4. ensure that terms of employment and working conditions of all workers engaged in the Works meet the requirements of the major labour and other laws that are applicable to construction industry in India;
- 5. be intolerant of, and enforce disciplinary measures for illegal activities. To be intolerant of, and enforce disciplinary measures for GBV, child sacrifice, child defilement, and sexual harassment;
- 6. incorporate a gender perspective and provide an enabling environment where women and men have equal opportunity to participate in, and benefit from, planning and development of the Works;
- 7. work co-operatively, including with end users of the Works, relevant authorities, contractors and local communities;
- 8. engage with and listen to affected persons and organisations and be responsive to their concerns, with special regard for vulnerable, disabled, and elderly people;
- 9. provide an environment that fosters the exchange of information, views, and ideas that is free of any fear of retaliation;
- 10. minimize the risk of HIV transmission and to mitigate the effects of HIV/AIDS associated with the execution of the Works;

MINIMUM CONTENT OF ESHS REQUIREMENTS

In preparing detailed specifications for ESHS requirements, the specialists should refer to:

- project reports e.g. ESIA/ESMP
- consent/permit conditions

- required standards including World Bank Group EHS Guidelines
- national legal and/or regulatory requirements and standards (where these represent higher standards than the WBG EHS Guidelines)
- relevant Indian Standards for Safe Use of Pesticides, and in the absence of such Indian Standards relevant international standards e.g. WHO Guidelines for Safe Use of Pesticides
- relevant Indian Standards Concerning Urban Waste Water Treatment, and in the absence of such Indian Standards relevant sector standards e.g. EU Council Directive 91/271/EEC Concerning Urban Waste Water Treatment
- grievance redress mechanisms

MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CODE OF CONDUCT

A minimum requirement for the Code of Conduct should be set out, taking into consideration the issues, impacts, and mitigation measures identified in:

- project reports e.g. ESIA/ESMP
- consent/permit conditions
- required standards including World Bank Group EHS Guidelines
- national legal and/or regulatory requirements and standards (where these represent higher standards than the WBG EHS Guidelines)
- relevant standards e.g. Workers' Accommodation: Process and Standards (Indian Standards, and in the absence of such Indian Standards those of IFC and EBRD)
- relevant sector standards e.g. workers accommodation
- grievance redress mechanisms.

The types of issues identified could include. Risks associated with: labor influx, spread of communicable diseases, sexual harassment, gender based violence, illicit behavior and crime, and maintaining a safe environment etc.

The minimum Code of Conduct requirement may be based on the following:

CODE OF CONDUCT REQUIREMENTS

A satisfactory code of conduct will contain obligations on all project staff (including subcontractors and day workers) that are suitable to address the following issues, as a minimum. Additional obligations may be added to respond to particular concerns of the region, the location and the project sector or to specific project requirements. The issues to be addressed include:

- 1. Compliance with applicable laws, rules, and regulations of the jurisdiction
- 2. Compliance with applicable health and safety requirements (including wearing prescribed personal protective equipment, preventing avoidable accidents and a duty to report conditions or practices that pose a safety hazard or threaten the environment)
- 3. The use of illegal substances
- 4. Non-Discrimination (for example on the basis of family status, ethnicity, race, gender, religion, language, marital status, birth, age, disability, or political conviction)
- 5. Interactions with community members (for example to convey an attitude of respect and non-discrimination)

- 6. Sexual harassment (for example to prohibit use of language or behavior, in particular towards women or children, that is inappropriate, harassing, abusive, sexually provocative, demeaning or culturally inappropriate)
- 7. Violence or exploitation (for example the prohibition of the exchange of money, employment, goods, or services for sex, including sexual favors or other forms of humiliating, degrading or exploitative behavior)
- 8. Protection of children (including prohibitions against abuse, defilement, or otherwise unacceptable behavior with children, limiting interactions with children, and ensuring their safety in project areas)
- 9. Sanitation requirements (for example, to ensure workers use specified sanitary facilities provided by their employer and not open areas)
- 10. Avoidance of conflicts of interest (such that benefits, contracts, or employment, or any sort of preferential treatment or favors, are not provided to any person with whom there is a financial, family, or personal connection)
- 11. Respecting reasonable work instructions (including regarding environmental and social norms)
- 12. Protection and proper use of property (for example, to prohibit theft, carelessness or waste)
- 13. Duty to report violations of this Code
- 14. Non retaliation against workers who report violations of the Code, if that report is made in good faith.

The Code of Conduct should be written in plain language and signed by each worker to indicate that they have:

- received a copy of the code;
- had the code explained to them;
- acknowledged that adherence to this Code of Conduct is a condition of employment; and
- understood that violations of the Code can result in serious consequences, up to and including dismissal, or referral to legal authorities.

Section VII – Conditions of Contract together with Schedules

Part I – Preliminary

ENGINEERING, PROCUREMENT AND CONSTRUCTION AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India (hereinafter referred to as the **"Employer**" which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, include its administrators, successors and assigns) of One Part;

AND

{-------,} means the selected bidder {single entity or the joint venture which is the selected bidder under the NCB No......having its registered office atand at(in case of JV), (hereinafter referred to as the "**Contractor**" which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, include its successors and permitted assigns) of the Other Part.

WHEREAS:

- A) Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India has intended to take up the Capacity Augmentation of National Waterway 1.
- B) The Employer had resolved to take up the work "Construction of IWT Inter -modal Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh " on Engineering, Procurement, Construction ("EPC") basis in accordance with the terms and conditions to be set forth in an agreement to be entered into.
- C) The Employer had prescribed the technical and commercial terms and conditions, and invited bids IFB No.______ from all bidders having required eligibility and qualification criteria for undertaking the Project.
- D) After evaluation of the bids received, the Employer had accepted the bid of the selected bidder and issued its Letter of Acceptance No. dated (here in after called the "LOA") to the selected bidder for "Construction of IWT Inter -modal Terminal at Ghazipur, Uttar Pradesh" at the contract price specified hereinafter, requiring the selected bidder to inter alia:
 - i) deliver to the Employer a legal opinion from the legal counsel of the selected bidder with respect to the Employer of the selected bidder to enter into this Agreement and the enforceability of the provisions thereof, within 10 (ten) days of the date of issue of LOA; and
 - ii) Execute this Agreement within 28(twenty eight) days of the date of issue of LOA.
- E) The Contractor has fulfilled the requirements specified in Recital (D) above;

NOW THEREFORE in consideration of the foregoing and the respective covenants and agreements set forth in this Agreement, the sufficiency and adequacy of which is hereby acknowledged, the Employer hereby covenants to pay the Contractor, in consideration of the obligations specified herein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Agreement at the times and in the manner specified by the Agreement and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE-1

DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

e) Definitions

The words and expressions beginning with capital letters and defined in this Agreement (including those in Article 28) shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning ascribed thereto herein, and the words and expressions defined in the Schedules and used therein shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Schedules.

1.2 Interpretation

- 1.2.1 In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires,
 - References to any legislation or any provision thereof shall include amendment or reenactment or consolidation of such legislation or any provision thereof so far as such amendment or re-enactment or consolidation applies or is capable of applying to any transaction entered into hereunder;
 - b) References to laws of India or Indian law or regulation having the force of law shall include the laws, acts, ordinances, rules, regulations, bye laws or notifications which have the force of law in the territory of India and as from time to time may be amended, modified, supplemented, extended or re-enacted;
 - c) References to a "person" and words denoting a natural person shall be construed as a reference to any individual, firm, company, corporation, society, trust, government, state or agency of a state or any association or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) of two or more of the above and shall include successors and assigns;
 - d) The table of contents, headings or sub-headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not be used in, and shall not affect, the construction or interpretation of this Agreement;
 - e) The words "include" and "including" are to be construed without limitation and shall be deemed to be followed by "without limitation" or "but not limited to" whether or not they are followed by such phrases;
 - f) References to "construction" or "building" include, unless the context otherwise requires, survey and investigation, design, developing, engineering, procurement, supply of plant, materials, equipment, labour, delivery, transportation, installation, processing, fabrication and testing of the terminal, including maintenance during the Construction Period, removing of defects, if any, and other activities incidental to the construction and "construct" or "build" shall be construed accordingly;
 - g) References to "development" include, unless the context otherwise requires, construction, renovation, refurbishing, augmentation, up-gradation and other activities incidental thereto during the Construction Period, and "develop" shall be construed accordingly;
 - h) Any reference to any period of time shall mean a reference to that according to Indian standard time;
 - i) Any reference to day shall mean a reference to a calendar day;
 - References to a "business day" shall be construed as a reference to a day (other than a Sunday) on which banks in [Delhi] are generally open for business;

- k) Any reference to month shall mean a reference to a calendar month as per the Gregorian calendar;
- References to any date, period or Project Milestone shall mean and include such date, period or Project Milestone as may be extended pursuant to this Agreement;
- m) Any reference to any period commencing "from" a specified day or date and "till" or "until" a specified day or date shall include both such days or dates; provided that if the last day of any period computed under this Agreement is not a business day, then the period shall run until the end of the next business day;
- n) The words importing singular shall include plural and vice versa;
- o) References to any gender shall include the other and the neutral gender;
- p) "Lakh" means a hundred thousand (100,000) and "crore" means ten million (10,000,000);
- q) "Indebtedness" shall be construed so as to include any obligation (whether incurred as principal or surety) for the payment or repayment of money, whether present or future, actual or contingent;
- r) References to the "winding-up", "dissolution", "insolvency", or "reorganisation" of a company or corporation shall be construed so as to include any equivalent or analogous proceedings under the law of the jurisdiction in which such company or corporation is incorporated or any jurisdiction in which such company or corporation carries on business including the seeking of liquidation, winding-up, reorganisation, dissolution, arrangement, protection or relief of debtors;
- s) Save and except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, any reference, at any time, to any agreement, deed, instrument, licence or document of any description shall be construed as reference to that agreement, deed, instrument, licence or other document as amended, varied, supplemented, modified or suspended at the time of such reference; provided that this Clause shall not operate so as to increase liabilities or obligations of the Employer hereunder or pursuant hereto in any manner whatsoever;
- t) Any agreement, consent, approval, authorisation, notice, communication, information or report required under or pursuant to this Agreement from or by any Party or the Employer's Engineer shall be valid and effective only if it is in writing under the hand of a duly authorised representative of such Party or the Employer's Engineer, as the case may be, in this behalf and not otherwise;
- u) The Schedules and Recitals to this Agreement form an integral part of this Agreement and will be in full force and effect as though they were expressly set out in the body of this Agreement;
- v) References to Recitals, Articles, Clauses, Sub-clauses or Schedules in this Agreement shall, except where the context otherwise requires, mean references to Recitals, Articles, Clauses, Sub-clauses and Schedules of or to this Agreement, and references to a Paragraph shall, subject to any contrary indication, be construed as a reference to a Paragraph of this Agreement or of the Schedule in which such reference appears;
- w) The damages payable by either Party to the other of them, as set forth in this Agreement, whether on per diem basis or otherwise, are mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated loss and damage likely to be suffered and incurred by the Party entitled to receive the same and are not by way of penalty (the "Damages"); and
- x) Time shall be of the essence in the performance of the Parties' respective obligations. If

any time period specified herein is extended for the reasons specified in the Agreement, such extended time shall also be of the essence.

- y) References to "World Bank" shall mean the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (The Bank). The Bank is the financing institution which has provided funds toward a part of the cost of the Project. Payments by the World Bank will be made only at the request of the Recipient (IWAI) of the funds and upon approval by the World Bank in accordance with the terms and conditions of the financing agreement (Loan Agreement) and will be subject in all respects to the terms and conditions of that Loan Agreement. No party other than the Recipient shall derive any rights from the Loan Agreement or have claim to any funds."
- 1.2.2 Unless expressly provided otherwise in this Agreement, any Documentation required to be provided or furnished by the Contractor to the Employer shall be provided free of cost and in three copies, and if the Employer is required to return any such Documentation with its comments and/or approval, it shall be entitled to retain two copies thereof.
- **1.2.3** The rule of construction, if any, that a contract should be interpreted against the parties responsible for the drafting and preparation thereof, shall not apply.
- 1.2.4 Any word or expression used in this Agreement shall, unless otherwise defined or construed in this Agreement, bear its ordinary English meaning and, for these purposes, the General Clauses Act, 1897 shall not apply.

1.3 Measurements and Arithmetic Conventions

All measurements and calculations shall be in the metric system and calculations done to 2 (two) decimal places, with the third digit of 5 (five) or above being rounded up and below 5 (five) being rounded down.

1.4 Priority of agreements and errors/discrepancies

- 1.4.1 This Agreement, and all other agreements and documents forming part of or referred to in this Agreement are to be taken as mutually explanatory and, unless otherwise expressly provided elsewhere in this Agreement, the priority of this Agreement and other documents and agreements forming part hereof or referred to herein shall, in the event of any conflict between them, be in the following order:
 - a) Corrigendum to Conditions of Contract together with Schedules (issued if any)
 - b) This Agreement including Conditions of Contract together with Schedules; and
 - c) All other agreements and documents forming part hereof or referred to herein; i.e. this Agreement at (b) above shall prevail over the agreements and documents at (c).
- 1.4.2 Subject to the provisions of Clause1.4.1, in case of ambiguities or discrepancies within this Agreement, the following shall apply:
 - a) Between a Clause of this Agreement and Corrigendum, the provisions of Corrigendum
 - b) Between two or more Clauses of this Agreement, the provisions of a specific Clause relevant to the issue under consideration shall prevail over those in other Clauses;
 - c) Between the Clauses of this Agreement and the Schedules, the Clauses shall prevail and between Schedules and Annexes, the Schedules shall prevail;
 - d) Between any two Schedules, the Schedule relevant to the issue shall prevail;
 - e) Between the written description on the Drawings and the Specifications & Standards, the

latter shall prevail;

f) Between the dimension scaled from the Drawing and its specific written dimension, the latter shall prevail; and between any value written in numerals and that in words, the latter shall prevail.

1.5 Joint and Several Liability

- 1.5.1 If the Contractor has formed a Joint Venture (JV) of two persons for implementing the Project:
 - a) These persons shall, without prejudice to the provisions of this Agreement, be deemed to be jointly and severally liable to the Employer for the performance of the Agreement; and
 - b) The Contractor shall ensure that no change in the composition of the Joint Venture (JV) is effected without the prior consent of the Employer.
- 1.5.2 Without prejudice to the joint and several liability of all the members of the Joint Venture (JV), the Lead Member shall represent all the members of the Joint Venture (JV) and shall at all times be liable and responsible for discharging the functions and obligations of the Contractor. The Contractor shall ensure that each member of the Joint Venture (JV) shall be bound by any decision, communication, notice, action or inaction of the Lead Member on any matter related to this Agreement and the Employer shall be entitled to rely upon any such action, decision or communication of the Lead Member. The Employer shall release the payment only to the Joint Venture (JV)

Part II – Scope of Project

ARTICLE-2

SCOPE OF THE PROJECT

2.1 Scope of the Project

Under this Agreement, the scope of the Project (the "Scope of the Project") shall mean and include:

- a) Design & construction of the terminal on the Site set forth in Schedule-A and as specified in Schedule-B together with provision of Project Facilities as specified in Schedule-C, and in conformity with the Specifications and Standards set forth in Volume-II of Bidding Document;
- b) Performance and fulfilment of all other obligations of the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and matters incidental thereto or necessary for the performance of any or all of the obligations of the Contractor under this Agreement.

ARTICLE-3

OBLIGATIONS OF THE CONTRACTOR

3.1 Obligations of the Contractor

- 3.1.1 Subject to and on the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Contractor shall undertake the survey, investigation including sub-soil investigation, design, engineering, procurement, construction of the terminal and observe, fulfil, comply with and perform all its obligations set out in this Agreement or arising hereunder.
- 3.1.2 The Contractor shall comply with all Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits (including renewals as required) in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement. The Contractor shall comply with all environmental clearances required during construction including implementation of Environmental Management Plan (EMP).
- 3.1.3 Subject to the provisions of Clauses 3.1.1 and 3.1.2, the Contractor shall discharge its obligations in accordance with Good Industry Practice and as a reasonable and prudent person.
- 3.1.4 The Contractor shall remedy any and all loss or damage to the terminal from the Appointed Date until the end of the Construction Period at the Contractor's cost, save and except to the extent that any such loss or damage shall have arisen from any default or neglect of the Employer.
- 3.1.5 The Contractor shall remedy any and all loss or damage to the terminal during the Defects Liability Period at the Contractor's cost to the extent that such loss or damage shall have arisen out of the reasons specified in Clause 17.3.
- 3.1.6 Deleted.
- 3.1.7 The Contractor shall, at its own cost and expense, in addition to and not in derogation of its obligations elsewhere set out in this Agreement:
 - a) Make, or cause to be made, necessary applications to the relevant Government Instrumentalities with such particulars and details as may be required for obtaining Applicable Permits set forth in Schedule-F and obtain and keep in force and effect such Applicable Permits in conformity with the Applicable Laws;
 - Procure, as required, the appropriate proprietary rights, licences, agreements and permissions for Materials, methods, processes and systems used or incorporated into the terminal;
 - c) Make reasonable efforts to maintain harmony and good industrial relations among the personnel employed by it or its Sub-contractors in connection with the performance of its obligations under this Agreement;
 - d) Ensure and procure that its Sub-contractors comply with all Applicable Permits and Applicable Laws in the performance by them of any of the Contractor's obligations under this Agreement;
 - e) Not do or omit to do any act, deed or thing which may in any manner be violative of any of the provisions of this Agreement;
 - f) Support, cooperate with and facilitate the Employer in the implementation and operation of the Project in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;
 - g) Ensure that the Contractor and its Sub-contractors comply with the safety and welfare

measures for labour in accordance with the Applicable Laws and Good Industry Practice;

- Keep, on the Site, a copy of this Agreement, publications named in this Agreement, the Drawings, Documents relating to the Project, and Change of Scope Orders and other communications given under this Agreement. The Employer's Engineer and its authorised personnel shall have the right of access to all these documents at all reasonable times;
- i) Cooperate with other contractors if any employed by the Employer and personnel of any public Employer; and
- j) Not interfere unnecessarily or improperly with the convenience of the public, or the access to and use and occupation of all roads and footpaths, irrespective of whether they are public or in the possession of the Employer or of others.
- 3.1.8 The Contractor shall undertake all necessary superintendence to plan, arrange, direct, manage, inspect and test the Works.

3.1.9 Inspections and Audit by the World Bank

The Contractor shall permit, and shall cause its Subcontractors and sub-consultants to permit, the World Bank and/or persons appointed by the World Bank to inspect the Site and all accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the bid, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the World Bank if requested by the World Bank. The Contractor's and its Subcontractors' and sub-consultants' attention is drawn to Clause 3.9 [Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices] which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under Clause 11.6.1 constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the World Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).

3.2 Obligations Relating to Sub-contracts and any other Agreements

3.2.1 The Contractor shall not sub-contract any Works in more than 25% (twenty five per cent) of the contract price and shall carry out Works directly under its own supervision and through its own personnel in at least 75% (seventy five per cent) of the contract price. Provided, however, that in respect of the Works carried out directly by the Contractor, it may enter into contracts for the supply and installation of Materials, Plant, equipment, road furniture, safety devices and labour, as the case may be, for such Works. The Parties further agree that all obligations and liabilities under this Agreement for the entire Terminal shall at all times remain with the Contractor.

(Amendment 3 VOL I S No 10 is incorporated)

- 3.2.2 In the event any sub-contract for Works, or the aggregate of such sub-contracts with any Sub-contractor, exceeds 5% (five percent) of the Contract Price, the Contractor shall communicate the name and particulars, including the relevant experience of the sub-contractor, to the Employer prior to entering into any such sub-contract. The Employer shall examine the particulars of the sub-contractor from the national security and public interest perspective and may require the Contractor, no later than 15 (fifteen) business days from the date of receiving the communication from the Contractor, not to proceed with the sub-contract, and the Contractor shall comply therewith.
- 3.2.3 In the event any sub-contract referred to in Clause 3.2.2 relates to a sub-contractor who has, over the preceding 3 (three) years, not undertaken at least one work of a similar nature with a contract value exceeding 80% (eighty per cent) of the value of the sub-contract to be awarded hereunder and received payments in respect thereof for an amount equal to at

least such 80% (eighty per cent), the Employer may, no later than 15 (fifteen) business days from the date of receiving the communication from the Contractor, require the Contractor not to proceed with such sub-contract, and the Contractor shall comply therewith.

3.2.4 It is expressly agreed that the Contractor shall, at all times, be responsible and liable for all its obligations under this Agreement notwithstanding anything contained in the agreements with its Sub-contractors or any other agreement that may be entered into by the Contractor, and no default under any such agreement shall excuse the Contractor from its obligations or liability hereunder.

3.3 Employment of Foreign Nationals

The Contractor acknowledges, agrees and undertakes that employment of foreign personnel by the Contractor and/or its Sub-contractors and their sub-contractors shall be subject to grant of requisite regulatory permits and approvals including employment/residential visas and work permits, if any required, and the obligation to apply for and obtain the same shall and will always be of the Contractor. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, refusal of or inability to obtain any such permits and approvals by the Contractor or any of its Sub-contractors or their subcontractors shall not constitute Force Majeure Event, and shall not in any manner excuse the Contractor from the performance and discharge of its obligations and liabilities under this Agreement.

3.4 Contractor's Personnel

- 3.4.1 The Contractor shall ensure that the personnel engaged by it or by its Sub-contractors in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement are at all times appropriately qualified, skilled and experienced in their respective functions in conformity with Good Industry Practice. The Contractor shall give preference to the local villagers for unskilled labour requirement and provide a quarterly report to the Employer Engineer on the details of person days of employment provided to the local villagers (for both men and women separately).
- 3.4.2 The Employer's Engineer may, for reasons to be specified in writing, direct the Contractor to remove any member of the Contractor's or Sub-contractor's personnel. Provided that any such direction issued by the Employer's Engineer shall specify the reasons for the removal of such person.
- 3.4.3 The Contractor shall on receiving such a direction from the Employer's Engineer order for the removal of such person or persons with immediate effect. It shall be the duty of the Contractor to ensure that such persons are evicted from the Site within 10 (ten) days of any such direction being issued in pursuance of Clause 3.4.2. The Contractor shall further ensure that such persons have no further connection with the Works or Maintenance under this Agreement. The Contractor shall then appoint (or cause to be appointed) a replacement within 28days from the date of such direction to remove, all at the Contractor's cost.

3.5 Advertisement on Terminal

The terminal or any part thereof shall not be used in any manner to advertise any commercial product or services.

3.6 Contractor's Care of the Works

The Contractor shall bear full risk in and take full responsibility for the care of the Works, and of the Materials, goods and equipment for incorporation therein, from the Appointed Date until the date of Provisional Certificate (with respect to the Works completed prior to

the issuance of the Provisional Certificate) and/or Completion Certificate (with respect to the Works referred to in the Punch List), save and except to the extent that any such loss or damage shall have arisen from any default or neglect of the Employer.

3.7 Electricity, Water and other Services

The Contractor shall be responsible for procuring of all power, water and other services that it may require.

3.8 Unforeseeable Difficulties

Except as otherwise stated in the Agreement:

- a) The Contractor accepts complete responsibility for having foreseen all difficulties and costs of successfully completing the Works;
- b) The Contract Price shall not be adjusted to take account of any unforeseen difficulties or costs; and
- c) The Scheduled Completion Date shall not be adjusted to take account of any unforeseen difficulties or costs.

3.9 Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices

The Bank requires compliance with its policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Appendix to the GCC.

ARTICLE-4

OBLIGATIONS OF THE EMPLOYER

4.1 Obligations of the Employer

- 4.1.1 The Employer shall, at its own cost and expense, undertake, comply with and perform all its obligations set out in this Agreement or arising hereunder.
- 4.1.2 The Employer shall be responsible for the correctness of the Scope of the Project, Project Facilities, Specifications & Standards and the criteria for testing of the completed Works.
- 4.1.3 The Employer shall provide to the Contractor:
 - a) Upon receiving the Performance Security under Clause 7.1.1, the Right of Way in accordance with the provisions of Clauses 8.2 and 8.3, as specified in Schedule A;
 - b) Deleted
 - c) Environmental clearances are not required but proposed Environment Management Plan (EMP) is to be implemented.
- 4.1.4 Delay in providing the Right of Way in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4.1.3 shall entitle the Contractor to Damages in a sum calculated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 8.3 of this Agreement and Time Extension in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.5 of this Agreement.
- 4.1.5 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Parties expressly agree that the aggregate Damages payable under Clauses 4.1.4, 8.3 and 9.2 shall not exceed 1% (one per cent) of the Contract Price. For the avoidance of doubt, the Damages payable by the Employer under the aforesaid Clauses shall not be additive if they arise concurrently from more than one cause but relate to the same part of the terminal.

Both the parties agree that payment of these Damages shall be full and final settlement of all claims of the Contractor and such compensation shall be the sole remedy against delays of the Employer and both parties further agree this as final cure against delays of the Employer.

- 4.1.6 The Employer agrees to provide support to the Contractor and undertakes to observe, comply with and perform, subject to and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and the Applicable Laws, the following:
 - a) Upon written request from the Contractor, and subject to the Contractor complying with Applicable Laws, provide reasonable support to the Contractor in procuring Applicable Permits required from any Government Instrumentality for implementation of the Project;
 - b) Upon written request from the Contractor, provide reasonable assistance to the Contractor in obtaining access to all necessary infrastructure facilities and utilities, including water and electricity at rates and on terms no less favourable than those generally available to commercial customers receiving substantially equivalent services;
 - c) Procure that no barriers that would have a material adverse effect on the works are erected or placed on or about the terminal by any Government Instrumentality or persons claiming through or under it, except for reasons of Emergency, national security, law and order or collection of inter-state taxes;
 - d) Not do or omit to do any act, deed or thing which may in any manner be violative of any

of the provisions of this Agreement;

- e) Support, cooperate with and facilitate the Contractor in the implementation of the Project in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement; and
- f) Upon written request from the Contractor and subject to the provisions of Clause 3.3, provide reasonable assistance to the Contractor and any expatriate personnel of the Contractor or its Sub-contractors to obtain applicable visas and work permits for the purposes of discharge by the Contractor or its Sub-contractors of their obligations under this Agreement and the agreements with the Sub-contractors.
- g) Upon written request from the Contractor and subject to the provisions of the Contract and as per the prevailing norms of Government of India, shall issue exemption certificate for excise duty/ customs duty for materials used in the work as per the latest notification and based on the work requirements.

4.2 Deleted

4.3 Environmental Clearances

Environmental clearances / CRZ Clearance as required will be obtained in Employer but the proposed EMP is to be implemented by the Contractor.

ARTICLE-5

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

5.1 Representations and warranties of the Contractor

The Contractor represents and warrants to the Employer that:

- a) It is duly organised and validly existing under the laws of India, and has full power and Employer to execute and perform its obligations under this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated hereby;
- b) It has taken all necessary corporate and/or other actions under Applicable Laws to authorise the execution and delivery of this Agreement and to validly exercise its rights and perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- c) This Agreement constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with the terms hereof, and its obligations under this Agreement will be legally valid, binding and enforceable obligations against it in accordance with the terms hereof;
- d) It is subject to the laws of India, and hereby expressly and irrevocably waives any immunity in any jurisdiction in respect of this Agreement or matters arising thereunder including any obligation, liability or responsibility hereunder;
- e) The information furnished in the Bid and as updated on or before the date of this Agreement is true and accurate in all respects as on the date of this Agreement;
- f) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement will not conflict with, result in the breach of, constitute a default under, or accelerate performance required by any of the terms of its memorandum and articles of association or any Applicable Laws or any covenant, contract, agreement, arrangement, understanding, decree or order to which it is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets is bound or affected;
- g) There are no actions, suits, proceedings, or investigations pending or, to its knowledge, threatened against it at law or in equity before any court or before any other judicial, quasi-judicial or other Employer, the outcome of which may result in the breach of this Agreement or which individually or in the aggregate may result in any material impairment of its ability to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement;
- h) It has no knowledge of any violation or default with respect to any order, writ, injunction or decree of any court or any legally binding order of any Government Instrumentality which may result in any material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement and no fact or circumstance exists which may give rise to such proceedings that would adversely affect the performance of its obligations under this Agreement;
- It has complied with Applicable Laws in all material respects and has not been subject to any fines, penalties, injunctive relief or any other civil or criminal liabilities which in the aggregate have or may have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- j) No representation or warranty by it contained herein or in any other document furnished by it to the Employer or to any Government Instrumentality in relation to Applicable Permits contains or will contain any untrue or misleading statement of material fact or omits or will omit to state a material fact necessary to make such representation or warranty not misleading;

- k) No sums, in cash or kind, have been paid or will be paid, by it or on its behalf, to any person by way of fees, commission or otherwise for securing the contract or entering into this Agreement or for influencing or attempting to influence any officer or employee of the Employer in connection therewith;
- I) All information provided by the (selected bidder/ members of the JV) in response to the RFQ No.______ and RFP No.______ or otherwise, is to the best of its knowledge and belief, true and accurate in all material respects; and
- m) Nothing contained in this Agreement shall create any contractual relationship or obligation between the Employer and any Sub-contractors, designers, consultants or agents of the Contractor.

5.2 Representations and Warranties of the Employer

The Employer represents and warrants to the Contractor that:

- a) It has full power and Employer to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated herein and that it has taken all actions necessary to execute this Agreement, exercise its rights and perform its obligations, under this Agreement;
- b) It has taken all necessary actions under the Applicable Laws to authorise the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement;
- c) It has the financial standing and capacity to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- d) This Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation enforceable against it in accordance with the terms hereof;
- e) It has no knowledge of any violation or default with respect to any order, writ, injunction or any decree of any court or any legally binding order of any Government Instrumentality which may result in any material adverse effect on the Employer's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- f) It has complied with Applicable Laws in all material respects;
- g) It has good and valid right to the Site and has the power and Employer to grant the Right of Way in respect thereof to the Contractor; and
- h) It has procured Right of Way and environment clearances such that the Contractor can commence construction forthwith on the Terminal as per Schedule A.

5.3 Disclosure

In the event that any occurrence or circumstance comes to the attention of either Party that renders any of its aforesaid representations or warranties untrue or incorrect, such Party shall immediately notify the other Party of the same. Such notification shall not have the effect of remedying any breach of the representation or warranty that has been found to be untrue or incorrect nor shall it adversely affect or waive any obligation of either Party under this Agreement.

ARTICLE-6

DISCLAIMER

6.1 Disclaimer

- 6.1.1 The Contractor acknowledges that prior to the execution of this Agreement, the Contractor has, after a complete and careful examination, made an independent evaluation of the Invitation for Bid, Scope of the Project, Specifications and Standards of design, construction and maintenance, Site, local conditions, physical qualities of ground, subsoil and geology, traffic volumes, suitability and availability of access routes to the Site and all information provided by the Employer or obtained, procured or gathered otherwise, and has determined to its satisfaction the accuracy or otherwise thereof and the nature and extent of difficulties, risks and hazards as are likely to arise or may be faced by it in the course of performance of its obligations hereunder. Save as provided in Clause 4.1.2 and Clause 5.2, the Employer makes no representation whatsoever, express, implicit or otherwise, regarding the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability and / or completeness of any assessment, assumptions, statement or information provided by it and the Contractor confirms that it shall have no claim whatsoever against the Employer in this regard.
- 6.1.2 The Contractor acknowledges and hereby accepts to have satisfied itself as to the correctness and sufficiency of the Contract Price.
- 6.1.3 The Contractor acknowledges and hereby accepts the risk of inadequacy, mistake or error in or relating to any of the matters set forth in Clause 6.1.1 above and hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Employer shall not be liable for the same in any manner whatsoever to the Contractor, or any person claiming through or under any of them, and shall not lead to any adjustment of Contract Price or Scheduled Completion Date.
- 6.1.4 The Parties agree that any mistake or error in or relating to any of the matters set forth in Clause 6.1.1 above shall not vitiate this Agreement, or render it voidable.
- 6.1.5 In the event that either Party becomes aware of any mistake or error relating to any of the matters set forth in Clause 6.1.1 above, that Party shall immediately notify the other Party, specifying the mistake or error.
- 6.1.6 Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, all risks relating to the Project shall be borne by the Contractor; and the Employer shall not be liable in any manner for such risks or the consequences thereof.

Part III – Construction and Maintenance

PERFORMANCE SECURITY

7.1 Performance Security

- 7.1.1 The Contractor shall, for the performance of its obligations hereunder during the Construction Period, provide to the Employer, within 28 (twenty eight) days of the date of LOA, an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Scheduled / Nationalized Bank in the form set forth in Schedule-G (the "Performance Security") for an amount equal to 10% (ten percent) of the Contract Price. The Contractor has the option of submitting two guarantees of equal amount towards Performance Security totalling to 10% (ten percent) of the Contract Price. The Performance Security shall be valid until 60 (sixty) days after the Defects Liability Period. Until such time the Performance Security is provided by the Contractor pursuant hereto and the same comes into effect, the Bid Security shall remain in force and effect, and upon such provision of the Performance Security, the Employer shall release the Bid Security to the Contractor.
- 7.1.2 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Parties agree that in the event of failure of the Contractor to provide the Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of Clause 7.1.1 and within the time specified therein or such extended period as may be provided by the Employer, in accordance with the provisions of Clause 7.1.3, the Employer may encash the Bid Security and appropriate the proceeds thereof as Damages, and thereupon all rights, privileges, claims and entitlements of the Contractor under or arising out of this Agreement shall be deemed to have been waived by, and to have ceased with the concurrence of the Contractor, and this Agreement shall be deemed to have been terminated by mutual agreement of the Parties.
- 7.1.3 In the event the Contractor fails to provide the Performance Security within 28 (twenty eight) days of LOA, it may seek extension of time for a period not exceeding 20 (Twenty) days on payment of Damages for such extended period in a sum calculated at the rate of 0.05% (zero point zero five per cent) of the Contract Price for each day until the Performance Security is provided.

7.2 Extension of Performance Security – Deleted

7.3 Appropriation of Performance Security

- 7.3.1 Upon occurrence of a Contractor's Default, the Employer shall, without prejudice to its other rights and remedies hereunder or in law, be entitled to encash and appropriate the relevant amounts from the Performance Security as Damages for such Contractor's Default.
- 7.3.2 Upon such encashment and appropriation from the Performance Security, the Contractor shall, within 30 (thirty) days thereof, replenish, in case of partial appropriation, to its original level the Performance Security, and in case of appropriation of the entire Performance Security provide a fresh Performance Security, as the case may be, and the Contractor shall, within the time so granted, replenish or furnish fresh Performance Security as aforesaid failing which the Employer shall be entitled to terminate the Agreement in accordance with Article 23. Upon replenishment or furnishing of a fresh Performance Security, as the case may be, as aforesaid, the Contractor shall be entitled to an additional Cure Period of 30 (thirty) days for remedying the Contractor's Default, and in the event of the Contractor not curing its default within such Cure Period, the Employer shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement in accordance with Article 23.

7.4 Release of Performance Security

The Employer shall return the Performance Security to the Contractor within 60 (sixty) days of the later of the expiry of the Defects Liability Period under this Agreement. Notwithstanding the aforesaid, the Parties agree that the Employer shall not be obliged to release the Performance Security until all Defects identified during the Defects Liability Period have been rectified. In case the Contractor has provided two bank guarantees in accordance with Clause 7.1.1, the Employer shall return one of the guarantees to the Contractor 2 (two) years after completion of construction

7.5 Retention Money

- 7.5.1 From every payment for Works due to the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.5, the Employer shall deduct 6% (six per cent) thereof as guarantee money for performance of the obligations of the Contractor during the Construction Period (the "Retention Money") subject to the condition that the maximum amount of Retention Money shall not exceed 5% (five per cent) of the Contract Price.
- 7.5.2 Upon occurrence of a Contractor's Default, the Employer shall, without prejudice to its other rights and remedies hereunder or in law, be entitled to appropriate the relevant amounts from the Retention Money as Damages for such Contractor's Default.
- 7.5.3 The Contractor may, upon furnishing an irrevocable and unconditional bank guarantee substantially in the form provided at Annex-II of Schedule-G, require the Employer to refund the Retention Money deducted by the Employer under the provisions of Clause 7.5.1. Provided that the refund hereunder shall be made in tranches of not less than 1% (one per cent) of the Contract Price.
- 7.5.4 Within 15 (fifteen) days of the date of issue of the Completion Certificate, the Employer shall discharge the bank guarantees furnished by the Contractor under the provisions of Clause 7.5.3 and refund the balance of Retention Money remaining with the Employer after adjusting the amounts appropriated under the provisions of Clause 7.5.2 and the amounts refunded under the provisions of Clause 7.5.3.
- 7.5.5 The Parties agree that in the event of Termination of this Agreement, the Retention Money and the bank guarantees specified in this Clause 7.5 shall be treated as if they are Performance Security and shall be reckoned as such for the purposes of Termination Payment under Clause 23.6.

RIGHT OF WAY

8.1 The Site

The site of the Terminal (the "Site") shall comprise the site described in Schedule-A in respect of which the Right of Way shall be provided by the Employer to the Contractor. The Employer shall be responsible for:

- a) Acquiring and providing Right of Way on the Site in accordance with the alignment finalised by the Employer, free from all encroachments and encumbrances, and free access thereto for the execution of this Agreement; and
- b) Deleted.

8.2 Procurement of the Site

8.2.1 The Employer Representative and the Contractor shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of the date of this Agreement, inspect the Site and prepare a memorandum containing an inventory of the Site including the vacant and unencumbered land, buildings, structures, road works, trees and any other immovable property on or attached to the Site. Subject to the provisions of Clause 8.2.3, such memorandum shall have appended thereto an appendix (the "Appendix") specifying in reasonable detail those parts of the Site to which vacant access and Right of Way has not been given to the Contractor. Signing of the memorandum, in two counterparts (each of which shall constitute an original), by the authorised representatives of the Parties shall be deemed to constitute a valid evidence of giving the Right of Way to the Contractor for discharging its obligations under and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and for no other purpose whatsoever.

Whenever the Employer is ready to hand over any part or parts of the Site included in the Appendix, it shall inform the Contractor, by notice, the proposed date and time such of handing over. The Employer Representative and the Contractor shall, on the date so notified, inspect the specified parts of the Site, and prepare a memorandum containing an inventory of the vacant and unencumbered land, buildings, structures, road works, trees and any other immovable property on or attached to the Site so handed over. Signing of the memorandum, in two counterparts (each of which shall constitute an original), by the authorised representatives of the Parties shall be deemed to constitute a valid evidence of giving the relevant Right of Way to the Contractor.

- 8.2.2 The Employer shall provide the Right of Way to the Contractor in respect of all land included in the Appendix by the date specified in Schedule-A for those parts of the Site referred to therein, or no later than 90 (ninety) days of the Appointed Date for those parts of the Site which have not been specified in Schedule-A, and in the event of delay for any reason other than Force Majeure or breach of this Agreement by the Contractor, it shall pay to the Contractor, Damages in a sum calculated in accordance with Clause 8.3.
- 8.2.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Clause 8.2, the Employer shall specify the parts of the Site, if any, for which Right of Way shall be provided to the Contractor on the dates specified in Schedule-A. Such parts shall also be included in the Appendix prepared in pursuance of Clause 8.2.1. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties expressly agree that the Damages specified hereunder and the Time Extension specified in Clause 10.5 shall be restricted only to failure of the Employer to provide the Right of Way for and in respect of the width of the roadway and its embankment.

8.3 Damages for delay in handing over the Site

- 8.3.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Contractor expressly agrees that Works on all parts of the Site for which Right of Way is granted within 90 (ninety) days of the Appointed Date, or with respect to the parts of the Site provided in Schedule-A, no later than the date(s) specified therein as per Schedule A, as the case may be, shall be completed before the Scheduled Completion Date and shall not qualify for any Time Extension under the provisions of Clause 8.3.1.
- 8.3.2 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Employer may at any time withdraw any Works forming part of this Agreement, subject to such Works not exceeding an aggregate value, such value to be determined in accordance with Schedule-H, equal to 10(ten) percent of the Contract Price.

Provided that if any Works cannot be undertaken within the municipal limits of a town or within any area falling in a reserved forest or wildlife sanctuary, as the case may be, because the requisite clearances or approvals for commencing construction of Works therein have not been given within 240 (two hundred and forty) days of the Appointed date, the affected Works shall be deemed to be withdrawn under the provisions of this Clause 8.3.3 unless the Parties agree to the contrary, and such Works shall not be computed for the purposes of the aforesaid ceiling of 10% (ten per cent) hereunder.

8.3.3 In the event of withdrawal of Works under Clause 8.3.3, the Contract Price shall be reduced by an amount equal to 90 (ninety) per cent of the value of the Works withdrawn and the Contractor shall not be entitled to any other compensation or Damages for the withdrawal of Works.

Provided that if any Works are withdrawn after commencement of the Construction of such works, the Employer shall pay to the Contractor 110% (one hundred and ten per cent) of the fair value of the work done, as assessed by the Employer's Engineer in accordance with Article 13.2.3 (a).

8.4 Site to be free from Encumbrances

Subject to the provisions of Clause 8.2, the Site shall be made available by the Employer to the Contractor pursuant hereto free from all Encumbrances and occupations and without the Contractor being required to make any payment to the Employer on account of any costs, compensation, expenses and charges for the acquisition and use of such Site for the duration of the Project Completion Schedule. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that the existing rights of way, easements, privileges, liberties and appurtenances to the Site shall not be deemed to be Encumbrances. It is further agreed that, unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, the Contractor accepts and undertakes to bear any and all risks arising out of the inadequacy or physical condition of the Site.

8.5 Protection of Site from encroachments

On and after signing the memorandum and/or subsequent memorandum referred to in Clause 8.2.1, and until the issue of the Completion Certificate, the Contractor shall maintain a round-the-clock vigil over the Site and shall ensure and procure that no encroachment thereon takes place. During the Construction Period, the Contractor shall protect the Site from any and all occupations, encroachments or Encumbrances, and shall not place or create nor permit any Sub-contractor or other person claiming through or under the Agreement to place or create any Encumbrance or security threat over all or any part of the Site or the Project Assets, or on any rights of the Contractor therein or under this Agreement, save and except as otherwise expressly set forth in this Agreement. In the event

of any encroachment or occupation on any part of the Site, the Contractor shall report such encroachment or occupation forthwith to the Employer and undertake its removal at its own cost and expenses.

8.6 Special / temporary Right of Way

The Contractor shall bear all costs and charges for any special or temporary right of way required by it in connection with access to the Site. The Contractor shall obtain at its cost such facilities on or outside the Site as may be required by it for the purposes of the Terminal and the performance of its obligations under this Agreement.

8.7 Access to the Employer and the Employer's Engineer

- 8.7.1 The Right of Way given to the Contractor hereunder shall always be subject to the right of access of the Employer and the Employer's Engineer and their employees and agents for inspection, viewing and exercise of their rights and performance of their obligations under this Agreement.
- 8.7.2 The Contractor shall ensure, subject to all relevant safety procedures, that the Employer has un-restricted access to the Site during any emergency situation, as decided by the Employer's Engineer.

8.8 Geological and archaeological finds

It is expressly agreed that mining, geological or archaeological rights do not form part of this Agreement with the Contractor for the Works, and the Contractor hereby acknowledges that it shall not have any mining rights or interest in the underlying minerals, fossils, antiquities, structures or other remnants or things either of particular geological or archaeological interest and that such rights, interest and property on or under the Site shall vest in and belong to the Employer or the concerned Government Instrumentality. The Contractor shall take all reasonable precautions to prevent its workmen or any other person from removing or damaging such interest or property and shall inform the Employer forthwith of the discovery thereof and comply with such instructions as the concerned Government Instrumentality may reasonable give for the removal of such property. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that any reasonable expenses incurred by the Contractor hereunder shall be reimbursed by the Employer. It is also agreed that the Employer shall procure that the instructions hereunder are issued by the concerned Government Instrumentality within a reasonable period.

UTILITIES AND TREES

9.1 Existing Utilities and Roads

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the Contractor shall ensure that the respective entities owning the existing roads, right of way, level crossings, structures, or utilities on, under or above the Site are enabled by it to keep them in continuous satisfactory use, if necessary, by providing suitable temporary diversions with the Employer of the controlling body of that road, right of way or utility.

9.2 Shifting of Obstructing Utilities

The Contractor shall, in accordance with Applicable Laws and with assistance of the Employer, shift any utility (including electric lines, water pipes, telephone cables etc.) to an appropriate location or alignment, if such utility or obstruction adversely affects the execution of Works or Maintenance of the terminal in accordance with this Agreement. The Contractor shall engage registered contractors of concerned utility Agency for such shifting. For the purpose contractors enlisted as class A or B shall be employed. The actual cost of such shifting, based on executed BOQ basis on rates estimated and corrected by the utility agency, less supervision charges of Agency plus 10% towards Contractor's overhead shall be paid by the Employer to the Contractor separately in addition to the Contract Price. However, the Employer will assist in obtaining required permissions for such shifting from the concerned utility Agency including submission of application on Employer name. The works shall be carried out in close coordination with utility agency and all precaution / conditions stipulated by the agency shall be diligently followed.

9.3 New Utilities

- 9.3.1 The Contractor shall allow, subject to such conditions as the Employer may specify, access to, and use of the Site for laying telephone lines, water pipes, electric cables or other public utilities. Where such access or use causes any financial loss to the Contractor, it may require the user of the Site to pay compensation or damages as per Applicable Laws. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that use of the Site under this Clause 9.3 shall not in any manner relieve the Contractor of its obligation to construct and maintain the Terminal in accordance with this Agreement and any damage caused by such use shall be restored forthwith at the cost of the Employer.
- 9.3.2 The Employer may, by notice, require the Contractor to connect any adjoining road to the Terminal, and the connecting portion thereof falling within the Site shall be constructed by the Contractor at the Employer's cost in accordance with Article 10.
- 9.3.3 The Employer may by notice require the Contractor to connect, through a paved road, any adjoining service station, hotel, motel or any other public facility or amenity to the Terminal, whereupon the connecting portion thereof that falls within the Site shall be constructed by the Contractor on payment of the cost. The cost to be paid by the Employer to the Contractor shall be determined by the Employer's Engineer. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event such road is to be constructed for the benefit of any entity, the Employer may require such entity to make an advance deposit with the Contractor or the Employer, as the case may be, of an amount equal to the estimated cost as determined by the Employer's Engineer and such advance shall be adjusted against the cost of construction as determined by the Employer's Engineer hereunder.

9.3.4 In the event the construction of any Works is affected by a new utility or works undertaken in accordance with this Clause 9.3, the Contractor shall be entitled to a reasonable Time Extension as determined by the Employer's Engineer.

9.4 Felling of Trees

The Employer shall assist the Contractor in obtaining the Applicable Permits for felling and disposal of trees to be identified by the Contractor for this purpose if and only if such trees cause a Material Adverse Effect on the construction or maintenance of the Terminal. The cost of such felling and disposal shall be included in the Contract price. The Parties hereto agree that the felled trees shall be deemed to be owned by the Contractor after depositing the required amount to the Employer at the rates estimated by the Forest Department, *Government of Uttar Pradesh* and shall be disposed in such manner and subject to such conditions of the concerned Department. However, the Employer will assist in obtaining applicable permits for felling of trees.

DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION OF THE TERMINAL

10.1 Obligations prior to Commencement of Works

- 10.1.1 Within 20 (twenty) days of the Appointed Date, the Contractor shall:
 - a) Appoint its representative, duly authorised to deal with the Employer in respect of all matters under or arising out of or relating to this Agreement;
 - Appoint a design director (the "Design Director") who will head the Contractor's design unit and shall be responsible for surveys, investigations, collection of data, and preparation of preliminary and detailed designs;
 - c) Undertake and perform all such acts, deeds and things as may be necessary or required before commencement of Works under and in accordance with this Agreement, the Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits; and
 - d) Make its own arrangements for quarrying of materials needed for the Terminal under and in accordance with the Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits.
 - e) Prepare construction zone and Camp Site safety checklist.
 - f) Prepare updated Environmental Management Plan (EMP) including the action plan and checklist.
- 10.1.2 The Employer shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of the date of this Agreement, appoint an engineer (the "Employer's Engineer") to discharge the functions and duties specified in this Agreement, and shall notify to the Contractor the name, address and the date of appointment of the Employer's Engineer forthwith.
- 10.1.3 Within 30 (thirty) days of the Appointed Date, the Contractor shall submit to the Employer and the Employer's Engineer a programme (the "Programme") for the Works, developed using networking techniques (like Ms-Project / Primavera) giving the following details:
 - **Part-I** Contractor's organisation for the Project, the general methods and arrangements for design and construction, environmental management plan, Quality Assurance Plan including design quality plan, traffic management and safety plan covering safety of users and workers during construction, Contractor's key personnel and equipment.
 - **Part-II** Programme for completion of all stages of construction given in Schedule-H and Project Milestones of the Works as specified in Project Completion Schedule set forth in Schedule-J. The Programme shall include:
 - The order in which the Contractor intends to carry out the Works, including the anticipated timing of design and stages of Works;
 - The periods for reviews under Clause 10.2;
 - The sequence and timing of inspections and tests specified in this Agreement.
 - The Contractor shall submit a revised programme whenever the previous programme is inconsistent with the actual progress or with the Contractor's obligations

Part-III Monthly Cash Flow Forecast

10.1.4 The Contractor shall compute, on the basis of the Drawings prepared in accordance with Clause 10.2.4, and provide to the Employer's Engineer, the length, area and numbers, as the

case may be, in respect of the various items of work specified in Schedule-H and comprising the Scope of the Project. The Parties expressly agree that these details shall form the basis for estimating the interim payments for the Works in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.3. For the avoidance of doubt, the sum of payments to be computed in respect of all the items of work shall not exceed the Contract Price, as may be adjusted in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

- 10.1.5 Within 20 (twenty) days of the appointment date, the Contractor shall appoint a safety consultant (the "Safety Consultant") to carry out safety audit at the design stage of the Terminal in accordance with the Applicable Laws and Good Industry Practice. The Safety Consultant shall be appointed after proposing to the Employer a panel of three names of qualified and experienced firms from whom the Employer may choose one to be the Safety Consultant. Provided, however, that if the panel is not acceptable to the Employer and the reasons for the same are furnished to the Contractor, the Contactor shall propose to the Employer a revised panel of three names for obtaining the consent of the Employer. The Contractor shall also obtain the consent of the Employer for the key personnel of the Safety Consultant who shall have adequate experience and qualifications in safety audit of the highway projects. The Employer shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of receiving a proposal from the Contractor hereunder, convey its decision, with reasons, to the Contractor, and if no such decision is conveyed within the said period, the Contractor may proceed with engaging of the Safety Consultant.
- 10.1.6 The safety audit pursuant to Clause 10.1.5 shall be carried out by the Safety Consultant in respect of all such design details that have a bearing on safety of Users as well as pedestrians and animals involved in or associated with accidents. The recommendations of the Safety Consultant shall be incorporated in the design of the Terminal and the Contractor shall forward to the Employer's Engineer a certificate to this effect together with the recommendations of the Safety Consultant. In the event that any works required by the Safety Consultant shall fall beyond the scope of Schedule-B, Schedule-C or Volume-II of Bidding Document, the Contractor shall make a report thereon and seek the instructions of the Employer for Change in Scope. For the avoidance of doubt, the Safety Consultant to be engaged by the Contractor shall be independent of the design and implementation team of the Contractor.

10.2 Design and Drawings

- 10.2.1 Design and Drawings shall be developed in conformity with the Specifications &Standards set forth in Volume-II of Bidding Document. In the event, the Contractor requires any relaxation in design standards due to restricted Right of Way in any section, the alternative design criteria for such section shall be provided for review of the Employer's Engineer.
- 10.2.2 Within 20 (twenty) days of appointment date, the Contractor shall appoint a proof check consultant (the "Proof Consultant") after proposing to the Employer a panel of three names of qualified and experienced firms from whom the Employer may choose one to be the Proof Consultant. Provided, however, that if the panel is not acceptable to the Employer and the reasons for the same are furnished to the Contractor, the Contactor shall propose to the Employer a revised panel of three names for obtaining the consent of the Employer. The Contractor shall also obtain the consent of the Employer for two key personnel of the Proof Consultant who shall have adequate experience and qualifications in Harbour civil works . The Employer shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of receiving a proposal from the Contractor hereunder, convey its decision, with reasons, to the Contractor, and if no such decision is conveyed within the said period, the Contractor may proceed with engaging of the Proof Consultant.

10.2.3 The Proof Consultant shall:

- a) Evolve a systems approach with the Design Director so as to minimise the time required for final designs and construction drawings; and
- b) Proof check the detailed calculations, drawings and designs, which have been approved by the Design Director.
- 10.2.4 In respect of the Contractor's obligations with respect to the design and Drawings of the Terminal as set forth in Schedule-I, the following shall apply:
 - a) The Contractor shall prepare and submit, with reasonable promptness and in such sequence as is consistent with the Project Completion Schedule, three copies each of the design and Drawings, duly certified by the Proof Consultant, to the Employer's Engineer for review. Provided, however, that in respect of Major Bridges and Structures, the Employer's Engineer may require additional drawings for its review in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
 - b) By submitting the Drawings for review to the Employer's Engineer, the Contractor shall be deemed to have represented that it has determined and verified that the design and engineering, including field construction criteria related thereto, are in conformity with the Scope of the Project, the Specifications and Standards and the Applicable Laws;
 - c) Within 15 (fifteen) days of the receipt of the Drawings, the Employer's Engineer shall review the same and convey its observations to the Contractor with particular reference to their conformity or otherwise with the Scope of the Project and the Specifications and Standards. The Contractor shall not be obliged to await the observations of the Employer's Engineer on the Drawings submitted pursuant hereto beyond the said period of 15 (fifteen) days and may begin or continue Works at its own discretion and risk; Provided, however that in case of a Major Bridge or Structure, the aforesaid period of 15 (fifteen) days may be extended upto 30 (thirty) days;
 - d) If the aforesaid observations of the Employer's Engineer indicate that the Drawings are not in conformity with the Scope of the Project or the Specifications &Standards, such Drawings shall be revised by the Contractor in conformity with the provisions of this Agreement and resubmitted to the Employer's Engineer for review. The Employer's Engineer shall give its observations, if any, within 10 (ten) days of receipt of the revised Drawings. In the event the Contractor fails to revise and resubmit such Drawings to the Employer's Engineer for review as aforesaid, the Employer's Engineer may withhold the payment for the affected works in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.5.4. If the Contractor disputes any decision, direction or determination of the Employer's Engineer hereunder, the Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure;
 - e) No review and/or observation of the Employer's Engineer and/or its failure to review and/or convey its observations on any Drawings shall relieve the Contractor of its obligations and liabilities under this Agreement in any manner nor shall the Employer's Engineer or the Employer be liable for the same in any manner; and if errors, omissions, ambiguities, inconsistencies, inadequacies or other Defects are found in the Drawings, they and the construction works shall be corrected at the Contractor's cost, notwithstanding any review under this Article 10;
 - f) The Contractor shall be responsible for delays in submitting the Drawing as set forth in Schedule-I caused by reason of delays in surveys and field investigations, and shall not be entitled to seek any relief in that regard from the Employer; and

- g) The Contractor warrants that its designers, including any third parties engaged by it, shall have the required experience and capability in accordance with Good Industry Practice and it shall indemnify the Employer against any damage, expense, liability, loss or claim, which the Employer might incur, sustain or be subject to arising from any breach of the Contractor's design responsibility and/or warranty set out in this Clause.
- 10.2.5 Any cost or delay in construction arising from review by the Employer's Engineer shall be borne by the Contractor.
- 10.2.6 Works shall be executed in accordance with the Drawings provided by the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this Clause 10.2 and the observations of the Employer's Engineer thereon as communicated pursuant to the provisions of Clause 10.2.4 (d). Such Drawings shall not be amended or altered without prior written notice to the Employer's Engineer. If a Party becomes aware of an error or defect of a technical nature in the design or Drawings, that Party shall promptly give notice to the other Party of such error or defect.
- 10.2.7 Within 90 (ninety) days of the Project Completion Date, the Contractor shall furnish to the Employer and the Employer's Engineer a complete set of as-built Drawings at scales 1:2500 horizontal and 1:200 vertical for road and other alignment and other appropriate scale for other items of work as approved by the Employer's Engineer in 2 (two) hardcopies in A 2 size sheet on polyester film of quality to be approved by the Employer's Engineer and soft copy in electronic format(CD/DVD-ROM) or in such other medium as may be acceptable to the Employer, reflecting the Terminal as actually designed, engineered and constructed, including an as-built survey illustrating the layout of the Terminal and setback lines, if any, of the buildings and structures forming part of Project Facilities. As-built drawings shall indicate position of the 119reas119t119e stones.

10.3 Construction of the Terminal

- 10.3.1 The Contractor shall construct the Terminal as specified in Schedule-B and Schedule-C, and in conformity with the Specifications and Standards set forth in Volume-II of Bidding Document. The Contractor shall be responsible for the correct positioning of all parts of the Works, and shall rectify any error in the positions, levels, dimensions or alignment of the Works. The scheduled completion period shall be 30 (Thirty) Months from the Appointed Date (the "Scheduled Completion Period") and the Contractor agrees and undertakes that the construction shall be completed on or before the Scheduled Completion Period, including any extension thereof.
- 10.3.2 The Contractor shall construct the Terminal in accordance with the Project Completion Schedule set forth in Schedule-J. In the event that the Contractor fails to achieve any Project Milestone or the Scheduled Completion Date within a period of 30 (thirty) days from the date set forth in Schedule-J, unless such failure has occurred due to Force Majeure or for reasons solely attributable to the Employer, it shall pay Damages to the Employer of a sum calculated at the rate of 0.05% (zero point zero five percent) of the Contract Price for delay of each day reckoned from the date specified in Schedule-J and until such Project Milestone is achieved or the Works are completed; provided that if the period for any or all Project Milestones or the Scheduled Completion Date is extended in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the dates set forth in Schedule-J shall be deemed to be modified accordingly and the provisions of this Agreement shall apply as if Schedule-J has been amended as above; provided further that in the event the Works are completed within or before the Scheduled Completion Date including any Time Extension, applicable for that work or section, the Damages paid under this Clause 10.3.2 shall be refunded by the Employer to the Contractor, but without any interest thereon. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that recovery of Damages under this Clause 10.3.2 shall be without prejudice to

the rights of the Employer under this Agreement including the right of Termination thereof. The Parties further agree that Time Extension hereunder shall only be reckoned for and in respect of the affected works as specified in Clause 10.5.2.

10.3.3 The Employer shall notify the Contractor of its decision to impose Damages in pursuance with the provisions of this Clause 10.3. Provided that no deduction on account of Damages shall be effected by the Employer without notifying the Contractor of its decision to impose the Damages, and taking into consideration the representation, if any, made by the Contractor within 20 (twenty) days of such notice. The Parties expressly agree that the total amount of Damages under Clause 10.3.2 shall not exceed 10% (ten percent) of the Contract Price.

10.4 Maintenance during Construction Period

During the Construction Period, the Contractor shall maintain, at its cost, the existing lane(s) of the terminal so that the traffic worthiness and safety thereof are at no time materially inferior as compared to their condition 10 (ten) days prior to the date of this Agreement, and shall undertake the necessary repair and maintenance works for this purpose; provided that the Contractor may, at its cost, interrupt and divert the flow of traffic if such interruption and diversion is necessary for the efficient progress of Works and conforms to Good Industry Practice; provided further that such interruption and diversion shall be undertaken by the Contractor only with the prior written approval of the Employer's Engineer which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that the Contractor shall at all times be responsible for ensuring safe operation of the terminal. It is further agreed that in the event the Project includes construction of a bypass or tunnel and realignment of the existing carriageway, the Contractor shall maintain the existing way in such sections until the new Works are open to traffic.

10.5 Extension of time for completion

- 10.5.1 Without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement for and in respect of extension of time, the Contractor shall be entitled to extension of time in the Project Completion Schedule (the "Time Extension") to the extent that completion of any Project Milestone is or will be delayed by any of the following, namely:
 - a) Delay in providing the Right of Way, environmental clearances, specified in Clause 4.1.4;
 - b) Change of Scope (unless an adjustment to the Scheduled Completion Date has been agreed under Article 13);
 - c) Occurrence of a Force Majeure Event;
 - d) Any delay, impediment or prevention caused by or attributable to the Employer, the Employer's personnel or the Employer's other contractors if any on the Site; and
 - I Any other cause or delay which entitles the Contractor to Time Extension in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 10.5.2 The Contractor shall, no later than 15 (fifteen) business days from the occurrence of an event or circumstance specified in Clause 10.5.1, inform the Employer's Engineer by notice in writing, with a copy to the Employer, stating in reasonable detail with supporting particulars, the event or circumstances giving rise to the claim for Time Extension in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Provided that the period of 15 (fifteen) business days shall be calculated from the date on which the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the occurrence of such an event or circumstance.

Provided further that notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Time Extension shall be due and applicable only for the Works which are affected by the aforesaid events or circumstances and shall not in any manner affect the Project Completion Schedule for and in respect of the Works which are not affected hereunder.

- 10.5.3 In the event of the failure of the Contractor to issue to the Employer's Engineer a notice in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.5.2 within the time specified therein, the Contractor shall not be entitled to any Time Extension and shall forfeit its right for any such claims in future. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event of failure of the Contractor to issue notice as specified in this clause 10.5.3, the Employer shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim.
- 10.5.4 The Employer's Engineer shall, on receipt of the claim in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.5.2, examine the claim expeditiously within the time frame specified herein. In the event the Employer's Engineer requires any clarifications to examine the claim, the Employer's Engineer shall seek the same within 15 (fifteen) days from the date of receiving the claim. The Contractor shall, on receipt of the communication of the Employer's Engineer requesting for clarification, furnish the same to the Employer's Engineer within 10 (ten) days thereof. The Employer's Engineer shall, within a period of 60 (sixty) days from the date of receipt of such clarifications, forward in writing to the Contractor its determination of Time Extension.

Provided that when determining each extension of time under this Clause 10.5, the Employer's Engineer shall review previous determinations and may increase, but shall not decrease, the total Time Extension.

- f) If the event or circumstance giving rise to the notice has a continuing effect:
- A fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
- The Contractor shall, no later than 10 (ten) days after the close of each month, send further interim claims specifying the accumulated delay, the extension of time claimed, and such further particulars as the Employer's Engineer may reasonably require; and
- The Contractor shall send a final claim within 30 (thirty) days after the effect of the event or the circumstance ceases.

Upon receipt of the claim hereunder, the Employer's Engineer shall examine the same in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.5.4 within a period of 60 (sixty) days of the receipt thereof.

g) Incomplete Works

In the event the Contractor fails to complete the Works in accordance with the Project Completion Schedule, including any Time Extension granted under this Agreement, the Contractor shall endeavour to complete the balance work expeditiously and shall pay Damages to the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.3.2 for delay of each day until the Works are completed in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Recovery of Damages under this Clause shall be without prejudice to the rights of the Employer under this Agreement including the right to termination under Clause 23.1.

h) Maintenance Manual

No later than 60 (sixty) days prior to the Project Completion Date, the Contractor shall, in consultation with the Employer's Engineer, evolve a maintenance manual (the "Maintenance Manual") for the regular and preventive maintenance of the terminal in

conformity with the Specifications and Standards, safety requirements and Good Industry Practice, and shall provide 5 (five) copies thereof to the Employer's Engineer. The Employer's Engineer shall review the Maintenance Manual within 15 (fifteen) days of its receipt and communicate its comments to the Contractor for necessary modifications, if any.

i) Reports of Unusual occurrence

The Contractor shall, during the Construction Period, prior to the close of each day, send to the Authority and the Authority's Engineer, by facsimile or e-mail, a report stating accidents and unusual occurrences on the Terminal relating to the safety and security of the Users and terminal. A monthly summary of such reports shall also be sent within 3 (three) business days of the closing of month. For the purposes of the terminal shall include:

- (a) accident, death or severe injury to any person;
- (b) damaged or dislodged fixed equipment;
- (c) flooding of terminal and
- (d) any other unusual occurrence.

QUALITY ASSURANCE, MONITORING AND SUPERVISION

11.1 Quality of Materials and Workmanship

The Contractor shall ensure that the Construction, Materials and workmanship are in accordance with the requirements specified in this Agreement, Specifications and Standards and Good Industry Practice.

11.2 Quality Control System

- 11.2.1 The Contractor shall establish a quality control mechanism to ensure compliance with the provisions of this Agreement (the "Quality Assurance Plan" or "QAP").
- 11.2.2 The Contractor shall, within 30 (thirty) days of the Appointed Date, submit to the Employer's Engineer its Quality Assurance Plan which shall include the following:
 - a) Organisation, duties and responsibilities, procedures, inspections and documentation;
 - b) Quality control mechanism including sampling and testing of Materials, test frequencies, standards, acceptance criteria, testing facilities, reporting, recording and interpretation of test results, approvals, check list for site activities, and proforma for testing and calibration in accordance with the Specifications for civil works, relevant IRC specifications and Good Industry Practice; and
 - c) Internal quality audit system.

The Employer's Engineer shall convey its comments to the Contractor within a period of 21 (twenty-one) days of receipt of the QAP stating the modifications, if any, required, and the Contractor shall incorporate those in the QAP to the extent required for conforming with the provisions of this Clause 11.2.

- 11.2.3 The Contractor shall procure all documents, apparatus and instruments, fuel, consumables, water, electricity, labour, Materials, samples, and qualified personnel as are necessary for examining and testing the Project Assets and workmanship in accordance with the Quality Assurance Plan.
- 11.2.4 The cost of testing of Construction, Materials and workmanship under this Article 11 shall be borne by the Contractor.

11.3. Methodology

The Contractor shall, at least 15 (fifteen) days prior to the commencement of the construction, submit to the Employer's Engineer for review the methodology proposed to be adopted for executing the Works, giving details of equipment to be deployed, traffic management and measures for ensuring safety. The Employer's Engineer shall complete the review and convey its comments to the Contractor within a period of 10 (ten) days from the date of receipt of the proposed methodology from the Contractor.

11.4. Inspection and Technical Audit by the Employer

The Employer or any representative authorised by the Employer in this behalf may inspect and review the progress and quality of the construction of terminal and issue appropriate directions to the Employer's Engineer and the Contractor for taking remedial action in the event the Works are not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

11.5 External Technical Audit

At any time during construction, the Employer may appoint an external technical auditor to conduct an audit of the quality of the Works. The findings of the audit, to the extent accepted by the Employer, shall be notified to the Contractor and the Employer's Engineer for taking remedial action in accordance with this Agreement. The Contractor shall provide all assistance as may be required by the auditor in the conduct of its audit hereunder. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Clause 11.5, the external technical audit shall not affect any obligations of the Contractor or the Employer's Engineer under this Agreement.

11.6 Inspection of Construction Records

The Employer shall have the right to inspect the records of the Contractor relating to the Works.

11.6.1 Inspection and Audit by the World Bank

The World Bank and/or persons appointed by the World Bank shall have the right to inspect the Site and all accounts and records of the Contractor, its sub-contractors and subconsultants relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the bid, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the World Bank if requested by the World Bank. The Contractor's and its Subcontractors' and subconsultants' attention is drawn to Clause 3.9 [Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices] which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the World Bank's inspection and audit rights provided under this Clause 11.6.1 constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the World Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures).

11.7 Monthly Progress Reports

During the Construction Period, the Contractor shall, no later than 10 (ten) days after the close of each month, furnish to the Employer and the Employer's Engineer a monthly report on progress of the Works and shall promptly give such other relevant information as may be required by the Employer's Engineer.

11.8 Inspection

- 11.8.1 The Employer's Engineer and its authorized representative shall at all reasonable times:
 - a) Have full access to all parts of the Site and to all places from which natural Materials are being obtained for use in the Works; and
 - b) During production, manufacture and construction at the Site and at the place of production, be entitled to examine, inspect, measure and test the Materials and workmanship, and to check the progress of manufacture of Materials.
- 11.8.2 The Contractor shall give the Employer's Engineer and its authorised agents access, facilities and safety equipment for carrying out their obligations under this Agreement.
- 11.8.3 The Employer's Engineer shall submit a monthly inspection report (the "Inspection Report") to the Employer and the Contractor bringing out the results of inspections and the remedial action taken by the Contractor in respect of Defects or deficiencies. For the avoidance of doubt, such inspection or submission of Inspection Report by the Employer's Engineer shall not relieve or absolve the Contractor of its obligations and liabilities under this Agreement in any manner whatsoever.

11.9 Samples

The Contractor shall submit the following samples of Materials and relevant information to the Employer's Engineer for pre-construction review:

- a) Manufacturer's test reports and standard samples of manufactured Materials; and
- b) Samples of such other Materials as the Employer's Engineer may require.

11.10 Tests

- 11.10.1 For determining that the Works conform to the Specifications and Standards, the Employer's Engineer shall require the Contractor to carry out or cause to be carried out tests, at such time and frequency and in such manner as specified in this Agreement and in accordance with Good Industry Practice for quality assurance. The checks by the Employer's Engineer shall comprise of 100% (hundred percent) of all the quantity or number of tests prescribed for each category or type of test for quality control by the Contractor.
- 11.10.2 In the event that results of any tests conducted under this Clause 11.10 establish any Defects or deficiencies in the Works, the Contractor shall carry out remedial measures and furnish a report to the Employer's Engineer in this behalf. The Employer's Engineer shall require the Contractor to carry out or cause to be carried out tests to determine that such remedial measures have brought the Works into compliance with the Specifications and Standards, and the procedure shall be repeated until such Works conform to the Specifications and Standards. For the avoidance of doubt, the cost of such tests and remedial measures in pursuance thereof shall be solely borne by the Contractor.

11.11 Examination of Work before Covering-up

In respect of the work which the Employer's Engineer is entitled to examine, inspect, measure and/or test before it is covered up or put out of view or any part of the work is placed thereon, the Contractor shall give notice to the Employer's Engineer whenever any such work is ready and before it is covered up in the form of Request for Inspection (RFI). The Employer's Engineer shall then either carry out the examination, inspection or testing without unreasonable delay, or promptly give notice to the Contractor that the Employer's Engineer does not require to do so. Provided, however, that if any work is of a continuous nature where it is not possible or prudent to keep it uncovered or incomplete, the Contractor shall notify the schedule of carrying out such work to give sufficient opportunity, not being less than 3 (three) business days' notice, to the Employer's Engineer to conduct its inspection, measurement or test while the work is continuing. Provided further that in the event the Contractor receives no response from the Employer's Engineer within a period of 3 (three) business days from the date on which the Contractor's notice hereunder is delivered to the Employer's Engineer, the Contractor shall be entitled to assume that the Employer's Engineer would not undertake the said inspection.

11.12 Rejection

If, as a result of an examination, inspection, measurement or testing, any Plant, Materials, design or workmanship is found to be defective or otherwise not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the Employer's Engineer shall reject the Plant, Materials, design or workmanship by giving notice to the Contractor, with reasons. The Contractor shall then promptly make good the Defect and ensure that the rejected item complies with the requirements of this Agreement.

If the Employer's Engineer requires the Plant, Materials, design or workmanship to be retested, the tests shall be repeated under the same terms and conditions, as applicable in

each case. If the rejection and retesting cause the Employer to incur any additional costs, such cost shall be recoverable by the Employer from the Contractor; and may be deducted by the Employer from any monies due to be paid to the Contractor.

11.13 Remedial Work

- 11.13.1 Notwithstanding any previous test or certification, the Employer's Engineer may instruct the Contractor to:
 - a) Remove from the Site and replace any Plant or Materials which are not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;
 - b) Remove and re-execute any work which is not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and the Specification and Standards; and
 - c) Execute any work which is urgently required for the safety of the terminal, whether because of an accident, unforeseeable event or otherwise; provided that in case of any work required on account of a Force Majeure Event, the provisions of Clause 21.6 shall apply.
- 11.13.2 If the Contractor fails to comply with the instructions issued by the Employer's Engineer under Clause 11.13.1, within the time specified in the Employer's Engineer's notice or as mutually agreed, the Employer's Engineer may advise the Employer to have the work executed by another agency. The cost so incurred by the Employer for undertaking such work shall, without prejudice to the rights of the Employer to recover Damages in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, be recoverable from the Contractor and may be deducted by the Employer from any monies due to be paid to the Contractor.

11.14 Delays during Construction

Without prejudice to the provisions of Clause 10.3.2, in the event the Contractor does not achieve any of the Project Milestones or the Employer's Engineer shall have reasonably determined that the rate of progress of Works is such that Completion of the terminal is not likely to be achieved by the end of the Scheduled Completion Date, it shall notify the same to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of such notice, by a communication inform the Employer's Engineer in reasonable detail about the steps it proposes to take to expedite progress and the period within which it shall achieve the Project Completion Date.

11.15 Quality Control Records and Documents

The Contractor shall hand over to the Employer's Engineer a copy of all its quality control records and documents before the Completion Certificate is issued pursuant to Clause 12.2.

11.16 Video Recording

During the Construction Period, the Contractor shall provide to the Employer for every calendar quarter, a video recording, which will be compiled into a 3 (three)-hour compact disc or digital video disc, as the case may be, covering the status and progress of Works in that quarter. The video recording shall be provided to the Employer no later than 15 (fifteen) days after the close of each quarter after the Appointed Date.

11.17 Suspension of Unsafe Construction Works

11.17.1 Upon recommendation of the Employer's Engineer to this effect, the Employer may by notice require the Contractor to suspend forthwith the whole or any part of the Works if, in

the reasonable opinion of the Employer's Engineer, such work threatens the safety of the Users and pedestrians.

- 11.17.2 The Contractor shall, pursuant to the notice under Clause 11.17.1, suspend the Works or any part thereof for such time and in such manner as may be specified by the Employer and thereupon carry out remedial measures to secure the safety of suspended works, the Users and pedestrians. The Contractor may by notice require the Employer's Engineer to inspect such remedial measures forthwith and make a report to the Employer recommending whether or not the suspension hereunder may be revoked. Upon receiving the recommendations of the Employer's Engineer, the Employer shall either revoke such suspension or instruct the Contractor to carry out such other and further remedial measures as may be necessary in the reasonable opinion of the Employer, and the procedure set forth in this Clause 11.17 shall be repeated until the suspension hereunder is revoked.
- 11.17.3 Subject to the provisions of Clause 21.6, all reasonable costs incurred for maintaining and protecting the Works or part thereof during the period of suspension (the "Preservation Costs"), shall be borne by the Contractor; provided that if the suspension has occurred as a result of any breach of this Agreement by the Employer, the Preservation Costs shall be borne by the Employer.
- 11.17.4 If suspension of Works is for reasons not attributable to the Contractor, the Employer's Engineer shall determine any Time Extension to which the Contractor is reasonably entitled.

11.18 Protection of Environment

The Contractor shall ensure that during continuance of the contract, the Contractor and his Subcontractor(s) shall abide at all times by all existing enactments on environmental protection and rules made thereunder, regulations, latest notifications and bye-laws of the State or Central Government, or local authorities and any other law, bye-law, regulations that may be passed or notification that may be issued in this respect in future by the State or Central Government or the local Employer. Salient features of some of the major laws that are applicable are given below:

The Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act, 1974

This provides for the prevention and control of water pollution and the maintaining and restoring of wholesomeness of water. Pollution means such contamination of water or such alteration of the physical, chemical or biological properties of water or such discharge of any sewage or trade effluent or of any other liquid, gaseous or solid substance into water(whether directly or indirectly) as may, or is likely to, create a nuisance or render such water harmful or injurious to public health or safety, or to domestic, commercial, industrial, agricultural or other legitimate uses, or to the life and health of animals or plants or of aquatic organisms.

The Air (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act, 1981

This provides for prevention, control and abatement of air pollution. 'Air Pollution' means the presence in the atmosphere of any 'air pollutant', which means any solid, liquid or gaseous substance (including noise) present in the atmosphere in such concentration as may be or tend to be injurious to human beings or other living creatures or plants or property or environment.

The Environment (Protection) Act, 1986

This provides for the protection and improvement of environment and for matters connected therewith, and the prevention of hazards to human beings, other living creatures, plants and property. 'Environment' includes water, air and land and the inter-

relationship which exists among and between water, air and land, and human beings, other living creatures, plants, micro-organism and property.

The Public Liability Insurance Act, 1991

This provides for public liability insurance for the purpose of providing immediate relief to the persons affected by accident occurring while handling hazardous substances and for matters connected herewith or incidental thereto. Hazardous substance means any substance or preparation which is defined as hazardous substance under the Environment (Protection) Act 1986, and exceeding such quantity as maybe specified by notification by the Central Government.

The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to implement the environmental mitigation measures, Environmental Management Plan, in accordance with objective, procedures, and other provisions set forth therein and shall not take any action which would prevent or interfere with such implementation. Further, he shall adhere to all environmental requirements of the contract.

The reference to above mentioned Acts is only indicative.

The Contractor shall follow and implement the Environmental Management Plan given at Specification and also the updates if any.

The contractor shall develop Environmental Management Systems that covers all its operations and shall be certified to ISO 14001 within one year from the award of the contract.

The contractor shall develop Occupational Health & Safety Management Systems that covers all its activities / operations and shall be certified to OHSAS 18001 within one year from the award for contract.

11.19 Labour Laws

The Contractor and its Subcontractors shall abide at all times by all existing labour enactments and rules made there under, regulations, notifications and bye laws of Government and Government Instrumentality and any other labour law (including rules), regulations, byelaws that may be passed or notification that may be issued under any labour law in future either by the Government and Government Instrumentality.

The Contractor shall keep the Employer indemnified in case any action is taken against the Employer by the competent Employer on account of contravention of any of the provisions of any Act or rules made there under, regulations or notifications including amendments. If the Employer is caused to pay or reimburse, such amounts as may be necessary to cause or observe, or for non-observance of the provisions stipulated in the notifications / bye-laws / acts / rules / regulations including amendments, if any, on the part of the Contractor, the Employer shall also have right to recover from the Contractor any sum required or estimated to be required for making good the loss or damage suffered by the Employer.

The Contractor is expected to be acquainted with all the latest applicable Laws, including those concerning safety at work.

11.20 Environment, Health & Safety (EHS) Standards

11.20.1 General

The contractor shall prepare & submit Environment, Health & Safety (EHS) Manual containing EHS procedures for all construction activities to prevent accidents and to monitor/correct violations of procedures through regular Safety meetings.

Towards this, the Contractor employs a well-qualified (relevant qualifications) and experienced Safety Engineer responsible for implementing and continuously communicating and driving the procedures throughout the labour force. The Contractor's Safety & Health Procedures applies to all contractor and its subcontractor employees and to all construction and maintenance activities on the job site.

11.20.2 Standards

The contractor and all subcontractors are to comply with the Client specific rules and procedures, the national legislation and codes and in particular the following standards;

IS: 3696 (Part I) -1966 Safety code for scaffolds and ladders: Part I Scaffolds

IS: 3696 (Part II)-1966 Safety code for scaffolds and ladders: Part II Ladders

IS: 3764-1966 Safety code for excavation work

IS: 4082-1977 Recommendations on stacking and storage of construction materials at site (first revision)

IS: 4130-1976 Safety code for demolition of building (first revision)

IS: 4912-1978 Safety requirements for floor and wall openings, railings and toe boards (first revision)

IS: 5121-1969 Safety code for piling and other deep foundations

IS: 5916-1970 Safety code constructions involving use of hot bituminous materials

IS: 7205-1974 Safety code for erection of structural steel work

IS: 7969-1975 Safety code for handling and storage of building materials

IS: 8989-1978 Safety code for erection of concrete framed structures

IS: 7293-1974 Safety code for working with construction machinery

IS: 10291-1982 Code of dress in Civil Engineering works, safety

IS: 875-1964 Code of practice for structural safety of buildings and loading standards

IS: 1905-1980 Code of practice for structural safety of buildings, masonry walls

IS: 10386-1983 General aspects Part 1 - 1983, Part 2 - 1982, Part 6 - 1983, Part 10 - 1983 Amenities, protective clothing and equipment, construction, storage, handling, detection and safety measures for gases, chemicals and flammable liquids

IS: 2925-1984 Safety helmet tests

IS: 5983-1980 Testing for Eye protectors

IS: 7524 (Part I)-1979 Safety goggles

IS:1179-1967 Welding helmets

IS: 5914-1970 Safety shoes

IS: 4770-1991 Safety gloves

IS: 12254-1993 Rubber/ PVC knee boots/ gum boots

Client specific requirements for compliance with OSHA standards

11.20.3 Coordination:

The Site In-charge appointed by the contractor shall be totally responsible for compliance with the health and safety manual. The contractor must appoint a Safety Engineer and form a "contractor safety committee" along with safety representatives from its sub-contractors. This committee will be chaired by the Site In-charge and meet at least once a week to review

status on EHS issues. It is expected that each contractor and sub-contractor will participate in Daily "Tool Box Talks" and other safety meeting to co-ordinate project work for the day across trades. The site in-charge must make suitable arrangements to ensure the effective co-ordination of the work of all its sub-contractors on site. Clear lines of communication should be set up between each sub-contractor's Safety Engineer and Safety Engineer of the Contractor. Effective co-ordination will be enhanced by ensuring that 'Safety and Health' figures prominently on the agenda of regular project meetings, as well as Safety meetings. For better coordination on project related EHS issues, the safety meeting participants shall include all contractors' safety representatives along with Client's safety rep. Client's Safety Engineer shall convene this meeting and participants from all contractors' safety representatives will be mandatory. Minutes of this meeting shall be circulated to all concerned.

11.20.4 Monitoring:

Arrangements must be made for safety and health monitoring of the site on a regular basis. This will include, not only ensuring the safety issues associated with working at heights, excavations, working with energy sources, etc. but also environmental matters such as hazardous dust, fumes, noise etc. In all cases, the contractor's Site-In-charge shall ensure that daily site inspections are carried out by the contractor's Safety Engineer, more in depth inspection being done periodically by visiting safety advisor. It may be necessary for arrangements to be made for specialist occupational health and hygiene advice. The checklist for daily inspection is provided which must be included in the Behavior Observation Process (BOP).

11.20.5 Records:

The contractor should ensure that all statutory notification, examinations and inspections are carried out. Except for equipment used exclusively by individual contractors, all records should be kept & updated by the contractor's Site In-charge. This individual shall also keep track of all Safety statistics and send report to Engineer-in-Charge on periodic basis, as determined by Engineer-in-Charge.

11.20.6 Non Compliance with Safety and Health Provisions:

The compliance with Environmental Health and Safety provisions is of utmost importance to the Client. The contractors must note that the Client will take a serious view of any Safety non-compliance notices. The Client has a right to order stoppage of work till rectification is carried out to the satisfaction of the safety committee or safe arrangements are made for the execution of work and all stoppages on this account will be at the entire risk, costs and consequences of the contractor.

Disciplinary action:

Noncompliance of the Safety and Health Provisions will result in disciplinary action as per the procedure below:

1st time violation: Written warning

2nd time violation: Imposition of penalty as deemed fit by Engineer-in-Charge

3rd time violation: Removal from site

In the event of the offender bringing itself or others in direct life threatening situation or where he/she creates a large material damage, will result in immediate removal from site.

Repeated violations by a contracting company shall lead to termination of contract and removal of contracting firm from the job site. Any losses incurred by the contracting company, whatsoever, shall be the responsibility of contracting company.

COMPLETION CERTIFICATE

12.1 Tests on Completion

- 12.1.1 At least 30 (thirty) days prior to the likely completion of the terminal, or a Section thereof, the Contractor shall notify the Employer's Engineer of its intent to subject the Terminal or a Section thereof, to Tests. The date and time of each of the Tests shall be determined by the Employer's Engineer in consultation with the Contractor, and notified to the Employer who may designate its representative to witness the Tests. The Contractor shall either conduct the Tests as directed by the Employer's Engineer or provide such assistance as the Employer's Engineer may reasonably require for conducting the Tests. In the event of the Contractor and the Employer's Engineer failing to mutually agree on the dates for conducting the Tests, the Contractor shall fix the dates by giving not less than 10 (ten) days' notice to the Employer's Engineer.
- 12.1.2 All Tests shall be conducted in accordance with Schedule-K. The Employer's Engineer shall either conduct or observe, monitor and review the Tests conducted by the Contractor, as the case may be, and review the results of the Tests to determine compliance of the Terminal or a Section thereof, with Specifications and Standards and if it is reasonably anticipated or determined by the Employer's Engineer during the course of any Test that the performance of the Terminal or Section or any part thereof, does not meet the Specifications and Standards, it shall have the right to suspend or delay such Test and require the Contractor to remedy and rectify the Defect or deficiencies. Upon completion of each Test, the Employer's Engineer shall provide to the Contractor and the Employer copies of all Test data including detailed Test results. For the avoidance of doubt, it is expressly agreed that the Employer's Engineer may require the Contractor to carry out or cause to be carried out additional Tests, in accordance with Good Industry Practice, for determining the compliance of the Terminal or Section thereof with the Specifications and Standards.

12.2 Provisional Certificate

12.2.1 Subject to the provisions of Clause 12.2.5, upon completion of all Works forming part of the Terminal, save and except the Works for which Time Extension has been granted under Clause 10.5, the Employer's Engineer shall, at the request of the Contractor, issue a provisional certificate of completion substantially in the form set forth in Schedule-L (the "Provisional Certificate") if the Tests for and in respect of the completed Works are successful. The Provisional Certificate shall have appended thereto a list of outstanding items of work (the "Punch List") that need to be completed in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. The Contractor undertakes to complete the minor outstanding items of works in respect of those Sections of the Terminal for which the Provisional Certificate has been issued, within a period of 30 (thirty) days of the date of Provisional Certificate, and those parts of the Works in respect of which Time Extension has been granted, within the extended period thereof. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties agree that the Punch List shall include all Works for which Time Extension has been granted and shall also include any minor outstanding items of work forming part of the completed Sections if such works do not materially affect the use of the completed Sections for their intended purpose. The Parties further agree that Provisional Certificate shall not be issued if the completed Works cannot be safely and reliably placed in service of the Users thereof.

- 12.2.2 Upon issue of Provisional Certificate, the provisions of Articles 14 and 17 shall apply to the completed parts of the terminal and the property and ownership of all such completed Works shall vest in the Employer.
- 12.2.3 If the Employer's Engineer determines that the terminal or any completed part thereof does not conform to the provisions of this Agreement and cannot be safely and reliably placed in operation, it shall forthwith make a report in this behalf and send copies thereof to the Employer and the Contractor and withhold issuance of the Provisional Certificate until the Defects or deficiencies are rectified by the Contractor and Tests are successful in accordance with this Article 12.
- 12.2.4 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Clause 12.2.3, the Employer may, at any time after receiving a report from the Employer's Engineer under that Clause, direct the Employer's Engineer to issue a Provisional Certificate under Clause 12.2.1 and such direction shall be complied forthwith.
- 12.2.5 No Provisional Certificate shall be issued under the provisions of this Clause 12.2 until the Contractor has submitted valid claims for payment of at least 80% (eighty per cent) of the amount arrived at after reducing the lump sum price specified in Clause 19.1.1 by the amount attributable to works which have been withdrawn under the provisions of Clause 8.3.3.

12.3 Completion of Remaining Works

All items in the Punch List shall be completed by the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. For any delay in their completion other than for the reasons solely attributable to the Employer or due to Force Majeure, the Employer shall be entitled to recover Damages from the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.3.2 of this Agreement.

12.4 Completion Certificate

- 12.4.1 Upon completion of all Works, including the items specified in the Punch List, and the Employer's Engineer determining the Tests to be successful, it shall forthwith issue to the Contractor and the Employer a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Schedule-L (the "Completion Certificate").
- 12.4.2 Upon receiving the Completion Certificate, the Contractor shall remove its equipment, materials, debris and temporary works from the Site within a period of 30 (thirty) days thereof, failing which the Employer may remove or cause to be removed, such equipment, materials, debris and temporary works and recover from the Contractor an amount equal to 120% (one hundred and twenty per cent) of the actual cost of removal incurred by the Employer.
- 12.4.3 Without prejudice to the obligations of the Contractor specified in Articles 14 and 17, the property and ownership of all the completed Works forming part of the Terminal shall vest in the Employer.

12.5 Rescheduling of Tests

If the Employer's Engineer certifies to the Employer and the Contractor that it is unable to issue the Completion Certificate or Provisional Certificate, as the case may be, because of events or circumstances on account of which the Tests could not be held or had to be suspended, the Contractor shall be entitled to re-schedule the Tests and hold the same as soon as reasonably practicable.

CHANGE OF SCOPE

13.1 Change of Scope

13.1.1 The Employer may, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, require the Contractor to make modifications/alterations to the Works ("Change of Scope") before the issue of the Completion Certificate either by giving an instruction or by requesting the Contractor to submit a proposal for Change of Scope involving additional cost or reduction in cost. Any such Change of Scope shall be made and valued in accordance with the provisions of this Article 13.

13.1.2 Change of Scope shall mean:

- a) Change in specifications of any item of Works;
- b) Omission of any work from the Scope of the Project except under Clause 8.3.3; provided that, subject to Clause 13.5, the Employer shall not omit any work under this Clause in order to get it executed by any other Employer; and / or
- c) Any additional work, Plant, Materials or services which are not included in the Scope of the Project, including any associated Tests on completion of construction.
- 13.1.3 If the Contractor determines at any time that a Change of Scope will, if adopted, (i) accelerate completion, (ii) reduce the cost to the Employer of executing, maintaining or operating the terminal, (iii) improve the efficiency or value to the Employer of the completed terminal, or (iv) otherwise be of benefit to the Employer, it shall prepare a proposal with relevant details at its own cost. The Contractor shall submit such proposal, supported with the relevant details and the amount of reduction in the Contract Price to the Employer shall, within 15(fifteen) days of receipt of such proposal, either accept such Change of Scope with modifications, if any, and initiate proceedings therefore in accordance with this Article 13 or reject the proposal and inform the Contractor of its decision. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties agree that the Contractor shall not undertake any Change of Scope without the express consent of the Employer, save and except any Works necessary for meeting any Emergency.

13.2 Procedure for Change of Scope

- 13.2.1 In the event of the Employer determining that a Change of Scope is necessary, it may direct the Employer's Engineer to issue to the Contractor a notice specifying in reasonable detail the works and services contemplated thereunder (the "Change of Scope Notice").
- 13.2.2 Upon receipt of a Change of Scope Notice, the Contractor shall, with due diligence, provide to the Employer and the Employer's Engineer such information as is necessary, together with preliminary documentation in support of:
 - a) The impact, if any, which the Change of Scope is likely to have on the Project Completion Schedule if the works or services are required to be carried out during the Construction Period; and
 - b) The options for implementing the proposed Change of Scope and the effect, if any, each such option would have on the costs and time thereof, including the following details:
 - i) Break down of the quantities, unit rates and cost for different items of work;

- ii) Proposed design for the Change of Scope; and
- j) proposed modifications, if any, to the Project Completion Schedule of the terminal.

For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties expressly agree that, subject to the provisions of Clause 13.4.2, the Contract Price shall be increased or decreased, as the case may be, on account of Change of Scope.

- 13.2.3 The Contractor's quotation of costs for the Change of Scope shall be determined on the following principles:
 - a) the cost of work shall be derived on the basis of Civil Works Standard Data Book and the applicable schedule of rates for the relevant circle, as published by the respective State Government, i.e. PWD / HD and such rates shall be indexed with reference to the WPI once every year if current rates are not available, with the base being the month and year of the publication of the said schedule of rates; provided, however, that for any item not included in the schedule of rates, the prevailing market rates as determined by the Employer's Engineer shall apply, and for any item in respect of which Civil Works Standard Data Book does not provide the requisite details, the Employer's Engineer shall determine the rate in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
- 13.2.4 Upon reaching an agreement, the Employer shall issue an order (the "Change of Scope Order") requiring the Contractor to proceed with the performance thereof. In the event that the Parties are unable to agree, the Employer may:
 - a) Issue a Change of Scope Order requiring the Contractor to proceed with the performance thereof at the rates and conditions approved by the Employer till the matter is resolved in accordance with Article 26; or
 - b) Proceed in accordance with Clause 13.5.
- 13.2.5 The provisions of this Agreement, insofar as they relate to Works and Tests, shall apply mutatis mutandis to the works undertaken by the Contractor under this Article 13.

13.3 Payment for Change of Scope

Payment for Change of Scope shall be made in accordance with the payment schedule specified in the Change of Scope Order.

13.4 Restrictions on Change of Scope

- 13.4.1 No Change of Scope shall be executed unless the Employer has issued the Change of Scope Order save and except any Works necessary for meeting any Emergency.
- 13.4.2 Unless the Parties mutually agree to the contrary, the total value of all Change of Scope Orders shall not exceed 10 (ten) per cent of the Contract Price.
- 13.4.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Article 13, no change made necessary because of any default of the Contractor in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement shall be deemed to be Change of Scope, and shall not result in any adjustment of the Contract Price or the Project Completion Schedule.

13.5 Power of the Employer to undertake works

13.5.1 In the event the Parties are unable to agree to the proposed Change of Scope Orders in accordance with Clause 13.2, the Employer may, after giving notice to the Contractor and considering its reply thereto, award such works or services to any person on the basis of open competitive bidding from amongst bidders who are pre-qualified for undertaking the additional work; provided that the Contractor shall have the option of matching the first

ranked bid in terms of the selection criteria, subject to payment of 2% (two per cent) of the bid amount to the Employer and thereupon securing the award of such works or services. For the avoidance of doubt, it is agreed that the Contractor shall be entitled to exercise such option only if it has participated in the bidding process and its bid does not exceed the first ranked bid by more than 10% (ten percent) thereof. It is also agreed that the Contractor shall provide assistance and cooperation to the person who undertakes the works or services hereunder, but shall not be responsible for rectification of any Defects and/ or maintenance of works carried out by other agencies.

13.5.2 The works undertaken in accordance with this Clause 13.5 shall conform to the Specifications and Standards and shall be carried out in a manner that minimises the disruption in operation of the Terminal. The provisions of this Agreement, insofar as they relate to Works and Tests, shall apply mutatis mutandis to the works carried out under this Clause 13.5.

MAINTENANCE

REFER – SCHEDULE E

SUPERVISION AND MONITORING DURING MAINTENANCE

REFER – SCHEDULE E

TRAFFIC REGULATION

16.1 Traffic Regulation by the Contractor

- 16.1.1 The Contractor shall take all the required measures and make arrangements for the safety of Users during the construction and maintenance of the terminal or a Section thereof in accordance with the provisions of Standard Specifications. It shall provide, erect and maintain all such barricades, signs, markings, flags, and lights as may be required by Good Industry Practice for the safety of the traffic passing through the Section under construction.
- 16.1.2 All works shall be carried out in a manner creating least interference to traffic passing through the terminal or a Section thereof. The Contractor shall take prior approval of the Employer's Engineer for any proposed arrangement for traffic regulation during Construction, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

DEFECTS LIABILITY

17.1 Defects Liability Period

17.1.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for all the Defects and deficiencies, except usual wear and tear in the terminal or any Section thereof, till the expiry of a period of 1 (One) year commencing from the date of Provisional Certificate (the "Defects Liability Period"). Provided that the Defects Liability Period shall in no case be less than 12 (Twelve) months from the date of Completion Certificate for and in respect of works for which Time Extension was granted. Provided further that in the event no Provisional Certificate is issued, the Defects Liability Period shall commence from the date of the Completion Certificate.

17.1.2 Deleted

17.2 Remedying Defects

Save and except as provided in Clause 14.1.2, the Contractor shall repair or rectify all Defects and deficiencies observed by the Employer's Engineer during the Defects Liability Period within a period of 15 (fifteen) days from the date of notice issued by the Employer's Engineer in this behalf, or within such reasonable period as may be determined by the Employer's Engineer at the request of the Contractor, in accordance with Good Industry Practice.

17.3 Cost of Remedying Defects

For the avoidance of doubt, any repair or rectification undertaken in accordance with the provisions of Clause 17.2, including any additional testing, shall be carried out by the Contractor at its own risk and cost, to the extent that such rectification or repair is attributable to:

- a) The design of the Project;
- b) Plant, Materials or workmanship not being in accordance with this Agreement and the Specifications and Standards;
- c) Improper maintenance during construction of the terminal by the Contractor; and/ or
- d) Failure by the Contractor to comply with any other obligation under this Agreement.

17.4 Contractor's Failure to Rectify Defects

In the event that the Contractor fails to repair or rectify such Defect or deficiency within the period specified in Clause 17.2, the Employer shall be entitled to get the same repaired, rectified or remedied at the Contractor's cost so as to make the terminal conform to the Specifications and Standards and the provisions of this Agreement. All costs consequent thereon shall, after due consultation with the Employer and the Contractor, be determined by the Employer's Engineer. The cost so determined and an amount equal to twenty percent of the cost as Damages shall be recoverable by the Employer from the Contractor and may be deducted by the Employer from any monies due to the Contractor.

17.5 Contractor to Search Cause

17.5.1 The Employer's Engineer may instruct the Contractor to examine the cause of any Defect in the Works or part thereof before the expiry of the Defects Liability Period.

- 17.5.2 In the event any Defect identified under Clause 17.5.1 is attributable to the Contractor, the Contractor shall rectify such Defect within the period specified by the Employer's Engineer, and shall bear the cost of the examination and rectification of such Defect.
- 17.5.3 In the event such Defect is not attributable to the Contractor, the Employer's Engineer shall, after due consultation with the Employer and the Contractor, determine the costs incurred by the Contractor on such examination and notify the same to the Contractor, with a copy to the Employer, and the Contractor shall be entitled to payment of such costs by the Employer.

17.6. Extension of Defects Liability Period

The Defects Liability Period shall be deemed to be extended till the identified Defects under Clause 17.2 have been remedied.

17.7 Performance Certificate

- 17.7.1 Performance of the Contractor's obligations shall not be considered to have been completed until the Employer's Engineer has issued the Performance Certificate to the Contractor, stating the date on which the Contractor completed its obligations with regard to any remedial or other work required as a result of any defect in the Works, as identified under Clause 17.1, to the satisfaction of the Employer's Engineer.
- 17.7.2 The Employer's Engineer shall issue the Performance Certificate substantially in the format set forth in Schedule-S within 28 days after the latest of the expiry dates of the Defects Liability Period, or as soon thereafter as the Contractor has supplied all the Contractor's documents, completed and tested all the Works, including remedying any defects.

EMPLOYER'S ENGINEER

18.1 Appointment of the Employer's Engineer

- 18.1.1 The Employer shall appoint a consulting engineering firm substantially in accordance with the selection criteria set forth in Schedule-N, to be the engineer under this Agreement (the "Employer's Engineer").
- 18.1.2 The appointment of the Employer's Engineer shall be made no later than 15 (fifteen) days from the date of this Agreement. The Employer shall notify the appointment or replacement of the Employer's Engineer to the Contractor. In the event of any replacement or termination of Employer's Engineer, the Employer shall appoint its representative to act as Employer's Engineer till such replacement.
- 18.1.3 The staff of the Employer's Engineer shall include suitably qualified engineers and other professionals who are competent to assist the Employer's Engineer to carry out its duties.

18.2 Duties and Employer of the Employer's Engineer

- 18.2.1 The Employer's Engineer shall perform the duties and exercise the Employer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, and substantially in accordance with the terms of reference ("Terms of Reference" or "TOR") set forth in Annex 1 of Schedule N, but subject to obtaining prior written approval of the Employer before determining:
 - a) Any Time Extension;
 - b) Any additional cost to be paid by the Employer to the Contractor;
 - c) The Termination Payment; or
 - d) Any other matter which is not specified in (a), (b) or (c) above and which creates an obligation or liability on either Party for a sum exceeding 0.2% of Contract price.
- 18.2.2 No decision or communication of the Employer's Engineer shall be effective or valid unless it is accompanied by an attested true copy of the approval of the Employer for and in respect of any matter specified in Clause 18.2.1.
- 18.2.3 The Employer's Engineer shall submit regular periodic reports, at least once every month, to the Employer in respect of its duties and functions under this Agreement. Such reports shall be submitted by the Employer's Engineer within 10 (ten) days of the beginning of every month. For the avoidance of doubt, the Employer's Engineer shall include in its report, compliance of the recommendations of the Safety Consultant.

18.3 Delegation by the Employer's Engineer

- 18.3.1 The Employer's Engineer may, by order in writing, delegate any of his duties and responsibilities to suitably qualified and experienced personnel who are accountable to Employer's Engineer, or may revoke any such delegation, under intimation to the Employer and the Contractor. Provided, however, that the Employer's Engineer shall be responsible and liable for all actions and omissions of such personnel.
- 18.3.2 Any failure of the Employer's Engineer to disapprove any work, Plant or Materials shall not constitute approval, and shall therefore not prejudice the right of the Employer to reject the work, Plant or Materials, which is not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and the Specifications and Standards.

18.3.3 Notwithstanding anything stated in Clause 18.3.1 above, the Employer's Engineer shall not delegate the Employer to refer any matter for the Employer's prior approval wherever required in accordance with the provisions of Clause 18.2.

18.4 Instructions of the Employer's Engineer

- 18.4.1 The Employer's Engineer may issue to the Contractor instructions for remedying any Defect. The Contractor shall take such instructions from the Employer's Engineer, or from an assistant to whom appropriate Employer has been delegated under Clause 18.3.
- 18.4.2 The instructions issued by the Employer's Engineer shall be in writing. However, if the Employer's Engineer issues any oral instructions to the Contractor, it shall confirm in writing the oral instructions within 2 (two) working days of issuing them.
- 18.4.3 In case the Contractor does not receive the confirmation of the oral instruction within the time specified in Clause 18.4.2, the Contractor shall seek the written confirmation of the oral instructions from the Employer's Engineer. The Contractor shall obtain acknowledgement from the Employer's Engineer of the communication seeking written confirmation. In case of failure of the Employer's Engineer or its delegated assistant to reply to the Contractor within 2 (two) days of the receipt of the communication from the Contractor, the Contractor may not carry out the instruction.
- 18.4.4 In case of any dispute on any of the instructions issued by the delegated assistant, the Contractor may refer the dispute to the Employer's Engineer, who shall then confirm, reverse or vary the instructions within 7 (seven) business days of the dispute being referred.

18.5 Determination by the Employer's Engineer

- 18.5.1 The Employer's Engineer shall consult with each Party in an endeavour to reach agreement wherever this Agreement provides for the determination of any matter by the Employer's Engineer. If such agreement is not achieved, the Employer's Engineer shall make a fair determination in accordance with this Agreement having due regard to all relevant circumstances. The Employer's Engineer shall give notice to both the Parties of each agreement or determination, with supporting particulars.
- 18.5.2 Each Party shall give effect to each agreement or determination made by the Employer's Engineer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. Provided, however, that if any Party disputes any instruction, decision, direction or determination of the Employer's Engineer, the Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

18.6 Remuneration of the Employer's Engineer

The remuneration, cost and expenses of the Employer's Engineer shall be paid by the Employer.

18.7 Termination of the Employer's Engineer

The Employer may, in its discretion, replace the Employer's Engineer at any time, but only after appointment of another Employer's Engineer in accordance with Clause 18.1.

18.8 Resolution of issues between Employer's Engineer and Contractor

If the Contractor has reasons to believe that the Employer's Engineer is not discharging its duties and functions in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, it may make a written representation to the Employer. Upon receipt of such representation, the Employer shall hold a tripartite meeting with the Contractor and Employer's Engineer and make best efforts for an amicable resolution of the representation. If the issue is not resolved at this stage, then the Employer shall take up this matter to the top management of the Employer's Engineer and the Contractor for resolution. If still remains unresolved, then the decision of the Employer in this regard is final and binding.

Part IV - Financial Covenants

PAYMENTS

19.1 Contract Price

- 19.1.2 The Contract Price includes all duties, taxes, royalty, and fees that may be levied in accordance with the laws and regulations in force as on the Base Date on the Contractor's equipment, Plant, Materials and supplies acquired for the purpose of this Agreement and on the services performed under this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall relieve the Contractor from its responsibility to pay any tax including any tax that may be levied in India on profits made by it in respect of this Agreement.
- 19.1.3 The Contract Price shall not be adjusted for any change in costs stated in Clause 19.1.2 above, except as stated in Clauses 19.10 and 19.17.
- 19.1.4 The Contract Price shall not be adjusted to take account of any unforeseen difficulties or costs, unless otherwise provided for in this Agreement.
- 19.1.5 Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, the Contract Price covers all the Contractor's obligations for the Works under this Agreement and all things necessary for the Construction and the remedying of any Defects in the Terminal.
- 19.1.6 The Contract Price shall be paid in the currency or currencies as agreed by both the parties of this Agreement. The proportions or amounts of the Local and Foreign Currencies and the fixed rates of exchange to be used for calculating the payments. Payments for Change of Scope, Damages by the Employer and any other requirements as per this Agreement shall be paid in Indian Rupees. All deductions under this Agreement, payment of Damages by the Contractor and repayment of Advance by the Contractor shall be made in Indian Rupees.

19.2 Advance Payment

- 19.2.1 The Employer shall make an interest-free advance payment (the "Advance Payment"), equal in amount to 10 (ten) percent of the Contract Price, for mobilisation expenses and for acquisition of equipment. The Advance Payment shall be made in three instalments. The first instalment shall be an amount equal to 2% (two percent) of the Contract Price, the second instalment shall be equal to 3% (three percent) of the Contract Price, and the third instalment shall be equal to 5% (five percent) of the Contract Price.
- 19.2.2 The Contractor may apply to the Employer for the first instalment of the Advance Payment at any time after the Appointed Date, along with an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for an amount equivalent to 110% (one hundred and ten per cent) of such instalment, substantially in the form provided at Annex-III of Schedule-G, to remain effective till the complete and full repayment thereof.
- 19.2.3 At any time after 60 (sixty) days from the Appointed Date, the Contractor may apply for the second instalment of the Advance Payment along with an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for an amount equivalent to 110% (one hundred and ten per cent) of such instalment, substantially in the form provided at Annex-III of Schedule-G, to remain

effective till the complete and full repayment thereof. The application shall also include the details of utilization of earlier advances. 19.2.4 At any time, after 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the Appointed Date, the Contractor may apply to the Employer for the third instalment of the Advance Payment along with an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for an amount equivalent to 110% (one hundred and ten per cent) of such instalment, substantially in the form provided at Annex-III of Schedule-G, to remain effective till the complete and full repayment thereof. The application shall also include the details of utilization of earlier advances.

- 19.2.4 At any time, after 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from the Appointed Date, the Contractor may apply to the Employer for the third instalment of the Advance Payment along with an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for an amount equivalent to 110% (one hundred and ten per cent) of such instalment, substantially in the form provided at Annex-III of Schedule-G, to remain effective till the complete and full repayment thereof. The application shall also include the details of utilization of earlier advances.
- 19.2.5 The first, second and the third instalments shall be paid by the Employer to the Contractor within 15 (fifteen) days of the receipt of its respective requests in accordance with the provisions of this Clause 19.2.
- 19.2.6 Each instalment of Advance Payment shall be repaid by the Contractor to the Employer no later than 365 (three hundred and sixty five) days from the respective date of Advance Payment.
- 19.2.7 The Contractor shall repay each instalment of the Advance Payment on or before the due date of repayment. In the event of the Contractor's failure to make the repayment on time, the Employer shall be entitled to encash the Bank guarantee for Advance Payment. The Parties expressly agree that for any delay in repayment of the Advance Payment, the Contractor shall pay interest to the Employer for each day of delay, such interest to be calculated at the rate of 18% (eighteen per cent) per annum.
- 19.2.8 If the Advance Payment has not been fully repaid prior to Termination under Clause 21.7 or Article 23, as the case may be, the whole of the balance then outstanding shall immediately become due and payable by the Contractor to the Employer. Without prejudice to the provisions of Clause 19.2.7, in the event of Termination for Contractor Default, the Advance Payment shall be deemed to carry interest at the rate of 10% (ten per cent) per annum from the date of Advance Payment to the date of recovery by encashment of the Bank Guarantee for the Advance Payment. For the avoidance of doubt, the aforesaid interest shall be payable on each instalment of the Advance Payment, regardless of whether the instalment or any part thereof has been repaid to the Employer prior to Termination.

19.3 Procedure for estimating the payment for the Works

- 19.3.1 The Employer shall make interim payments to the Contractor as certified by the Employer's Engineer on completion of a stage, in a length, number or area as specified, and valued in accordance with the proportion of the Contract Price assigned to each item as per Volume III of BOQ.
- 19.3.2 The Contractor shall base its claim for interim payment for the stages completed till the end of the month for which the payment is claimed, valued in accordance with Clause 19.3.1, supported with necessary particulars and documents in accordance with this Agreement.
- 19.3.3 Any reduction in the Contract Price arising out of Change of Scope or the works withdrawn under Clause 8.3 shall not affect the amounts payable for the items or stage payments

thereof which are not affected by such Change of Scope or withdrawal. The Parties further agree that the adjustments arising out of the aforesaid modifications shall be carried out in a manner that the impact of such modifications is restricted to the said Change of Scope or withdrawal, as the case may be, and does not alter the payments due for and in respect of items or stage payments which do not form part of such Change of Scope or withdrawal.

19.4 Stage Payment Statement for Works

The Contractor shall submit a statement (the "Stage Payment Statement"), in 3 copies, by the 7th (seventh) day of the month to the Employer's Engineer in the form set forth in monthly RA Bill of Volume III, showing the amount calculated in accordance with Clause 19.3 to which the Contractor considers himself entitled for completed stage(s) of the Works. The Stage Payment Statement shall be accompanied with the progress reports and any other supporting documents. The Contractor shall not submit any claim for payment of incomplete stages of work.

19.5 Stage Payment for Works

- 19.5.1 Within 10 (ten) days of receipt of the Stage Payment Statement from the Contractor pursuant to Clause 19.4, the Employer's Engineer shall broadly determine the amount due to the Contractor and recommend the release of 75 (seventy five) percent of the amount so determined as part payment against the Stage Payment Statement, pending issue of the Interim Payment Certificate by the Employer's Engineer. Within 10 (ten) days of the receipt of recommendation of the Employer's Engineer, the Employer shall make electronic payment directly to the Contractor's bank account.
- 19.5.2 Within 15 (fifteen) days of the receipt of the Stage Payment Statement referred to in Clause 19.4, the Employer's Engineer shall determine and shall deliver to the Employer and the Contractor an IPC certifying the amount due and payable to the Contractor, after adjusting the payments already released to the Contractor against the said statement. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties agree that the IPC shall specify all the amounts that have been deducted from the Stage Payment Statement and the reasons therefor.
- 19.5.3 In cases where there is a difference of opinion as to the value of any stage, the Employer's Engineer's view shall prevail and interim payments shall be made to the Contractor on this basis; provided that the foregoing shall be without prejudice to the Contractor's right to raise a Dispute.
- 19.5.4 The Employer's Engineer may, for reasons to be recorded, withhold from payment:
 - a) The estimated value of work or obligation that the Contractor has failed to perform in accordance with this Agreement and the Employer's Engineer had notified the Contractor; and
 - b) The estimated cost of rectification of work done being not in accordance with this Agreement.
- 19.5.5 Payment by the Employer shall not be deemed to indicate the Employer's acceptance, approval, consent or satisfaction with the work done.

19.6 Monthly Maintenance Statement of the Terminal – Deleted

19.7 Payment for Maintenance of the Terminal – Deleted

19.8 Payment of Damages

- 19.8.1 The Contractor may claim Damages due and payable to it in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 19.8.2 The Employer's Engineer shall issue the IPC within 15 (fifteen) days of the receipt of the claim under Clause 19.8.1, after making adjustments in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. The Employer shall pay to the Contractor the amount due under any IPC within a period of 30 (thirty) days from the date of the submission of the claim under this Clause 19.8. In the event of the failure of the Employer to make payment to the Contractor within the specified time, the Employer shall be liable to pay to the Contractor interest thereon and the provisions of Clause 19.9 shall apply mutatis mutandis thereto.

19.9 Time of payment and interest

- 19.9.1 The Employer shall pay to the Contractor any amount due under any payment certificate issued by the Employer's Engineer in accordance with the provisions of this Article 19, or in accordance with any other clause of this Agreement as follows:
 - a) payment shall be made no later than 30 (thirty) days from the date of submission of the Stage Payment Statement by the Contractor to the Employer's Engineer for certification in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.4 for an IPC; provided that, in the event the IPC is not issued by the Employer's Engineer within the aforesaid period of 30 (thirty) days, the Employer shall pay the amount shown in the Contractor's Stage Payment Statement and any discrepancy therein shall be added to, or deducted from, the next payment certificate issued to the Contractor; and
 - b) payment shall be made no later than 45(forty five) days from the date of submission of the Final Payment Certificate for Works along with the discharge submitted to the Employer's Engineer in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.15 for certification.
- 19.9.2 In the event of the failure of the Employer to make payment to the Contractor within the time period stated in this Clause 19.9, the Employer shall be liable to pay to the Contractor interest at 12% (twelve percent) per annum simple interest, calculated at quarterly rests, on all sums remaining unpaid from the date on which the same should have been paid, calculated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.9.1(a) and (b) and till the date of actual payment.

19.10. Price adjustment for the Works

- 19.10.1 The amounts payable to the Contractor for Works shall be adjusted in accordance with the provisions of this Clause 19.10.
- 19.10.2 Subject to the provisions of Clause 19.10.3, the amounts payable to the Contractor for Works, shall be adjusted in the IPC issued by the Employer's Engineer for the increase or decrease in the index cost of inputs for the Works, by the addition or subtraction of the amounts determined by the formulae prescribed in Clause 19.10.8.
- 19.10.3 To the extent that full compensation for any increase or decrease in costs to the Contractor is not covered by the provisions of this or other clauses in the contract, the Contract Price shall be deemed to include amounts to cover the contingency of such other any increase or decrease in costs.
- 19.10.4 The compensation for escalation shall be worked out at quarterly intervals and shall be with respect to the cost of work done during the previous three months. The first such payment will be made at the end of three months after the month (excluding) in which the Tender was accepted and thereafter at three months interval.

- 19.10.5 Payment of such claims for reimbursement / refund would be made on certification by the Employer's Engineer.
- 19.10.6 In the event the price of cement, steel, fuel and / or wages of labour required for execution of the work decrease/s, there shall be downward adjustment of the cost of work so that such price of materials, fuel and/or wages of labour will be deductible from the cost of work under this contract and in this regard the formula stated in clause 19.10.8 shall apply:
- 19.10.7 Price escalation shall apply for the work done from the commencement date up to end of initial intended completion date or extensions granted by the Employer's Engineer and shall not apply to the work carried beyond the stipulated time for reasons attributable to the Contractor.
- 19.10.8 Price adjustment shall be calculated as per the formula given below:

i) Adjustment for Labour Component

Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost due to labour shall be paid in accordance with the following formula:

$VL = 0.85 \times PI/100 \times W \times (Li - L0) / L0$

Where,

- VL = Variation in labour cost i.e. increase or decrease in the amount to be paid or recovered.
- W = Value of work done
- Li & LO = The Consumer Price Index for industrial workers for Ghazipur, published by Labour Bureau, Ministry of Labour, Government of India for the period under consideration and that valid as on Base Date respectively.
- *PI* = *Percentage of labour component of the Work.*

k) Adjustment of Cement Component

Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of cement procured by the Contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula.

Vc = 0.85 x Pc/100 x W x (Ci-C0) / C0

Where,

- Vc = Variation in cement cost i.e. increase or decrease in the amount to be paid or recovered.
- W = Value of work done
- Ci & CO= All India wholesale price Index for cement for the period under reckoning as published by the Economic Adviser to Government of India, Ministry of Industry and Commerce, for the period under consideration and that valid as on Base Date respectively.
- *Pc* = *Percentage of cement component of the Work.*

I) Adjustment of Steel Component

Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of steel procured by the Contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula.

Vs = 0.85 x Ps/100 x W x (Si-S0)/S0

Where,

- Vs = Variation in steel cost i.e. increase or decrease in the amount to be paid or recovered.
- W = Value of work done
- Si & SO= All India wholesale price Index for steel for the period under reckoning as published by the Economic Adviser to Government of India, Ministry of Industry and Commerce, for the period under consideration and that valid as on Base Date respectively.

Ps = *Percentage of steel component of the Work.*

m) Adjustment of Fuel Component

Price adjustment for increase or decrease in the cost of fuel procured by the Contractor shall be paid in accordance with the following formula.

Vf = 0.85 x Pf/100 x W x (Fi-F0)/F0

Where,

- *Vf* = Variation in fuel cost i.e. increase or decrease in the amount to be paid or recovered.
- W = Value of work done
- Fi & FO= The average official retail price of High Speed Diesel (HSD) oil at the existing consumer pumps of IOC at Ghazipur for the period under consideration and that valid as on base date respectively. Pf = Percentage of fuel component of the Work.

19.10.9 The following percentages will be govern the price adjustment of the contract:

a. Labour – PI : Percentage as verified through supporting documents submitted along with the bills

b. Cement – Pc : Percentage as verified through supporting documents submitted along with the bills

c. Steel – Ps : Percentage as verified through supporting documents submitted along with the bills

d. Fuel – Pf : Percentage as verified through supporting documents submitted along with the bills

19.10.10 Accordingly the consolidated formulae for calculation of total variation (Vt) is:

VT = VL + VC + Vs + VF

19.11 Price adjustment will be considered and as per clause 19.10

19.12. Price adjustment for Maintenance of Terminal – Deleted

19.13 Final Payment Statement

- 19.13.1 Within 60 (sixty) days after receiving the Completion Certificate under Clause 12.4, the Contractor shall submit to the Employer's Engineer for consideration six copies of a Final Payment Statement (the "Final Payment Statement") for Works, with supporting documents showing in detail, in the form prescribed by the Employer's Engineer:
 - a) The summary of Contractor's Stage Payment claims for Works as submitted in accordance with Clause 19.4;
 - b) The amounts received from the Employer against each claim; and
 - c) Any further sums which the Contractor considers due to it from the Employer.

If the Employer's Engineer disagrees with or cannot verify any part of the Final Payment Statement, the Contractor shall submit such further information as the Employer's Engineer may reasonably require. The Employer's Engineer shall deliver to the Employer:

• An IPC for those parts of the Final Payment Statement which are not in dispute, along with a list of disputed items which shall then be settled in accordance with the provisions of Article 26; or

- A Final Payment Certificate in accordance with Clause 19.15 if there are no disputed items.
- 19.13.2 If the Employer's Engineer does not prescribe the form referred to in Clause 19.13.1 within 15 (fifteen) of the date of issue of the Completion Certificate, the Contractor shall submit the statement in such form as it deems fit.

19.14 Discharge

Upon submission of the Final Payment Statement for Works under Clause 19.13, the Contractor shall give to the Employer, with a copy to the Employer's Engineer, a written discharge confirming that the total of the Final Payment Statement represents full and final settlement of all monies due to the Contractor in respect of this Agreement for all the Works arising out of this Agreement, except for any monies due to either Party on account of any Defect. Provided that such discharge shall become effective only after the payment due has been made in accordance with the Final Payment Certificate issued pursuant to Clause 19.15.

19.15 Final Payment Certificate

- 19.15.1 Within 30 (thirty) days after receipt of the Final Payment Statement for Works under Clause 19.13, and the written discharge under Clause 19.14, and there being no disputed items of claim, the Employer's Engineer shall deliver to the Employer, with a copy to the Contractor, a final payment certificate (the "Final Payment Certificate") stating the amount which, in the opinion of the Employer's Engineer, is finally due under this Agreement or otherwise. For the avoidance of doubt, before issuing the Final Payment Certificate, the Employer's Engineer shall ascertain from the Employer all amounts previously paid by the Employer and for all sums to which the Employer is entitled, the balance, if any, due from the Employer to the Contractor or from the Contractor to the Employer, as the case may be.
- 19.15.2 The Employer shall, in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.9, pay to the Contractor the amount which is stated as being finally due in the Final Payment Certificate.

19.16 Final payment statement for Maintenance – Deleted

19.17 Changes in Law

- 19.17.1 If as a result of Change in Law, the Contractor suffers any additional costs in the execution of the Works or in relation to the performance of its other obligations under this Agreement, the Contractor shall, within 15 (fifteen) days from the date it becomes reasonably aware of such addition in cost, notify the Employer with a copy to the Employer's Engineer of such additional cost due to Change in Law.
- 19.17.2 If as a result of Change in Law, the Contractor benefits from any reduction in costs for the execution of this Agreement or in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, either Party shall, within 15 (fifteen) days from the date it becomes reasonably aware of such reduction in cost, notify the other Party with a copy to the Employer's Engineer of such reduction in cost due to Change in Law.
- 19.17.3 The Employer's Engineer shall, within15 (fifteen) days from the date of receipt of the notice from the Contractor or the Employer, determine any addition or reduction to the Contract Price, as the case may be, due to the Change in Law.

19.18 Correction of Interim Payment Certificates

The Employer's Engineer may by an Interim Payment Certificate make any correction or modification in any previous Interim Payment Certificate issued by the Employer's Engineer.

19.19 Employer's Claims

If the Employer considers itself to be entitled to any payment from the Contractor under any Clause of this Agreement, it shall give notice and particulars to the Contractor 20 (twenty) days before making the recovery from any amount due to the Contractor, and shall take into consideration the representation, if any, made by the Contractor in this behalf, before making such recovery.

19.20 Bonus for Early Completion

In the event that the Project Completion Date occurs prior to the Scheduled Completion Date, the Contractor shall be entitled to receive a payment of bonus equivalent to 0.03% (zero point zero three per cent) of the Contract Price for each day by which the Project Completion Date precedes the Scheduled Completion Date, but subject to a maximum of 3% (three per cent) of the Contract Price. Provided, however, that the payment of bonus, if any, shall be made only after the issue of the Completion Certificate. For the avoidance of the doubt, the Parties agree that for the purpose of determining the bonus payable hereunder, the Contract Price shall always be deemed to be the amount specified in Clause 19.1.1, and shall exclude any revision thereof for any reason. The Parties also agree that bonus shall be payable only if each work for which Extension of Time has been granted is completed within respective Extended Time

INSURANCE

20.1 Insurance for Works

- 20.1.1 The Contractor shall effect and maintain at its own cost the insurances specified in Schedule-P and as per the requirements under the Applicable Laws.
- 20.1.2 Subject to the provisions of Clause 21.6, the Employer and the Contractor shall, in accordance with its obligations as provided for in this Agreement, be liable to bear the cost of any loss or damage that does not fall within the scope of this Article 20 or cannot be recovered from the insurers.
- 20.1.3 Subject to the exceptions specified in Clause 20.1.4 below, the Contractor shall, save and except as provided for in this Agreement, fully indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Employer from and against any and all losses, damages, costs, charges and/or claims with respect to:
 - a) The death of or injury to any person; or
 - b) The loss of or damage to any property (other than the Works);

That may arise out of or in consequence of any breach by the Contractor of this Agreement during the execution of the Works or the remedying of any Defects therein.

- 20.1.4 Notwithstanding anything stated above in Clause 20.1.3, the Employer shall fully indemnify the Contractor from and against any and all losses, damages, costs, charges, proceedings and/or claims arising out of or with respect to
 - a) The use or occupation of land or any part thereof by the Employer;
 - b) The right of the Employer to execute the Works, or any part thereof, on, over, under, in or through any land;
 - c) The damage to property which is the unavoidable result of the execution and completion of the Works, or the remedying of any Defects therein, in accordance with this Agreement; and
 - d) The death of or injury to persons or loss of or damage to property resulting from any act or neglect of the Employer, its agents, servants or other contractors, not being employed by the Contractor.

Provided that, in the event of any injury or damage as a result of the contributory negligence of the Contractor, the Employer shall be liable to indemnify the Contractor from and against any and all losses, damages, costs, charges, proceedings and/or claims to the extent as may be proportionately determined to be the liability of the Employer, its servants or agents or other contractors not associated with the Contractor in such injury or damage.

- 20.1.5 Without prejudice to the obligations of the Parties as specified under Clauses 20.1.3 and 20.1.4, the Contractor shall maintain or effect such third party insurances as may be required under the Applicable Laws.
- 20.1.6 The Contractor shall provide to the Employer, within 30 days of the Appointed Date, evidence of professional liability insurance maintained by its Design Director and/or consultants to cover the risk of professional negligence in the design of Works. The professional liability coverage shall be for a sum of not less than [3% (three per cent)] of the Contract Price and shall be maintained until the end of the Defects Liability Period.

20.2 Notice to the Employer

No later than 15 (fifteen) days after the date of this Agreement, the Contractor shall by notice furnish to the Employer, in reasonable detail, information in respect of the insurances that it proposes to effect and maintain in accordance with this Article 20. Within 15 (fifteen) days of receipt of such notice, the Employer may require the Contractor to effect and maintain such other insurances as may be necessary pursuant hereto, and in the event of any difference or disagreement relating to any such insurance, the Dispute Resolution Procedure shall apply.

20.3 Evidence of Insurance Cover

- 20.3.1 All insurances obtained by the Contractor in accordance with this Article 20 shall be maintained with insurers on terms consistent with Good Industry Practice. Within 10 (ten) days from the Appointed Date, the Contractor shall furnish to the Employer notarised true copies of the certificate(s) of insurance, copies of insurance policies and premia payment receipts in respect of such insurance, and no such insurance shall be cancelled, modified, or allowed to expire or lapse until the expiration of at least 45 (forty-five) days after notice of such proposed cancellation, modification or non-renewal has been delivered by the Contractor to the Employer. The Contractor shall act in accordance with the directions of the Employer. Provided that the Contractor shall produce to the Employer the insurance policies in force and the receipts for payment of the current premia.
- 20.3.2 The Contractor shall ensure the adequacy of the insurances at all times in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

20.4 Remedy for Failure to Insure

If the Contractor shall fail to effect and keep in force all insurances for which it is responsible pursuant hereto, the Employer shall have the option to either keep in force any such insurances, and pay such premia and recover the costs thereof from the Contractor, or in the event of computation of a Termination Payment, treat an amount equal to the Insurance Cover as deemed to have been received by the Contractor.

20.5 Waiver of Subrogation

All insurance policies in respect of the insurance obtained by the Contractor pursuant to this Article 20 shall include a waiver of any and all rights of subrogation or recovery of the insurers thereunder against, inter alia, the Employer, and its assigns, successors, undertakings and their subsidiaries, Affiliates, employees, insurers and underwriters, and of any right of the insurers to any set-off or counterclaim or any other deduction, whether by attachment or otherwise, in respect of any liability of any such person insured under any such policy or in any way connected with any loss, liability or obligation covered by such policies of insurance.

20.6 Contractor's Waiver

The Contractor hereby further releases, assigns and waives any and all rights of subrogation or recovery against, inter alia, the Employer and its assigns, undertakings and their subsidiaries, Affiliates, employees, successors, insurers and underwriters, which the Contractor may otherwise have or acquire in or from or in any way connected with any loss, liability or obligation covered by policies of insurance maintained or required to be maintained by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement (other than third party liability insurance policies) or because of deductible clauses in or inadequacy of limits of any such policies of insurance.

20.7 Cross Liabilities

Any such insurance maintained or effected in pursuance of this Article 20 shall include a cross liability clause such that the insurance shall apply to the Contractor and to the Employer as separately insured.

20.8 Accident or injury to Workmen

Notwithstanding anything stated in this Agreement, it is hereby expressly agreed between the Parties that the Employer shall not be liable for or in respect of any damages or compensation payable to any workman or other person in the employment of the Contractor or Sub-contractor, save and except as for death or injury resulting from any act, omission or default of the Employer, its agents or servants. The Contractor shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Employer from and against all such claims, proceedings, damages, costs, charges, and expenses whatsoever in respect of the above save and except for those acts, omissions or defaults for which the Employer shall be liable.

20.9 Insurance against Accident to Workmen

The Contractor shall effect and maintain during the Agreement such insurances as may be required to insure the Contractor's personnel and any other persons employed by it on the Terminal from and against any liability incurred in pursuance of this Article 20. Provided that for the purposes of this Clause 20.9, the Contractor's personnel/any person employed by the Contractor shall include the Sub-contractor and its personnel. It is further provided that, in respect of any persons employed by any Sub-contractor, the Contractor's obligations to insure as aforesaid under this Clause 20.9 shall be discharged if the Sub-contractor shall have insured against any liability in respect of such persons in such manner that the Employer is indemnified under the policy. The Contractor shall require such Sub-contractor to produce before the Employer, when required, such policy of insurance and the receipt for payment of the current premium within 10 (ten) days of such demand being made by the Employer.

20.10 Application of Insurance Proceeds

The proceeds from all insurance claims, except for life and injury, shall be applied for any necessary repair, reconstruction, reinstatement, replacement, improvement, delivery or installation of the Terminal and the provisions of this Agreement in respect of construction of works shall apply mutatis mutandis to the works undertaken out of the proceeds of insurance.

20.11 Compliance with Policy Conditions

Each Party hereby expressly agrees to fully indemnify the other Party from and against all losses and claims arising from its failure to comply with conditions imposed by the insurance policies effected in accordance with this Agreement.

Part V – Force Majeure and Termination

FORCE MAJEURE

21.1 Force Majeure

As used in this Agreement, the expression "Force Majeure" or "Force Majeure Event" shall mean occurrence in India of any or all of Non-Political Event, Indirect Political Event and Political Event, as defined in Clauses 21.2, 21.3 and 21.4 respectively, if it affects the performance by the Party claiming the benefit of Force Majeure (the "Affected Party") of its obligations under this Agreement and which act or event (i) is beyond the reasonable control of the Affected Party, and (ii) the Affected Party could not have prevented or overcome by exercise of due diligence and following Good Industry Practice, and (iii) has Material Adverse Effect on the Affected Party.

21.2 Non-Political Event

A Non-Political Event shall mean one or more of the following acts or events:

- a) Act of God, epidemic, extremely adverse weather conditions, lightning, earthquake, landslide, cyclone, flood, volcanic eruption, chemical or radioactive contamination or ionising radiation, fire or explosion (to the extent of contamination or radiation or fire or explosion originating from a source external to the Site);
- b) Strikes or boycotts (other than those involving the Contractor, Sub-contractors or their respective employees/representatives, or attributable to any act or omission of any of them) interrupting supplies and services to the Terminal for a continuous period of 24 (twenty-four) hours and an aggregate period exceeding 10 (ten) days in an Accounting Year, and not being an Indirect Political Event set forth in Clause 21.3;
- c) Any failure or delay of a Sub-contractor but only to the extent caused by another Non-Political Event;
- d) Any judgement or order of any court of competent jurisdiction or statutory Employer made against the Contractor in any proceedings for reasons other than (i) failure of the Contractor to comply with any Applicable Law or Applicable Permit, or (ii) on account of breach of any Applicable Law or Applicable Permit or of any contract, or (iii) enforcement of this Agreement, or (iv) exercise of any of its rights under this Agreement by the Employer;
- e) The discovery of geological conditions, toxic contamination or archaeological remains on the Site that could not reasonably have been expected to be discovered through a site inspection; or
- f) Any event or circumstances of a nature analogous to any of the foregoing.

21.3 Indirect Political Event

An Indirect Political Event shall mean one or more of the following acts or events:

- a) An act of war (whether declared or undeclared), invasion, armed conflict or act of foreign enemy, blockade, embargo, riot, insurrection, terrorist or military action, civil commotion or politically motivated sabotage;
- b) Industry-wide or State-wide strikes or industrial action for a continuous period of 24 (twenty-four) hours and exceeding an aggregate period of 10 (ten) days in an Accounting Year;

- c) Any civil commotion, boycott or political agitation which prevents the works by the Contractor for an aggregate period exceeding 10 (ten) days in an Accounting Year;
- d) Any failure or delay of a Sub-contractor to the extent caused by any Indirect Political Event;
- e) Any Indirect Political Event that causes a Non-Political Event; or
- f) Any event or circumstances of a nature analogous to any of the foregoing.

21.4 Political Event

A Political Event shall mean one or more of the following acts or events by or on account of any Government Instrumentality:

- a) Change in Law, only if consequences thereof cannot be dealt with under and in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.17;
- b) Compulsory acquisition in national interest or expropriation of any Project Assets or rights of the Contractor or of the Sub-Contractors;
- c) Unlawful or unauthorised or without jurisdiction revocation of, or refusal to renew or grant without valid cause, any clearance, licence, permit, authorisation, no objection certificate, consent, approval or exemption required by the Contractor or any of the Subcontractors to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement; provided that such delay, modification, denial, refusal or revocation did not result from the Contractor's or any Sub-contractor's inability or failure to comply with any condition relating to grant, maintenance or renewal of such clearance, licence, authorisation, no objection certificate, exemption, consent, approval or permit;
- d) Any failure or delay of a Sub-contractor but only to the extent caused by another Political Event; or
- e) Any event or circumstances of a nature analogous to any of the foregoing.

21.5 Duty to Report Force Majeure Event

- 21.5.1 Upon occurrence of a Force Majeure Event, the Affected Party shall by notice report such occurrence to the other Party forthwith. Any notice pursuant hereto shall include full particulars of:
 - a) The nature and extent of each Force Majeure Event which is the subject of any claim for relief under this Article 21 with evidence in support thereof;
 - b) The estimated duration and the effect or probable effect which such Force Majeure Event is having or will have on the Affected Party's performance of its obligations under this Agreement;
 - c) The measures which the Affected Party is taking or proposes to take for alleviating the impact of such Force Majeure Event; and
 - d) Any other information relevant to the Affected Party's claim.
- 21.5.2 The Affected Party shall not be entitled to any relief for or in respect of a Force Majeure Event unless it shall have notified the other Party of the occurrence of the Force Majeure Event as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any event no later than 10 (ten) days after the Affected Party knew, or ought reasonably to have known, of its occurrence, and shall have given particulars of the probable material effect that the Force Majeure Event is likely to have on the performance of its obligations under this Agreement.

21.5.3 For so long as the Affected Party continues to claim to be materially affected by such Force Majeure Event, it shall provide the other Party with regular (and not less than weekly) reports containing information as required by Clause 21.5.1, and such other information as the other Party may reasonably request the Affected Party to provide.

21.6 Effect of Force Majeure Event on the Agreement

- 21.6.1 Upon the occurrence of any Force Majeure after the Appointed Date, the costs incurred and attributable to such event and directly relating to this Agreement (the "Force Majeure costs") shall be allocated and paid as follows:
 - a) Upon occurrence of a Non-Political Event, the Parties shall bear their respective Force Majeure costs and neither Party shall be required to pay to the other Party any costs thereof;
 - b) Upon occurrence of an Indirect Political Event, all Force Majeure costs attributable to such Indirect Political Event, and not exceeding the Insurance Cover for such Indirect Political Event, shall be borne by the Contractor, and to the extent Force Majeure costs exceed such Insurance Cover, one half of such excess amount shall be reimbursed by the Employer to the Contractor for the Force Majeure events; and
 - c) Upon occurrence of a Political Event, all Force Majeure costs attributable to such Political Event shall be reimbursed by the Employer to the Contractor.

For the avoidance of doubt, Force Majeure costs may include costs directly attributable to the Force Majeure Event, but shall not include debt repayment obligations, if any, of the Contractor.

- 21.6.2 Save and except as expressly provided in this Article 21, neither Party shall be liable in any manner whatsoever to the other Party in respect of any loss, damage, cost, expense, claims, demands and proceedings relating to or arising out of occurrence or existence of any Force Majeure Event or exercise of any right pursuant hereto.
- 21.6.3 Upon the occurrence of any Force Majeure Event during the Construction Period, the Project Completion Schedule for and in respect of the affected Works shall be extended on a day for day basis for such period as performance of the Contractor's obligations is affected on account of the Force Majeure Event or its subsisting effects.

21.7 Termination Notice for Force Majeure Event

- 21.7.1 If a Force Majeure Event subsists for a period of 60 (sixty) days or more within a continuous period of 120 (one hundred and twenty) days, either Party may in its discretion terminate this Agreement by issuing a Termination Notice to the other Party without being liable in any manner whatsoever, save as provided in this Article 21, and upon issue of such Termination Notice, this Agreement shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, stand terminated forthwith; provided that before issuing such Termination Notice, the Party intending to issue the Termination Notice shall inform the other Party of such intention and grant 15 (fifteen) days' time to make a representation, and may after the expiry of such 15 (fifteen) days period, whether or not it is in receipt of such representation, in its sole discretion issue the Termination Notice.
- 21.8 Termination Payment for Force Majeure Event
- 21.8.1 In the event of this Agreement being terminated on account of a Non-Political Event, the Termination Payment shall be an amount equal to the sum payable under Clause 23.5.

Provided that in the event Termination occurs during the Maintenance Period, the Employer's Engineer shall only determine the value of Works associated with Maintenance.

- 21.8.2 If Termination is on account of an Indirect Political Event, the Termination Payment shall include:
 - a) Any sums due and payable under Clause 23.5; and
 - b) The reasonable cost, as determined by the Employer's Engineer, of the Plant and Materials procured by the Contractor and transferred to the Employer for use in Construction or Maintenance, only if such Plant and Materials are in conformity with the Specifications and Standards;

Provided that in the event Termination occurs during the Maintenance Period, the Employer's Engineer shall only determine the value of Works associated with Maintenance.

21.8.3 If Termination is on account of a Political Event, the Employer shall make a Termination Payment to the Contractor in an amount that would be payable under Clause 23.6.2 as if it were an Employer Default.

21.9 Dispute Resolution

In the event that the Parties are unable to agree in good faith about the occurrence or existence of a Force Majeure Event, such Dispute shall be finally settled in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure; provided that the burden of proof as to the occurrence or existence of such Force Majeure Event shall be upon the Party claiming relief and/or excuse on account of such Force Majeure Event.

21.10 Excuse from Performance of Obligations

If the Affected Party is rendered wholly or partially unable to perform its obligations under this Agreement because of a Force Majeure Event, it shall be excused from performance of such of its obligations to the extent it is unable to perform on account of such Force Majeure Event; provided that:

- The suspension of performance shall be of no greater scope and of no longer duration than is reasonably required by the Force Majeure Event;
- The Affected Party shall make all reasonable efforts to mitigate or limit damage to the other Party arising out of or as a result of the existence or occurrence of such Force Majeure Event and to cure the same with due diligence; and when the Affected Party is able to resume performance of its obligations under this Agreement, it shall give to the other Party notice to that effect and shall promptly resume performance of its obligations hereunder.

SUSPENSION OF CONTRACTOR'S RIGHTS

22.1 Suspension upon Contractor Default

Upon occurrence of a Contractor Default, the Employer shall be entitled, without prejudice to its other rights and remedies under this Agreement including its rights of Termination hereunder, to (i) suspend carrying out of the Works or Maintenance or any part thereof, and (ii) carry out such Works or Maintenance itself or authorise any other person to exercise or perform the same on its behalf during such suspension (the "Suspension"). Suspension hereunder shall be effective forthwith upon issue of notice by the Employer to the Contractor and may extend up to a period not exceeding 90 (ninety) days from the date of issue of such notice.

22.2 Employer to act on behalf of Contractor

During the period of Suspension hereunder, all rights and liabilities vested in the Contractor in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall continue to vest therein and all things done or actions taken, including expenditure incurred by the Employer for discharging the obligations of the Contractor under and in accordance with this Agreement shall be deemed to have been done or taken for and on behalf of the Contractor and the Contractor undertakes to indemnify the Employer for all costs incurred during such period. The Contractor hereby licences and sub-licences respectively, the Employer or any other person authorised by it under Clause 22.1 to use during Suspension, all Intellectual Property belonging to or licenced to the Contractor with respect to the Terminal and its design, engineering, construction and maintenance, and which is used or created by the Contractor in performing its obligations under the Agreement.

22.3 Revocation of Suspension

- 22.3.1 In the event that the Employer shall have rectified or removed the cause of Suspension within a period not exceeding 60 (sixty) days from the date of Suspension, it shall revoke the Suspension forthwith and restore all rights of the Contractor under this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties expressly agree that the Employer may, in its discretion, revoke the Suspension at any time, whether or not the cause of Suspension has been rectified or removed hereunder.
- 22.3.2 Upon the Contractor having cured the Contractor Default within a period not exceeding 60 (sixty) days from the date of Suspension, the Employer shall revoke the Suspension forthwith and restore all rights of the Contractor under this Agreement.

22.4 Termination

- 22.4.1 At any time during the period of Suspension under this Article 22, the Contractor may by notice require the Employer to revoke the Suspension and issue a Termination Notice. The Employer shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of receipt of such notice, terminate this Agreement under and in accordance with Article 23.
- 22.4.2 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, in the event that Suspension is not revoked within 90 (ninety) days from the date of Suspension hereunder, the Agreement shall, upon expiry of the aforesaid period, be deemed to have been terminated by mutual agreement of the Parties and all the provisions of this Agreement shall apply, mutatis mutandis, to such Termination as if a Termination Notice had been issued by the Employer upon occurrence of a Contractor Default.

TERMINATION

23.1 Termination for Contractor Default

- 23.1.1 Save as otherwise provided in this Agreement, in the event that any of the defaults specified below shall have occurred, and the Contractor fails to cure the default within the Cure Period set forth below, or where no Cure Period is specified, then within a Cure Period of 60 (sixty) days, the Contractor shall be deemed to be in default of this Agreement (the "Contractor Default"), unless the default has occurred solely as a result of any breach of this Agreement by the Employer or due to Force Majeure. The defaults referred to herein shall include:
 - a) The Contractor fails to provide, extend or replenish, as the case may be, the Performance Security in accordance with this Agreement;
 - b) Subsequent to the replenishment or furnishing of fresh Performance Security in accordance with Clause 7.3, the Contractor fails to cure, within a Cure Period of 30 (thirty) days, the Contractor Default for which the whole or part of the Performance Security was appropriated;
 - c) The Contractor does not achieve the latest outstanding Project Milestone due in accordance with the provisions of Schedule-J, subject to any Time Extension, and continues to be in default for 45 (forty five) days;
 - d) The Contractor abandons or manifests intention to abandon the construction or Maintenance of the Terminal without the prior written consent of the Employer;
 - e) The Contractor fails to proceed with the Works in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.1 or stops Works and/or the Maintenance for 30 (thirty) days without reflecting the same in the current programme and such stoppage has not been authorised by the Employer's Engineer;
 - f) The Project Completion Date does not occur within the period specified in Schedule-J for the Scheduled Completion Date, or any extension thereof;
 - g) Failure to complete the Punch List items within the periods stipulated therefor in Clause 12.2.1;
 - h) The Contractor fails to rectify any Defect, the non-rectification of which shall have a Material Adverse Effect on the Project, within the time specified in this Agreement or as directed by the Employer's Engineer;
 - i) The Contractor subcontracts the Works or any part thereof in violation of this Agreement or assigns any part of the Works or the Maintenance without the prior approval of the Employer;
 - j) The Contractor creates any Encumbrance in breach of this Agreement;
 - An execution levied on any of the assets of the Contractor has caused a Material Adverse Effect;
 - The Contractor is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or if a trustee or receiver is appointed for the Contractor or for the whole or material part of its assets that has a material bearing on the Project;

- m) The Contractor has been, or is in the process of being liquidated, dissolved, wound-up, amalgamated or reconstituted in a manner that would cause, in the reasonable opinion of the Employer, a Material Adverse Effect;
- n) A resolution for winding up of the Contractor is passed, or any petition for winding up of the Contractor is admitted by a court of competent jurisdiction and a provisional liquidator or receiver is appointed and such order has not been set aside within 90 (ninety) days of the date thereof or the Contractor is ordered to be wound up by court except for the purpose of amalgamation or reconstruction; provided that, as part of such amalgamation or reconstruction, the entire property, assets and undertaking of the Contractor are transferred to the amalgamated or reconstructed entity and that the amalgamated or reconstructed entity has unconditionally assumed the obligations of the Contractor under this Agreement; and provided that:
- The amalgamated or reconstructed entity has the capability and experience necessary for the performance of its obligations under this Agreement; and
- The amalgamated or reconstructed entity has the financial standing to perform its obligations under this Agreement and has a credit worthiness at least as good as that of the Contractor as at the Appointed Date;
- Any representation or warranty of the Contractor herein contained which is, as of the date hereof, found to be materially false or the Contractor is at any time hereafter found to be in breach thereof;
- p) The Contractor submits to the Employer any statement, notice or other document, in written or electronic form, which has a material effect on the Employer's rights, obligations or interests and which is false in material particulars;
- q) The Contractor has failed to fulfil any obligation, for which failure Termination has been specified in this Agreement; or
- r) The Contractor commits a default in complying with any other provision of this Agreement if such a default causes a Material Adverse Effect on the Project or on the Employer.
- s) Gives or offers to give (directly or indirectly) to any person any bribe, gift, gratuity, commission or other thing of value, as an inducement or reward:
- For doing or forbearing to do any action in relation to the Contract, or
- For showing or forbearing to show favour or disfavour to any person in relation to the Contract, or
- If any of the Contractor's personnel, agents or subcontractors gives or offers to give (directly or indirectly) to any person any such inducement or reward as is described in this sub-paragraph (s). However, lawful inducements and rewards to Contractor's Personnel shall not entitle termination
- 23.1.2 Without prejudice to any other rights or remedies which the Employer may have under this Agreement, upon occurrence of a Contractor Default, the Employer shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement by issuing a Termination Notice to the Contractor; provided that before issuing the Termination Notice, the Employer shall by a notice informing the Contractor of its intention to issue such Termination Notice and grant 15 (fifteen) days to the Contractor to make a representation, and may after the expiry of such 15 (fifteen) days, whether or not it is in receipt of such representation, issue the Termination Notice.

23.1.3 After termination of this Agreement for Contractor Default, the Employer may complete the Works and/or arrange for any other entities to do so. The Employer and these entities may then use any Materials, Plant and equipment, Contractor's documents and other design documents made by or on behalf of the Contractor.

23.2 Termination for Employer Default

- 23.2.1 Deleted
- 23.2.2 If the Employer determines, based on reasonable evidence, that the Contractor has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices, in competing for or in executing the Contract, then the Employer may, after giving 14 days' notice to the Contractor, terminate the Contract and expel him from the Site, and the provisions of Article 23 shall apply as if such termination had been made under Clause 23.1

Should any employee of the Contractor be determined, based on reasonable evidence, to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent or coercive practice during the execution of the work then that employee shall be removed from the site or works. If appropriate, the Contractor shall then appoint (or cause to be appointed) a suitable replacement person.

23.2.3 Without prejudice to any other right or remedy which the Contractor may have under this Agreement, upon occurrence of an Employer Default, the Contractor shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement by issuing a Termination Notice to the Employer; provided that before issuing the Termination Notice, the Contractor shall by a notice inform the Employer of its intention to issue the Termination Notice and grant 15 (fifteen) days to the Employer to make a representation, and may after the expiry of such 15 (fifteen) days, whether or not it is in receipt of such representation, issue the Termination Notice.

If on the consideration of the Employer's representation or otherwise, the contractor does not issue the Termination Notice on such 15th day and prefers to continue with the project, it is deemed that the cause of action of the Termination Notice has been condoned by the Contractor. Hence he forfeits his right to any other remedy on that count.

23.3 Termination for Employer's convenience

Notwithstanding anything stated hereinabove, the Employer may terminate this Agreement for convenience. The termination shall take effect 30 (thirty) days from the date of notice hereunder.

23.4 Requirements after Termination

Upon Termination of this Agreement in accordance with the terms of this Article 23, the Contractor shall comply with and conform to the following:

- a) Deliver to the Employer all Plant and Materials which shall have become the property of the Employer under this Article 23;
- b) Deliver all relevant records, reports, Intellectual Property and other licences pertaining to the Works, Maintenance, other design documents and in case of Termination occurring after the Provisional Certificate has been issued, the "as built' Drawings for the Works;
- c) Transfer and/or deliver all Applicable Permits to the extent permissible under Applicable Laws; and
- d) Vacate the Site within 15 (fifteen) days.

23.5 Valuation of Unpaid Works

- 23.5.1 Within a period of 45 (forty-five) days after Termination under Clause 23.1, 23.2 or 23.3, as the case may be, has taken effect, the Employer's Engineer shall proceed in accordance with Clause 18.5 to determine as follows the valuation of unpaid Works (the "Valuation of Unpaid Works"):
 - a) Value of the completed stage of the Works, less payments already made;
 - b) Reasonable value of the partially completed stages of works as on the date of Termination, only if such works conform with the Specifications and Standards; and
 - c) Value of Maintenance, if any, for completed months, less payments already made, and shall adjust from the sum thereof (i) any other amounts payable or recoverable, as the case may be, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement; and (ii) all taxes due to be deducted at source.
- 23.5.2 The Valuation of Unpaid Works shall be communicated to the Employer, with a copy to the Contractor, within a period of 30 (thirty) days from the date of Termination.

23.6 Termination Payment

- 23.6.1 Upon Termination on account of Contractor's Default under Clause 23.1, the Employer shall:
 - a) Encash and appropriate the Performance Security and Retention Money, or in the event the Contractor has failed to replenish or extend the Performance Security, claim the amount stipulated in Clause 7.1.1, as agreed pre-determined compensation to the Employer for any losses, delays and cost of completing the Works and Maintenance, if any;
 - b) Encash and appropriate the bank guarantee, if any, for and in respect of the outstanding Advance Payment and interest thereon; and
 - c) Pay to the Contractor, by way of Termination Payment, an amount equivalent to the Valuation of Unpaid Works after adjusting any other sums payable or recoverable, as the case may be, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 23.6.2 Upon Termination on account of an Employer Default under Clause 23.2 or for Employer's convenience under Clause 23.3, the Employer shall:
 - a) Return the Performance Security and Retention Money forthwith;
 - b) Encash and appropriate the bank guarantee, if any, for and in respect of the outstanding Advance Payment; and
 - c) Pay to the Contractor, by way of Termination Payment, an amount equal to:
 - i) Valuation of Unpaid Works;
 - ii) the reasonable cost, as determined by the Employer's Engineer, of the Plant and Materials procured by the Contractor and transferred to the Employer for its use, only if such Plant and Materials are in conformity with the Specifications and Standards;

n) The reasonable cost of temporary works, as determined by the Employer's Engineer; and

iv) 10% (ten per cent) of the cost of the Works and Maintenance that are not commenced or not completed, and shall adjust from the sum thereof (i) any other amounts payable

or recoverable, as the case may be, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, and (ii) all taxes due to be deducted at source.

- 23.6.3 Termination Payment shall become due and payable to the Contractor within 30 (thirty) days of a demand being made by the Contractor to the Employer with the necessary particulars, and in the event of any delay, the Employer shall pay simple interest at 12% (twelve percent) per annum, calculated at quarterly rests, on the amount of Termination Payment remaining unpaid; provided that such delay shall not exceed 90 (ninety) days. For the avoidance of doubt, it is expressly agreed that Termination Payment shall constitute full discharge by the Employer of its payment obligations in respect thereof hereunder.
- 23.6.4 The Contractor expressly agrees that Termination Payment under this Article 23 shall constitute a full and final settlement of all claims of the Contractor on account of Termination of this Agreement and that it shall not have any further right or claim under any law, treaty, convention, contract or otherwise.

23.7 Other rights and obligations of the Parties

Upon Termination for any reason whatsoever

- a) Property and ownership in all Materials, Plant and Works and the Terminal shall, as between the Contractor and the Employer, vest in the Employer in whole; provided that the foregoing shall be without prejudice to Clause 23.6
- b) Risk of loss or damage to any Materials, Plant or Works and the care and custody thereof shall pass from the Contractor to the Employer; and
- c) The Employer shall be entitled to restrain the Contractor and any person claiming through or under the Agreement from entering upon the Site or any part of the Project except for taking possession of materials, stores, implements, construction plants and equipment of the Contractor, which have not been vested in the Employer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

23.8 Survival of Rights

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement any Termination pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement shall be without prejudice to the accrued rights of either Party including its right to claim and recover money damages, insurance proceeds, security deposits, and other rights and remedies, which it may have in law or Agreement. All rights and obligations of either Party under this Agreement, including Termination Payments, shall survive the Termination to the extent such survival is necessary for giving effect to such rights and obligations.

Part VI – Other Provisions

ASSIGNMENT AND CHARGES

24.1 Restrictions on Assignment and Charges

This Agreement shall not be assigned by the Contractor to any person, save and except with the prior consent in writing of the Employer, which consent the Employer shall be entitled to decline without assigning any reason.

24.2 Hypothecation of Materials or Plant

Notwithstanding the provisions of Clause 24.1, the Contractor may pledge or hypothecate to its lenders, any Materials or Plant prior to their incorporation in the Works. Further, the Contractor may, by written notice to the Employer, assign its right to receive payments under this Agreement either absolutely or by way of charge, to any person providing financing to the Contractor in connection with the performance of the Contractor's obligations under this Agreement. The Contractor acknowledges that any such assignment by the Contractor shall not relieve the Contractor from any obligations, duty or responsibility under this Agreement.

LIABILITY AND INDEMNITY

25.1 General Indemnity

25.1.1 The Contractor will indemnify, defend, save and hold harmless the Employer and its officers, servants, agents, Government Instrumentalities and Government owned and/or controlled entities/enterprises, (the "Employer Indemnified Persons") against any and all suits, proceedings, actions, demands and third party claims for any loss, damage, cost and expense of whatever kind and nature, whether arising out of any breach by the Contractor of any of its obligations under this Agreement or from any negligence under the Agreement, including any errors or deficiencies in the design documents, or tort or on any other ground whatsoever, except to the extent that any such suits, proceedings, actions, demands and claims have arisen due to any negligent act or omission, or breach or default of this Agreement on the part of the Employer Indemnified Persons.

25.2 Indemnity by the Contractor

- 25.2.1 Without limiting the generality of Clause 25.1, the Contractor shall fully indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Employer and the Employer Indemnified Persons from and against any and all loss and/or damages arising out of or with respect to:
 - a) Failure of the Contractor to comply with Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits;
 - b) Payment of taxes required to be made by the Contractor in respect of the income or other taxes of the Sub-contractors, suppliers and representatives; or
 - c) Non-payment of amounts due as a result of Materials or services furnished to the Contractor or any of its Sub-contractors which are payable by the Contractor or any of its Sub-contractors.
- 25.2.2 Without limiting the generality of the provisions of this Article 25, the Contractor shall fully indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Employer Indemnified Persons from and against any and all suits, proceedings, actions, claims, demands, liabilities and damages which the Employer Indemnified Persons may hereafter suffer, or pay by reason of any demands, claims, suits or proceedings arising out of claims of infringement of any domestic or foreign patent rights, copyrights or other intellectual property, proprietary or confidentiality rights with respect to any materials, information, design or process used by the Contractor or by the Sub-contractors in performing the Contractor's obligations or in any way incorporated in or related to the Project. If in any such suit, action, claim or proceedings, a temporary restraint order or preliminary injunction is granted, the Contractor shall make every reasonable effort, by giving a satisfactory bond or otherwise, to secure the revocation or suspension of the injunction or restraint order. If, in any such suit, action, claim or proceedings, the Terminal, or any part thereof or comprised therein, is held to constitute an infringement and its use is permanently enjoined, the Contractor shall promptly make every reasonable effort to secure for the Employer a licence, at no cost to the Employer, authorising continued use of the infringing work. If the Contractor is unable to secure such licence within a reasonable time, the Contractor shall, at its own expense, and without impairing the Specifications and Standards, either replace the affected work, or part, or process thereof with non-infringing work or part or process, or modify the same so that it becomes non-infringing.

25.3 Notice and Contest of Claims

In the event that either Party receives a claim or demand from a third party in respect of which it is entitled to the benefit of an indemnity under this Article 25 (the "Indemnified Party") it shall notify the other Party (the "Indemnifying Party") within 15 (fifteen) days of receipt of the claim or demand and shall not settle or pay the claim without the prior approval of the Indemnifying Party, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. In the event that the Indemnifying Party wishes to contest or dispute the claim or demand, it may conduct the proceedings in the name of the Indemnified Party, subject to the Indemnified Party being secured against any costs involved, to its reasonable satisfaction.

25.4 Defence of Claims

- 25.4.1 The Indemnified Party shall have the right, but not the obligation, to contest, defend and litigate any claim, action, suit or proceeding by any third party alleged or asserted against such Party in respect of, resulting from, related to or arising out of any matter for which it is entitled to be indemnified hereunder, and reasonable costs and expenses thereof shall be indemnified by the Indemnifying Party. If the Indemnifying Party acknowledges in writing its obligation to indemnify the Indemnified Party in respect of loss to the full extent provided by this Article 25, the Indemnifying Party shall be entitled, at its option, to assume and control the defence of such claim, action, suit or proceeding, liabilities, payments and obligations at its expense and through the counsel of its choice; provided it gives prompt notice of its intention to do so to the Indemnified Party and reimburses the Indemnified Party for the reasonable cost and expenses incurred by the Indemnified Party prior to the assumption by the Indemnifying Party of such defence. The Indemnifying Party shall not be entitled to settle or compromise any claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party, unless the Indemnifying Party provides such security to the Indemnified Party as shall be reasonably required by the Indemnified Party to secure the loss to be indemnified hereunder to the extent so compromised or settled.
- 25.4.2 If the Indemnifying Party has exercised its rights under Clause 25.3, the Indemnified Party shall not be entitled to settle or compromise any claim, action, suit or proceeding without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed).
- 25.4.3 If the Indemnifying Party exercises its rights under Clause 25.3, the Indemnified Party shall nevertheless have the right to employ its own counsel, and such counsel may participate in such action, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of the Indemnified Party, when and as incurred, unless:
 - a) The employment of counsel by such party has been authorised in writing by the Indemnifying Party; or
 - b) The Indemnified Party shall have reasonably concluded that there may be a conflict of interest between the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party in the conduct of the defence of such action; or
 - c) The Indemnifying Party shall not, in fact, have employed independent counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Party, to assume the defence of such action and shall have been so notified by the Indemnified Party; or
 - d) The Indemnified Party shall have reasonably concluded and specifically notified the Indemnifying Party either:
 - i) That there may be specific defences available to it which are different from or additional

to those available to the Indemnifying Party; or

ii) That such claim, action, suit or proceeding involves or could have a material adverse effect upon it beyond the scope of this Agreement:

Provided that if Sub-clauses (b), (c) or (d) of this Clause 25.4.3 shall be applicable, the counsel for the Indemnified Party shall have the right to direct the defence of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding on behalf of the Indemnified Party, and the reasonable fees and disbursements of such counsel shall constitute legal or other expenses hereunder.

25.5 No Consequential Claims

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Article 25, the indemnities herein provided shall not include any claim or recovery in respect of any cost, expense, loss or damage of an indirect, incidental or consequential nature, including loss of profit, except as expressly provided in this Agreement.

25.6 Survival on Termination

The provisions of this Article 25 shall survive Termination.

DISPUTE & CONCILIATION

26.1 Dispute Resolution

- 26.1.1 Any dispute, difference or controversy of whatever nature howsoever arising under or out of or in relation to this Agreement (including its interpretation) between the Parties, and so notified in writing by either Party to the other Party (the "Dispute") shall, in the first instance, be attempted to be resolved amicably in accordance with the conciliation procedure set forth in Clause 26.2.
- 26.1.2 The Parties agree to use their best efforts for resolving all Disputes arising under or in respect of this Agreement promptly, equitably and in good faith, and further agree to provide each other with reasonable access during normal business hours to all non-privileged records, information and data pertaining to any Dispute.

26.2 Conciliation

26.2.1 Contractor's Claims

If the Contractor considers himself to be entitled to any extension of the Time for Completion and/or any additional payment, under any Clause of this Agreement, the Contractor shall give notice to the Employer's Engineer, describing the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim. The notice shall be given as soon as practicable, and not later than 28 days after the Contractor became aware, or should have become aware, of the event or circumstance. If the Contractor fails to give notice of a claim within such period of 28 days, the Time for Completion shall not be extended, the Contractor shall not be entitled to additional payment, and the Employer shall be discharged from all liability in connection with the claim. Otherwise, the following provisions of this Clause shall apply. The Contractor shall also submit any other notices which are required by the Contract, and supporting particulars for the claim, all as relevant to such event or circumstance. The Contractor shall keep such contemporary records as may be necessary to substantiate any claim, either on the Site or at another location acceptable to the Employer's Engineer. Without admitting the Employer's liability, the Employer's Engineer may, after receiving any notice under this Clause, monitor the record-keeping and/or instruct the Contractor to keep further contemporary records. The Contractor shall permit the Employer's Engineer to inspect all these records, and shall (if instructed) submit copies to the Employer's Engineer. Within 42 days after the Contractor became aware (or should have become aware) of the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Employer's Engineer, the Contractor shall send to the Employer's Engineer a fully detailed claim which includes full supporting particulars of the basis of the claim and of the extension of time and/or additional payment claimed. If the event or circumstance giving rise to the claim has a continuing effect:

- This fully detailed claim shall be considered as interim;
- The Contractor shall send further interim claims at monthly intervals, giving the accumulated delay and/or amount claimed, and such further particulars as the Employer's Engineer may reasonably require; and
- The Contractor shall send a final claim within 28 days after the end of the effects resulting from the event or circumstance, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Contractor and approved by the Employer's Engineer. Within 42 days

after receiving a claim or any further particulars supporting a previous claim, or within such other period as may be proposed by the Employer's Engineer and approved by the Contractor, the Employer's Engineer shall respond with approval, or with disapproval and detailed comments. He may also request any necessary further particulars, but shall nevertheless give his response on the principles of the claim within the above defined time period. Within the above defined period of 42 days, the Employer's Engineer shall to agree or determine (i) the extension (if any) of the Time for Completion (before or after its expiry), and/or (ii) the additional payment (if any) to which the Contractor is entitled under the Contract. Each Payment Certificate shall include such additional payment for any claim as has been reasonably substantiated as due under the relevant provision of the Contract. Unless and until the particulars supplied are sufficient to substantiate the whole of the claim, the Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for such part of the claim as he has been able to substantiate. If the Employer's Engineer does not respond within the timeframe defined in this Clause, either Party may consider that the claim is rejected by the Employer's Engineer and any of the Parties may refer to the Dispute Board in accordance with Clause 26.2.2. The requirements of this Clause are in addition to those of any other Clause which may apply to a claim. If the Contractor fails to comply with this or another Sub-Clause in relation to any claim, any extension of time and/or additional payment shall take account of the extent (if any) to which the failure has prevented or prejudiced proper investigation of the claim, unless the claim is excluded for reasons under this Clause.

26.2.2 Appointment of the Dispute Resolution Board

Disputes shall be referred to a DRB for decision in accordance with this Clause. The Parties shall appoint a DRB within 3 months of signing of Agreement. The DRB shall comprise of three suitably qualified persons (the members), each of whom shall be a professional experienced in the type of construction involved in the Works and with the interpretation of contractual documents. The DRB is to comprise of three persons, each Party shall nominate one member for the approval of the other Party. The first two members shall recommend and the Parties shall agree upon the third member, who shall act as chairman. The terms of the remuneration of each of the three members, including the remuneration of any expert whom the DRB consults, shall be mutually agreed upon by the Parties. Each Party shall be responsible for paying one-half of this remuneration. If at any time the Parties so agree, they may jointly refer a matter to the DRB for it to give its opinion. Neither Party shall consult the DRB on any matter without the agreement of the other Party. If a member declines to act or is unable to act as a result of death, disability, resignation or termination of appointment, a replacement shall be appointed in the same manner as the replaced person was required to have been nominated or agreed upon, as described in this Clause. The appointment of any member may be terminated by mutual agreement of both Parties, but not by the Employer or the Contractor acting alone. Unless otherwise agreed by both Parties, the appointment of the DRB (including each member) shall expire when the Performance Certificate is issued by the Employer.

26.2.3 Obtaining Dispute Board's Decision

If a dispute (of any kind whatsoever) arises between the Parties in connection with, or arising out of, the Contract or the execution of the Works, including any dispute as to any certificate, determination, instruction, opinion or valuation of the Employer's Engineer, either Party may refer the dispute in writing to the DB for its decision, with copies to the other Party and the Employer's Engineer. Such reference shall state that it is given under this Clause. The DB shall be deemed to have received such reference on the date when it is received by the chairman of the DB. Both Parties shall promptly make available to the DB all such additional information, further access to the Site, and appropriate facilities, as the DB may require for the purposes of making a decision on such dispute. The DB shall be deemed to be not acting as arbitrator(s). Within 84 days after receiving such reference, or within such other period as may be proposed by the DB and approved by both Parties, the DB shall give its decision, which shall be reasoned and shall state that it is given under this Sub-Clause. The decision shall be binding on both Parties, who shall promptly give effect to it unless and until it shall be revised in an amicable settlement or an arbitral award as described below. Unless the Contract has already been abandoned, repudiated or terminated, the Contractor shall continue to proceed with the Works in accordance with the Contract. If either Party is dissatisfied with the DB's decision, then either Party may, within 28 days after receiving the decision, give a Notice of Dissatisfaction to the other Party indicating its dissatisfaction and intention to commence arbitration. If the DB fails to give its decision within the period of 84 days (or as otherwise approved) after receiving such reference, then either Party may, within 28 days after this period has expired, give a Notice of Dissatisfaction to the other Party. In either event, this Notice of Dissatisfaction shall state that it is given under this Clause, and shall set out the matter in dispute and the reason(s) for dissatisfaction. Neither Party shall be entitled to commence arbitration of a dispute unless a Notice of Dissatisfaction has been given in accordance with this Clause. If the DB has given its decision as to a matter in dispute to both Parties, and no Notice of Dissatisfaction has been given by either Party within 28 days after it received the DB's decision, then the decision shall become final and binding upon both Parties.

26.3 Arbitration

26.3.1 Any Dispute which is not resolved amicably by conciliation, as provided in Clause 26.2, shall be finally decided by reference to arbitration by a Board of Arbitrators appointed in accordance with Clause 26.3.2.

For Indian Contractor, such arbitration shall be held in accordance with the Arbitration & Conciliation Act, 1996 of India. The venue of such arbitration shall be New Delhi. The language of arbitration proceedings shall be English.

However, arbitration shall be held in accordance with UNCITRAL Rules in case Contractor is registered outside India. The venue of such arbitration shall be a neutral venue or a venue mutually agreed at the time of signing of contract agreement. The language of arbitration proceedings shall be English.

- 26.3.2 Disputes shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the following provisions:
 - 1. Selection of Arbitrators. Each dispute submitted by a Party to arbitration shall be heard by an arbitration tribunal composed of three (3) arbitrators, in accordance with the following provisions:
 - a) The Employer and the Contractor shall each appoint one (1) arbitrator, and these two arbitrators shall jointly appoint a third arbitrator, who shall chair the arbitration tribunal. If the arbitrators named by the Parties do not succeed in appointing a third arbitrator within thirty (30) days after the latter of the two (2) arbitrators named by the Parties has been appointed, the third arbitrator shall, at the request of either Party, be appointed by Secretary, the Indian Council of Arbitration, New Delhi
 - b) If, in a dispute subject to paragraph (a) above, one Party fails to appoint its arbitrator within thirty (30) days after the other Party has appointed its arbitrator, the Party which has named an arbitrator may apply to the Secretary, the Indian Council of Arbitration, New Delhi to appoint an arbitrator for the matter in dispute, and the arbitrator

appointed pursuant to such application shall be the arbitrator of the other party for that dispute.

- Rules of Procedure. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with procedure of the Arbitration & Conciliation Act 1996, of India for Indian Contractor. Rules of Procedure. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with procedure of the UNCITRAL rules for Contractors registered outside India.
- 3. Substitute Arbitrators. If for any reason an arbitrator is unable to perform his/her function, a substitute shall be appointed in the same manner as the original arbitrator.
- 4. Nationality and Qualifications of Arbitrators. The arbitrators appointed pursuant to paragraphs 1(a) through 1(b) above shall be a legal or technical expert with extensive experience in relation to the matter in dispute.
- 5. Miscellaneous. In any arbitration proceeding hereunder:
- a) Proceedings shall be held in New Delhi for Indian Contractors.

Proceedings shall be held in a neutral venue or a venue mutually agreed at the time of signing of contract agreement for a Contractor registered outside India.

- b) The English language shall be the official language for all purposes; and
- c) The decision of the majority of the arbitrators shall be final and binding and shall be enforceable in any court of competent jurisdiction, and the Parties hereby waive any objections to or claims of immunity in respect of such enforcement.
- d) The expenses incurred by each party in connection with the dispute preparation, presentation etc. of its proceedings as also the fees and expenses paid to the Arbitrator appointed by such party or on its behalf shall be borne by each party itself. Fees and expenses for the Presiding Arbitrator including the cost of proceedings shall be shared equally by both the parties.
- e) Court Jurisdiction: New Delhi

MISCELLANEOUS

27.1 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with and governed by the laws of India, and the courts at Lucknow shall have exclusive jurisdiction over matters arising out of or relating to this Agreement.

27.2 Waiver of Immunity

Each Party unconditionally and irrevocably:

- a) agrees that the execution, delivery and performance by it of this Agreement constitute commercial acts done and performed for commercial purpose;
- b) agrees that, should any proceedings be brought against it or its assets, property or revenues in any jurisdiction in relation to this Agreement or any transaction contemplated by this Agreement, no immunity (whether by reason of sovereignty or otherwise) from such proceedings shall be claimed by or on behalf of the Party with respect to its assets;
- c) waives any right of immunity which it or its assets, property or revenues now has, may acquire in the future or which may be attributed to it in any jurisdiction; and
- d) consents generally in respect of the enforcement of any judgement or award against it in any such proceedings to the giving of any relief or the issue of any process in any jurisdiction in connection with such proceedings (including the making, enforcement or execution against it or in respect of any assets, property or revenues whatsoever irrespective of their use or intended use of any order or judgement that may be made or given in connection therewith).

27.3 Delayed Payments

The Parties hereto agree that payments due from one Party to the other Party under the provisions of this Agreement shall be made within the period set forth therein, and if no such period is specified, within 30 (thirty) days of receiving a demand along with the necessary particulars. In the event of delay beyond such period, the defaulting Party shall pay simple interest for the period of delay calculated at a rate equal to 12% (twelve percent) per annum, calculated at quarterly rests, and recovery thereof shall be without prejudice to the rights of the Parties under this Agreement including Termination thereof.

27.4 Waiver

- 27.4.1 Waiver, including partial or conditional waiver, by either Party of any default by the other Party in the observance and performance of any provision of or obligations under this Agreement:
 - a) Shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any other or subsequent default hereof or of other provisions of or obligations under this Agreement;
 - b) Shall not be effective unless it is in writing and executed by a duly authorised representative of the Party; and
 - c) Shall not affect the validity or enforceability of this Agreement in any manner.

27.4.2 Neither the failure by either Party to insist on any occasion upon the performance of the terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement or any obligation thereunder nor time or other indulgence granted by a Party to the other Party shall be treated or deemed as waiver of such breach or acceptance of any variation or the relinquishment of any such right hereunder.

27.5 Liability for review of Documents and Drawings

Except to the extent expressly provided in this Agreement:

- a) No review, comment or approval by the Employer or the Employer's Engineer of any Document or Drawing submitted by the Contractor nor any observation or inspection of the construction, or maintenance of the Terminal nor the failure to review, approve, comment, observe or inspect hereunder shall relieve or absolve the Contractor from its obligations, duties and liabilities under this Agreement, the Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits; and
- b) The Employer shall not be liable to the Contractor by reason of any review, comment, approval, observation or inspection referred to in Sub-clause (a) above.

27.6 Exclusion of implied warranties etc.

This Agreement expressly excludes any warranty, condition or other undertaking implied at law or by custom or otherwise arising out of any other agreement between the Parties or any representation by either Party not contained in a binding legal agreement executed by both Parties.

27.7 Survival

- 27.7.1 Termination shall:
 - a) Not relieve the Contractor or the Employer, as the case may be, of any obligations hereunder which expressly or by implication survive Termination hereof; and
 - b) Except as otherwise provided in any provision of this Agreement expressly limiting the liability of either Party, not relieve either Party of any obligations or liabilities for loss or damage to the other Party arising out of, or caused by, acts or omissions of such Party prior to the effectiveness of such Termination or arising out of such Termination.
- 27.7.2 All obligations surviving Termination shall only survive for a period of 3 (three) years following the date of such Termination.

27.8 Entire Agreement

This Agreement and the Schedules together constitute a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement between the Parties on the subject hereof, and no amendment or modification hereto shall be valid and effective unless such modification or amendment is agreed to in writing by the Parties and duly executed by persons especially empowered in this behalf by the respective Parties. All prior written or oral understandings, offers or other communications of every kind pertaining to this Agreement are abrogated and withdrawn. For the avoidance of doubt, the Parties hereto agree that any obligations of the Contractor arising from the IFB as the case may be, shall not be deemed to form part of this Agreement and treated as such.

27.9 Severability

If for any reason whatever, any provision of this Agreement is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable or is declared by any court of competent jurisdiction or any other instrumentality to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality or enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not be affected in any manner, and the Parties will negotiate in good faith with a view to agreeing to one or more provisions which may be substituted for such invalid, unenforceable or illegal provisions, as nearly as is practicable to such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision. Failure to agree upon any such provisions shall not be subject to the Dispute Resolution Procedure set forth under this Agreement or otherwise.

27.10 No partnership

This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture or partnership between the Parties, or to impose any partnership obligation or liability upon either Party, and neither Party shall have any right, power or Employer to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, the other Party.

27.11 Third parties

This Agreement is intended solely for the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, and nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to create any duty to, standard of care with reference to, or any liability to, any person not a Party to this Agreement.

27.12 Successors and assigns

This Agreement shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

27.13 Notices

Any notice or other communication to be given by any Party to the other Party under or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall:

- a) in the case of the Contractor, be given by facsimile or e-mail and by letter delivered by hand to the address given and marked for attention of the person set out below or to such other person as the Contractor may from time to time designate by notice to the Employer; provided that notices or other communications to be given to an address outside Lucknow may, if they are subsequently confirmed by sending a copy thereof by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier, be sent by facsimile or e-mail to the person as the Contractor may from time to time designate by notice to the Employer;
- b) in the case of the Employer, be given by facsimile or e-mail and by letter delivered by hand and be addressed to the Employer with a copy delivered to the Employer Representative or such other person as the Employer may from time to time designate by notice to the Contractor; provided that if the Contractor does not have an office in Lucknow it may send such notice by facsimile or e-mail and by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier; and
- c) any notice or communication by a Party to the other Party, given in accordance herewith, shall be deemed to have been delivered when in the normal course of post it ought to have been delivered and in all other cases, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the actual date and time of delivery; provided that in the case of facsimile or e-mail, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the working day following the date of its delivery.

27.14 Language

All notices required to be given by one Party to the other Party and all other communications, Documentation and proceedings which are in any way relevant to this Agreement shall be in writing and in English language.

27.15 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in two counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, shall constitute an original of this Agreement.

27.16 Confidentiality

The Parties shall treat the details of this Agreement as private and confidential, except to the extent necessary to carry out obligations under it or to comply with Applicable Laws. The Contractor shall not publish, permit to be published, or disclose any particulars of the Works in any trade or technical paper or elsewhere without the previous agreement of the Employer.

27.17 Copyright and Intellectual Property Rights

- 27.17.1 As between the Parties, the Contractor shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in the Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor. The Contractor shall be deemed (by signing this Agreement) to give to the Employer a non-terminable transferable non-exclusive royalty-free licence to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents, including making and using modifications of them. This licence shall:
 - a) Apply throughout the actual or intended working life (whichever is longer) of the relevant parts of the Works,
 - b) Entitle any person in proper possession of the relevant part of the Works to copy, use and communicate the Contractor's Documents for the purposes of completing, operating, maintaining, altering, adjusting, repairing and demolishing the Works, and
 - c) In the case of Contractor's Documents which are in the form of computer programs and other software, permit their use on any computer on the Site and other places as envisaged by this Agreement, including replacements of any computers supplied by the Contractor:
- 27.17.2 The Contractor's Documents and other design documents made by (or on behalf of) the Contractor shall not, without the Contractor's consent, be used, copied or communicated to a third party by (or on behalf of) the Employer for purposes other than those permitted under this Clause 27.17.
- 27.17.3 As between the Parties, the Employer shall retain the copyright and other intellectual property rights in this Agreement and other documents made by (or on behalf of) the Employer. The Contractor may, at its cost, copy, use, and obtain communication of these documents for the purposes of this Agreement. They shall not, without the Employer's consent, be copied, used or communicated to a third party by the Contractor, except as necessary for the purposes of the contract.

27.18 Limitation of Liability

27.18.1 Neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for loss of use of any Works, loss of profit, loss of any contract or for any indirect or consequential loss or damage which may be suffered by the other Party in connection with this Agreement, save and except as provided under Articles 23 and 25.

27.18.2 The total liability of one Party to the other Party under and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, save and except as provided in Articles 23 and 25, shall not exceed the Contract Price. For the avoidance of doubt, this Clause shall not limit the liability in any case of fraud, deliberate default or reckless misconduct by the defaulting Party.

27.19 Precedence Clause

- 27.19.1 The order of precedence for bid document which would prevail over others in case of contradictions in interpretation of any issue mentioned in two or more documents will be in the following order:
 - Drawings would prevail over BOQ
 - Technical Specifications (TS) would prevail over Drawing
 - General Conditions of the Contract (GCC) would prevail over TS
 - Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) would prevail over GCC
 - Particular Conditions of Contract (PCC) would prevail over SCC

ARTICLE-28

DEFINITIONS

28.1 Definitions

In this Agreement, the following words and expressions shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:

"Accounting Year" means the financial year commencing from the first day of April of any calendar year and ending on the thirty-first day of March of the next calendar year;

"Advance Payment" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 19.2;

"Affected Party" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 21.1;

"Affiliate" means, in relation to either Party {and/or Members}, a person who controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control with such Party {or Member} (as used in this definition, the expression "control" means, with respect to a person which is a company or corporation, the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such person, and with respect to a person which is not a company or corporation, the power to direct the management and policies of such person, whether by operation of law or by contract or otherwise);

"Agreement" means this Agreement, its Recitals, the Schedules hereto and any amendments thereto made in accordance with the provisions contained in this Agreement;

"Applicable Laws" means all laws, brought into force and effect by GOI or the State Government including rules, regulations and notifications made thereunder, and judgements, decrees, injunctions, writs and orders of any court of record, applicable to this Agreement and the exercise, performance and discharge of the respective rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder, as may be in force and effect during the subsistence of this Agreement;

"Applicable Permits" means all clearances, licences, permits, authorisations, no objection certificates, consents, approvals and exemptions required to be obtained or maintained under Applicable Laws in connection with the construction, operation and maintenance of the Terminal during the subsistence of this Agreement;

"Appointed Date" means that date which is later of the 15th day of the date of this Agreement, the date on which the Contractor has delivered the Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of Article 7 and the date on which the Employer has provided in stretches the Right of Way on first Section as per Schedule A;

"Arbitration Act" means the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996 and shall include modifications to or any re-enactment thereof, as in force from time to time;

"Employer" shall have the meaning attributed thereto in the array of Parties hereinabove as set forth in the Recitals;

"Employer Default" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 23.2;

"Employer's Engineer" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 18.1;

"Employer Representative" means such person or persons as may be authorised in writing by the Employer to act on its behalf under this Agreement and shall include any person or persons having Employer to exercise any rights or perform and fulfil any obligations of the Employer under this Agreement; **"Bank"** means a bank incorporated in India and having a minimum net worth of Rs. 1,000 crore (Rupees one thousand crore) or any other bank acceptable to the Employer;

"Base Rate" means the floor rate of interest announced by the State Bank of India for all its lending operations;

"Base Date" means the last date of that calendar month, which date precedes the Bid Due Date by at least 28 (twenty eight) days;

"Bid" means the documents in their entirety comprised in the bid submitted by the (selected bidder/Consortium) in response to the Request for Qualification (RFQ) and Request for Proposals (RFP) in accordance with the provisions thereof;

"Bid Security" means the bid security provided by the Contractor to the Employer in accordance with the Request for Proposal, and which is to remain in force until substituted by the Performance Security;

"Change in Law" means the occurrence of any of the following after the Base Date:

- a) The enactment of any new Indian law;
- b) The repeal, modification or re-enactment of any existing Indian law;
- c) The commencement of any Indian law which has not entered into effect until the Base Date;
- d) A change in the interpretation or application of any Indian law by a judgement of a court of record which has become final, conclusive and binding, as compared to such interpretation or application by a court of record prior to the Base Date.

"Change of Scope" shall have the meaning set forth in Article 13;

"Change of Scope Notice" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 13.2.1;

"Change of Scope Order" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 13.2.4;

"Completion Certificate" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 12.4;

"Consortium" means the consortium of entities which have formed a joint venture for implementation of this Project;

"Construction" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 1.2.1 (f);

"**Construction Documents**" means Drawings, plans, specifications, detailed construction scheme, methodology etc., associated with a construction project.

"Construction Period" means the period commencing from the Appointed Date and ending on the date of the Completion Certificate;

"Contract Price" means the amount specified in Clause 19.1.1;

"Contractor" shall have the meaning attributed thereto in the array of Parties hereinabove as set forth in the Recitals;

"Contractor Default" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 23.1;

"Culvert" means a cross drainage structure having a total length of 6 (six) metres or less between the inner faces of the dirt walls or extreme ventway boundaries measured at right angles thereto as specified in IRC: 5-1998;

"Cure Period" means the period specified in this Agreement for curing any breach or default of any provision of this Agreement by the Party responsible for such breach or default and shall:

- a) Commence from the date on which a notice is delivered by one Party to the other Party asking the latter to cure the breach or default specified in such notice;
- b) Not relieve any Party from liability to pay Damages or compensation under the provisions of this Agreement; and
- c) Not in any way be extended by any period of Suspension under this Agreement; provided that if the cure of any breach by the Contractor requires any reasonable action by the Contractor that must be approved by the Employer or the Employer's Engineer hereunder, the applicable Cure Period shall be extended by the period taken by the Employer or the Employer's Engineer to accord their approval;

"Damages" shall have the meaning set forth in paragraph (w) of Clause 1.2.1;

"Defect" means any defect or deficiency in Construction of the Works or any part thereof, which does not conform with the Specifications and Standards, and in the case of Maintenance, means any defect or deficiency which is specified in Schedule-E;

"Defects Liability Period" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 17.1; "Dispute" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 26.1.1;

"Dispute Resolution Procedure" means the procedure for resolution of Disputes set forth in Article 26;

"Drawings" means all of the drawings, calculations and documents pertaining to the Terminal as set forth in Schedule-I, and shall include 'as built' drawings of the Terminal;

"Document" or "Documentation" means documentation in printed or written form, or in tapes, discs, drawings, computer programmes, writings, reports, photographs, films, cassettes, or expressed in any other written, electronic, audio or visual form;

"Emergency" means a condition or situation that is likely to endanger the safety or security of the individuals on or about the Terminal, including Users thereof, or which poses an immediate threat of material damage to any of the Project Assets;

"Encumbrances" means, in relation to the Terminal, any encumbrances such as mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, hypothecation, security interest, assignment, privilege or priority of any kind having the effect of security or other such obligations, and shall include any designation of loss payees or beneficiaries or any similar arrangement under any insurance policy pertaining to the Terminal, where applicable herein but excluding utilities referred to in Clause 9.1;

"EPC" means engineering, procurement and construction;

"Final Payment Certificate" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 19.15.1;

"Final Payment Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 19.13.1;

"Force Majeure" or "Force Majeure Event" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Clause 21.1;

"GAD" or "General Arrangement Drawings" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 4.1.3 (b);

"GOI/GOUP" or "Government" means the Government of India / Government of Uttar Pradeshas the case may be;

"Good Industry Practice" means the practices, methods, techniques, designs, standards, skills, diligence, efficiency, reliability and prudence which are generally and reasonably expected from a reasonably skilled and experienced contractor engaged in the same type

of undertaking as envisaged under this Agreement and which would be expected to result in the performance of its obligations by the Contractor in accordance with this Agreement, Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits in reliable, safe, economical and efficient manner;

"Government Instrumentality" means any department, division or sub-division of the Government or the State Government and includes any commission, board, Employer, agency or municipal and other local Employer or statutory body including panchayat under the control of the Government or the State Government, as the case may be, and having jurisdiction over all or any part of the Terminal or the performance of all or any of the services or obligations of the Contractor under or pursuant to this Agreement;

"IRC" means the Indian Roads Congress;

"Indemnified Party" means the Party entitled to the benefit of an indemnity pursuant to Article 25;

"Indemnifying Party" means the Party obligated to indemnify the other Party pursuant to Article 25;

"Indirect Political Event" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 21.3;

"Insurance Cover" means the aggregate of the maximum sums insured under the insurances taken out by the Contractor pursuant to Article 20, and includes all insurances required to be taken out by the Contractor under Clauses 20.1 and 20.9 but not actually taken, and when used in the context of any act or event, it shall mean the aggregate of the maximum sums insured and payable or deemed to be insured and payable in relation to such act or event;

"Intellectual Property" means all patents, trademarks, service marks, logos, get-up, trade names, internet domain names, rights in designs, blue prints, programmes and manuals, drawings, copyright (including rights in computer software), database rights, semiconductor, topography rights, utility models, rights in know-how and other intellectual property rights, in each case whether registered or unregistered and including applications for registration, and all rights or forms of protection having equivalent or similar effect anywhere in the world;

"Interim Payment Certificate" or "IPC" means the interim payment certificate issued by the Employer's Engineer for payment to the Contractor in respect of Contractor's claims for payment raised in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;

"Lead Member" shall, in the case of a consortium, mean the member of such consortium who shall have the Employer to bind the contractor and each member of the Consortium; and shall be deemed to be the Contractor for the purposes of this Agreement;

"LOA" or "Letter of Acceptance" means the letter of acceptance referred to in Recital I;

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect of any act or event on the ability of either Party to perform any of its obligations under and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and which act or event causes a material financial burden or loss to either Party;

"Materials" are all the supplies used by the Contractor for incorporation in the Works or for the maintenance of the Terminal;

"MoS" means the Ministry of Shipping or any substitute dealing with Inland Waterways;

"Non-Political Event" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 21.2;

"Parties" means the parties to this Agreement collectively and "Party" shall mean any of the parties to this Agreement individually;

"Performance Security" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 7.1;

"Plant" means the apparatus and machinery intended to form or forming part of the Works;

"Political Event" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 21.4;

"Programme" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 10.1.3;

"**Project**" means the construction and maintenance of the terminal in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, and includes all works, services and equipment relating to or in respect of the Scope of the Project;

"Project Assets" means all physical and other assets relating to (a) tangible assets such as civil works and equipment including foundations, embankments, pavements, road surface, interchanges, bridges, culverts, road over-bridges, drainage works, traffic signals, sign boards, kilometre-stones, electrical systems, communication systems, rest areas, relief centres, maintenance depots and administrative offices; and (b) Project Facilities situated on the Site;

"Project Completion Date" means the date on which the Provisional Certificate is issued and in the event no Provisional Certificate is issued, the date on which the Completion Certificate is issued;

"Project Completion Schedule" means the progressive Project Milestones set forth in Schedule-J for completion of the Terminal on or before the Scheduled Completion Date;

"Project Facilities" means all the amenities and facilities situated on the Site, as described in Schedule-C;

"Terminal" means the Site comprising the entire site earmarked for the construction of terminal and all Project Assets, and its subsequent development and augmentation in accordance with this Agreement;

"Project Milestone" means the project milestone set forth in Schedule-J;

"Proof Consultant" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 10.2.2;

"Provisional Certificate" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 12.2;

"Punch List" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 12.2.1;

"Quality Assurance Plan" or "QAP" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 11.2;

"Re.", "Rs." Or "Rupees" or "Indian Rupees" or "INR" means the lawful currency of the Republic of India;

"Request for Proposals" or "RFP" shall have the meaning set forth in Recital 'D';

"Request for Qualification" or "RFQ" shall have the meaning set forth in Recital 'C';

"Retention Money" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 7.5.1;

"Right of Way" means the constructive possession of the Site free from encroachments and encumbrances, together with all way leaves, easements, unrestricted access and other rights of way, howsoever described, necessary for construction and maintenance of the Terminal in accordance with this Agreement;

"Safety Consultant" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 10.1.5;

"Scheduled Completion Date" shall be the date set forth in Clause 10.3.1;

"Scope of the Project" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 2.1 of Article-2;

"Section" means a part of the Terminal;

"Site" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 8.1;

"Specifications and Standards" means the specifications and standards relating to the quality, quantity, capacity and other requirements for the Terminal, as set forth in Volume-II of Bidding Document, and any modifications thereof, or additions thereto, as included in the design and engineering for the Terminal submitted by the Contractor to, and expressly approved by, the Employer;

"Stage Payment Statement" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 19.4;

"Structures" means an elevated road or a flyover, as the case may be;

"Sub-contractor" means any person or persons to whom a part of the Works or the Maintenance has been subcontracted by the Contractor and the permitted legal successors in title to such person, but not an assignee to such person;

"Suspension" shall have the meaning set forth in Article 22;

"Taxes" means any Indian taxes including excise duties, customs duties, value added tax, sales tax, local taxes, cess and any impost or surcharge of like nature (whether Central, State or local) on the goods, Materials, equipment and services incorporated in and forming part of the Terminal charged, levied or imposed by any Government Instrumentality, but excluding any interest, penalties and other sums in relation thereto imposed on any account whatsoever. For the avoidance of doubt, Taxes shall not include taxes on corporate income;

"Termination" means the expiry or termination of this Agreement;

"Termination Notice" means the communication issued in accordance with this Agreement by one Party to the other Party terminating this Agreement;

"Termination Payment" means the amount payable by either Party to the other upon Termination in accordance with Article 23;

"Terms of Reference" or "TOR" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 18.2.1;

"Tests" means the tests set forth in Schedule-K to determine the completion of Works in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;

"Time Extension" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 10.5.1;

"User" means a person who travels or intends to travel on the Terminal or any part thereof in/on any vehicle;

"Valuation of Unpaid works" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 23.5.1;

"Works" means all works including survey and investigation, design, engineering, procurement, construction, Plant, Materials, maintenance, temporary works and other things necessary to complete the Terminal in accordance with this Agreement; and

"WPI" means the wholesale price index for various commodities as published by the Ministry of Commerce and Industry, GOI and shall include any index which substitutes the WPI, and any reference to WPI shall, unless the context otherwise requires, be construed as a reference to the WPI published for the period ending with the preceding month.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF THE PARTIES HAVE EXECUTED AND DELIVERED THIS AGREEMENT AS OF THE DAY, MONTH AND YEAR FIRST ABOVE WRITTEN.

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED	SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED
For and on behalf of Inland Waterway Employer of India by:	For and on behalf of THE CONTRACTOR by:
Project Manager & Member (Finance), Inland Waterways Authority of India, Ministry of Shipping, Government of India	
(Signature)	(Signature)
(Name)	(Name)

(Designation)

In the presence of:

(Designation)

1.

2.

APPENDIX TO CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

Bank's Policy- Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

(Text in this Appendix shall not be modified)

Guidelines for Procurement of Goods, Works, and Non-Consulting Services under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits & Grants by World Bank Borrowers, dated January 2011:

"Fraud and Corruption:

- It is the Bank's policy to require that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank loans), bidders, suppliers, contractors and their agents (whether declared or not), subcontractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers, and any personnel thereof, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of Bankfinanced contracts In pursuance of this policy, the Bank:
- a) Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
- i) "Corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- "Fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;

o) "Collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;

- iv) "Coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
- v) "Obstructive practice" is
- aa) Deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or
- bb) Acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 1.16I below.
- b) Will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the bidder recommended for award, or any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- c) Will declare mis-procurement and cancel the portion of the loan allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement or the implementation of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;

- d) Will sanction a firm or individual, at any time, in accordance with the prevailing Bank's sanctions procedures, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time: (i) to be awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (ii) to be a nominated;
- e) Will require that a clause be included in bidding documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring bidders, suppliers and contractors, and their sub-contractors, agents, personnel, consultants, service providers, or suppliers, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records, and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

NOTES:

- In this context, any action to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "another party" refers to a public official acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "public official" includes World Bank staff and employees of other organizations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a public official; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "parties" refers to participants in the procurement process (including public officials) attempting either themselves, or through another person or entity not participating in the procurement or selection process, to simulate competition or to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels, or are privy to each other's bid prices or other conditions.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

Appendix to GCC

Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS)

Metrics for Progress Reports

Metrics for regular reporting:

- a. environmental incidents or non-compliances with contract requirements, including contamination, pollution or damage to ground or water supplies;
- b. health and safety incidents, accidents, injuries and all fatalities that require treatment;
- c. interactions with regulators: identify agency, dates, subjects, outcomes (report the negative if none);
- d. status of all permits and agreements:
 - i. work permits: number required, number received, actions taken for those not received;
 - ii. status of permits and consents:
 - list areas/facilities with permits required, dates of application, dates issued (actions to follow up if not issued), dates submitted to resident engineer (or equivalent), status of area (waiting for permits, working, abandoned without reclamation, decommissioning plan being implemented, etc.);
 - list areas with landowner agreements required, dates of agreements, dates submitted to resident engineer (or equivalent);
 - identify major activities undertaken in each area this month and highlights of environmental and social protection (boundary marking, traffic management, decommissioning planning, decommissioning implementation);
- e. health and safety supervision:
 - i. safety officer: number days worked, number of full inspections & partial inspections, reports to construction/project management;
 - number of workers, work hours, metric of PPE use (percentage of workers with full personal protection equipment (PPE), partial, etc.), worker violations observed (by type of violation, PPE or otherwise), warnings given, repeat warnings given, follow-up actions taken (if any);
- f. worker accommodations:
 - iii. number of expats housed in accommodations, number of locals;
 - iv. date of last inspection, and highlights of inspection including status of accommodations' compliance with national and local law and good practice, including sanitation, space, etc.;
 - v. actions taken to recommend/require improved conditions, or to improve conditions.
- g. HIV/AIDS: provider of health services, information and/or training, location of clinic, number of non-safety disease or illness treatments and diagnoses (no names to be provided);
- h. gender (for expats and locals separately): number of female workers, percentage of workforce, gender issues raised and dealt with (cross-reference grievances or other sections as needed);

- i. training:
 - vi. number of new workers, number receiving induction training, dates of induction training;
 - vii. number and dates of toolbox talks, number of workers receiving Occupational Health and Safety (OHS), environmental and social training;
 - viii. number and dates of HIV/AIDS sensitization training, no. workers receiving training (this month and in the past); same questions for gender sensitization, flaglady/flagman training.
- j. environmental and social supervision:
 - ix. environmentalist: days worked, areas inspected and numbers of inspections of each (e.g. road section, work camp, accommodations, spoil areas, swamps, forest crossings, etc.), highlights of activities/findings (including violations of environmental and/or social best practices, actions taken), reports to environmental and/or social specialist/construction/site management;
 - x. sociologist: days worked, number of partial and full site inspections (by area: road section, work camp, accommodations, spoil areas, clinic, HIV/AIDS center, community centers, etc.), highlights of activities (including violations of environmental and/or social requirements observed, actions taken), reports to environmental and/or social specialist/construction/site management; and
 - xi. community liaison person(s): days worked (hours community center open), number of people met, highlights of activities (issues raised, etc.), reports to environmental and/or social specialist /construction/site management.
- k. Grievances: list this month's and unresolved past grievances by date received, complainant, how received, to whom referred to for action, resolution and date (if completed), data resolution reported to complainant, any required follow-up (Cross-reference other sections as needed):
 - xii. Worker grievances;
 - xiii. Community grievances
- I. Traffic and vehicles/equipment: (On Shore and off Shore)
 - xiv. traffic accidents involving project vehicles & equipment: provide date, location, damage, cause, follow-up;
 - xv. accidents involving non-project vehicles or property (also reported under immediate metrics): provide date, location, damage, cause, follow-up;
 - xvi. overall condition of vehicles/equipment (subjective judgment by environmentalist); nonroutine repairs and maintenance needed to improve safety and/or environmental performance (to control smoke, etc.).
- m. Environmental mitigations and issues (what has been done):
 - xvii.dust: number of working bowsers, number of waterings/day, number of complaints, warnings given by environmentalist, actions taken to resolve;

- xviii. erosion control: controls implemented by location, status of water crossings, environmentalist inspections and results, actions taken to resolve issues, emergency repairs needed to control erosion/sedimentation;
- xix. quarries, borrow areas, spoil areas, asphalt plants, batch plants (if any) : identify major activities undertaken this month at each, and highlights of environmental and social protection: land clearing, boundary marking, topsoil salvage, traffic management, decommissioning planning, decommissioning implementation;
- xx. blasting (if applicable): number of blasts (and locations), status of implementation of blasting plan (including notices, evacuations, etc.), incidents of off-site damage or complaints (cross-reference other sections as needed);
- xxi. spill cleanups, if any: material spilled, location, amount, actions taken, material disposal (report all spills that result in water or soil contamination);
- xxii.waste management: types and quantities generated and managed, including amount taken offsite (and by whom) or reused/recycled/disposed on-site;
- xxiii. details of tree plantings and other mitigations (if applicable) required undertaken this month;
- xxiv. details of water and swamp protection mitigations required undertaken this month.
- n. compliance:
 - xxv.compliance status for conditions of all relevant consents/permits, for the Work, including quarries, etc.): statement of compliance or listing of issues and actions taken (or to be taken) to reach compliance;
 - xxvi. compliance status of ESMP/ESIP requirements: statement of compliance or listing of issues and actions taken (or to be taken) to reach compliance
 - xxvii. other unresolved issues from previous months related to environmental and social: continued violations, continued failure of equipment, continued lack of vehicle covers, spills not dealt with, continued compensation or blasting issues, etc. Cross-reference other sections as needed.

Special Conditions of Contract		
SCC 1.4.0	The docum of priority:	ents forming the Contract shall be interpreted in the following order
	(a)	Agreement,
	(b)	Letter of Acceptance,
	(c)	Contractor's Bid & Priced Bill of Quantities,
	(d)	Particular Conditions of Contract,
	(e)	General Conditions of Contract, including Appendices,
	(f)	Specifications,
	(g)	Drawings,
	(h)	Joint Venture Agreements (where applicable), and
	(i)	Environmental, Social, Health and Safety – ESHS (i) Management Strategies and Implementation Plans and (ii) Code of Conduct.
SCC 3.4.0	Key Person	nel & Equipment
	in its Bid, to by the Pro replacemen or characte Bid. The name/ Contract sig	ctor shall employ the key personnel and use the equipment identified to carry out the Works or other personnel and equipment approved ject Manager. The Project Manager shall approve any proposed at of key personnel and equipment only if their relevant qualifications ristics are substantially equal to or better than those proposed in the s of agreed each Key Personnel agreed by the Employer prior to gnature, Schedule of Key Personnel and equipment as indicated in id & construction methodology shall be included].
SCC 3.4.3	Code of Conduct (ESHS)	
	"The reasons to remove a person include behavior which breaches the Code of Conduct (ESHS) (e.g. spreading communicable diseases, sexual harassment, gender based violence, illicit activity or crime)."	
SCC 7.1.0	a) The Performance Security and an Environmental, Social, Safety and Health (ESHS) Performance Security shall be provided to the Employer no later than the date specified in the Letter of Acceptance and shall be issued in an amount specified in the SCC (for Article 7.1.1), and shall be issued by a Nationalized or Scheduled bank in India. The Performance Security and, if applicable, the ESHS Performance Security, shall be valid until a date 28 days from the date of issue of the Certificate of Completion.	
	-	formance Security shall be submitted in two parts in the Standard nk Guarantee of the Employer as detailed here under.
	(i)	The Performance Security amount is 8.5 percent of the Contract Amount plus Rsas additional security for unbalanced bids.
	(ii)	Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security amount is 1.5 Percent of Contract Amount.

	The standard forms of Performance Security and ESHS Security acceptable to the Employer shall be <u>unconditional</u> Bank Guarantees from Scheduled or Nationalized banks in India of the types as presented in Section X of the Bidding Document.	
10.1.3 Part II Last Bullet Point	 "In addition to the progress report, the Contractor shall also provide a report on the Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) metrics set out in Appendix B. In addition to Appendix B reports, the Contractor shall also provide immediate notification to the Project Manager of incidents in the following categories. Full details of such incidents shall be provided to the Project Manager within the timeframe agreed with the Project Manager. 	
	(a) confirmed or likely violation of any law or international agreement;	
	(b) any fatality or serious (lost time) injury;	
	 (c) significant adverse effects or damage to private property (e.g. vehicle accident, damage from fly rock, working beyond the boundary) 	
	(d) major pollution of drinking 195reas aquifer or damage or destruction of 195reas195t endangered 195reas195t (including protected 195reas) or species; or	
	any allegation of sexual harassment or sexual misbehavior, child abuse, defilement, or other violations involving children	
10.3.4	Strategies and Implementation Plans	
	The Contractor shall not commence any Works, including mobilization and/or pre-construction activities (e.g. limited clearance for haul roads, site accesses and work site establishment, geotechnical investigations or investigations to select ancillary features such as quarries and borrow pits), unless the Project Manager is satisfied that appropriate measures are in place to address environmental, social, health and safety risks and impacts. At a minimum, the Contractor shall apply the Management Strategies and Implementation Plans and Code of Conduct, submitted as part of the Bid and agreed as part of the Contract. The Contractor shall submit, on a continuing basis, for the Project Manager's prior approval, such supplementary Management Strategies and Implementation Plans as are necessary to manage the ESHS risks and impacts of ongoing works. These Management Strategies and Implementation Plans collectively comprise the Contractor's Environmental and Social Management Plan (C-ESMP). The C-ESMP shall be approved prior to the commencement of construction activities (e.g. excavation, earth works, bridge and structure works, stream and road diversions, quarrying or extraction of materials, concrete batching and asphalt manufacture). The approved C-ESMP shall be reviewed, periodically (but not less than every six (6) months), and updated in a timely manner, as required, by the Contractor to ensure that it contains measures appropriate to the Works activities to be undertaken. The updated C-ESMP shall be subject to prior approval by the Project Manager."	

13.2.2 (b) (iv)	"The Contractor shall also provide information of any ESHS risks and impacts of the Variation."		
19.2.1	The Employer shall make an interest-free advance payment (the "Advance Payment"), equal in amount to 10 (ten) percent of the Contract Price, for mobilisation expenses and for acquisition of equipment.		
	The Advance Payment shall be payable in two instalments.		
	A. <u>5% on Contract Agreement.</u>		
	B. <u>5% on Mobilisation of plant & Machinery at project site</u>		
	However the Recovery of the same shall be on Pro-rata basis against the RA Bills.		
	<u>Full recovery of this advance (10 %) shall be made & ensured agains</u> 80 % completion of Work.		
19.2.6	The Advance Payment shall be recovered from the monthly RA Bills @ of 12.5% of the RA Bill payable to the Contractor by the Employer within than 18 months or 80% of Completion of work whichever is later.		
19.10.9	 The following percentages will be govern the price adjustment of the contract: a. Percentage of Labour PL : (BL X QL) X 100 / W b. Percentage of Cement PC : (BC X QC) X 100 / W c. Percentage of Steel PS : (BS X QS) X 100 / W d. Percentage of Fuel PF : (BF X QF) X 100 / W Where W = Value of work done during the period under consideration BL= Minimum wages of the unskilled labour applicable at Sahibganj, Jharkhand and issued by the State of Jharkhand on the date of opening of tender BC = Price of Cement prevailing in the market during the month in which the tenders are opened BS = Price of Steel bars prevailing in the Market during the month in which the tenders are opened BF = Price of High Speed Diesel prevailing in the State of Jharkhand on the date of opening of tender QL = Number of unskilled labour deployed at site during the period under consideration to be verified through supporting documents QC = Quantity of Cement brought at site during the period under consideration to be verified through supporting documents QF = Quantity of High Speed Diesel brought at site during the period under consideration to be verified through supporting documents QF = Quantity of High Speed Diesel brought at site during the period under consideration to be verified through supporting documents 		
19.21	New Clause		
	if the Contractor was, or is, failing to perform any ESHS obligations or work under the Contract, the value of this work or obligation, as determined by the Project Manager, may be withheld until the work or obligation has been performed, and/or the cost of rectification or replacement, as determined by the Project Manager, may be withheld		

	tification or replacement has been completed. Failure to includes, but is not limited to the following:
(i)	failure to comply with any ESHS obligations or work described in the Works' Requirements which may include: working outside site boundaries, excessive dust, failure to keep public roads in a safe usable condition, damage to offsite vegetation, pollution of water courses from oils or sedimentation, contamination of land e.g. from oils, human waste, damage to archeology or cultural heritage features, air pollution as a result of unauthorized and/or inefficient combustion;
(ii)	failure to regularly review C-ESMP and/or update it in a timely manner to address emerging ESHS issues, or anticipated risks or impacts;
(iii)	failure to implement the C-ESMP;
(iv)	failing to have appropriate consents/permits prior to undertaking Works or related activities;
(v)	failure to submit ESHS report/s (as described in Appendix B), or failure to submit such reports in a timely manner;
(vi)	failure to implement remediation as instructed by the Engineer within the specified timeframe (e.g. remediation addressing non-compliance/s).

SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE-A

PROJECT SITE DETAILS

(See Clauses 2.1 and 8.1)

1. Project Site Location

The site is located on River Ganga at Latitude 22° 37' 16" North and Longitude 80° 39' 50" East, at Ghazipur District in Uttar Pradesh, 650 meters from existing National Highway - 19

Location plan of the project site is shown below:



Location Plan of Project Site

2. Access to Project Site

The site is well accessible from rail and road route:

- Nearest Highway : NH-19 (appx. 650 m)
 - Nearest Railway Station : Shahbaz Quli (appx. 1.50 km)
- Nearest Airport : Varanasi (appx. 96 km)

3. Compilation of Site Data

3.1 Rainfall

The rainfall data for Ghazipur is given below:

Month	Monthly Total (mm)	Number of Rainy Days	Heaviest Fall in 24 Hours (mm)	Year
January	16.8	1.6	25.6	1984
February	14.2	1.2	27.2	1990
March	6.2	0.9	19.8	1982
April	6.1	0.4	47.2	1993

Rainfall Data for the Project Site

Month	Monthly Total (mm)	Number of Rainy Days	Heaviest Fall in 24 Hours (mm)	Year
May	22.8	1.8	44.0	1990
June	103.8	6.2	97.4	1999
July	268.8	12.5	200.4	1990
August	279.3	12.9	198.0	1988
September	247.3	9.3	195.6	1987
October	25.5	2.0	52.4	1996
November	10.1	0.6	43.0	1995
December	6.8	0.6	23.5	1995

Source: IMD

3.2 Wind

The mean wind speed recorded by the observatory nearest to the project site is Varanasi which is found to be in the range of 1.9 m/s to 4.9 m/s.

3.3 Temperature

The mean daily maximum and minimum air temperatures along with the extremes for each month are as given below:

Month	Recorded Temperature (° C)			
	Mean Daily Maximum	Mean Daily Minimum	Highest Maximum	Lowest Minimum
January	21.2	7.5	25.5	4.0
February	24.6	9.7	29.1	5.7
March	30.9	13.9	36.4	9.4
April	37.1	19.5	40.5	15.0
May	38.6	23.7	42.8	19.2
June	36.8	25.2	42.4	21.6
July	32.6	24.5	37.5	22.2
August	31.8	24.2	34.9	21.6
September	31.5	23.3	34.4	20.6
October	30.5	19.0	33.4	14.6
November	27.0	13.0	30.5	8.9
December	23.1	8.6	26.5	5.4

Maximum and Minimum Temperature at the Project Site

3.4 Water Level

The high flood level and low water level considered for Ghazipur terminal is 65.22 m and 51.25 m respectively with reference to the mean sea level.

3.5 Current

The current in river Ganga at Ghazipur varies from 0.50 m/s to 4.50 m/s.

SCHEDULE-B

DEVELOPMENT OF THE TERMINAL

(See Clause 2.1 of Article-2)

The development of the Terminal for Phase-1 shall include but not limited to the following items:

- Site grading
- Berthing Structures including all associated facilities
- Approach trestles connecting the berth with river bank
- Bank protection works
- Stockyard development
- Buildings with rain water harvesting system viz. Terminal Administration building, Weigh Bridge control cabin & security office building, Weigh Bridge control cabin & security office building with toilet block, Electrical Substation
- Toilet block
- Storage shed
- Internal Roads
- Vehicle parking area
- Water supply system including Overhead Water Tank & Underground Reservoir
- Storm water drainage system with dump pond
- Sewerage system
- Gate House Complex , Boundary wall and fencing
- Electrical works
- Control and Automation Works
- Electric level Luffing crane
- Road Weigh Bridge
- Fire-fighting system
- Communication & IT
- Numerical Model Studies
- Environmental Management Plan

The detailed technical specifications for the above mentioned items are provided in Volume-II of Bidding Document.

SCHEDULE-C

PROJECT FACILITIES

(See Clause 2.1 of Article-2)

The Employer shall provide the following facilities to the Contractor:

- Subject to availability, space for office accommodation / site office shall be provided.
- The other facilities such as like power supply, water supply and other requirements for construction of Inter- modal IWT Terminal at Ghazipur in accordance with the terms and conditions of Bidding Document shall be arranged by Contractor.

SCHEDULE-D

VOLUME-II OF BIDDING DOCUMENT

SPECIFICATIONS AND STANDARDS

(See Clause 2.1 of Article-2)

Attached as separate Volume - II

SCHEDULE-E

MAINTENANCE REQUIREMENTS

(See Clause 2.1 of Article-2 and 14.2)

1 Maintenance Requirements

- 1.1 The Contractor shall, at all times maintain the Terminal in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits.
- 1.2 The Contractor shall repair or rectify any Defect or deficiency set forth in Paragraph 2 of this Schedule-E within the time limit specified therein and any failure in this behalf shall constitute non-fulfillment of the Maintenance obligations by the Contractor. Upon occurrence of any breach hereunder, the Authority shall be entitled to effect reduction in monthly lump sum payment as set forth in Clause 14.6 of this Agreement, without prejudice to the rights of the Authority under this Agreement, including Termination thereof.
- 1.3 All Materials, works and construction operations shall conform to the relevant specifications mentioned in the Volume II of the bid document. Where the specifications for a work are not given, Good Industry Practice shall be adopted.

2 Repair / rectification of Defects and deficiencies

The obligations of the Contractor in respect of Maintenance Requirements shall include repair and rectification of the Defects and deficiencies specified in Annex – I of this Schedule-E within the time limit set forth therein.

3 Other Defects and deficiencies

In respect of any Defect or deficiency not specified in Annex - I of this Schedule-E, the Authority's Engineer may, in conformity with Good Industry Practice, specify the permissible limit of deviation or deterioration with reference to the Specifications and Standards, and any deviation or deterioration beyond the permissible limit shall be repaired or rectified by the Contractor within the time limit specified by the Authority's Engineer.

4 Extension of time limit

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary specified in this Schedule-E, if the nature and extent of any Defect or deficiency justifies more time for its repair or rectification than the time specified herein, the Contractor shall be entitled to additional time in conformity with Good Industry Practice. Such additional time shall be determined by the Authority's Engineer and conveyed to the Contractor and the Authority with reasons thereof.

5 Emergency repairs/restoration

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Schedule-E, if any Defect, deficiency or deterioration in the Terminal poses a hazard to safety or risk of damage to property, the Contractor shall promptly take all reasonable measures for eliminating or minimizing such danger.

6 Daily inspection by the Contractor

The Contractor shall, through its engineer, undertake a daily visual inspection of the Terminal and maintain a record thereof in a register to be kept in such form and manner as the Authority's Engineer may specify. Such record shall be kept in safe custody of the Contractor and shall be open to inspection by the Authority and the Authority's Engineer at any time during office hours.

7. Pre-monsoon inspection / Post-monsoon inspection

The Contractor shall carry out a detailed pre-monsoon inspection of all bridges, culverts and drainage system before 15th May every year in accordance with the guidelines contained in IRC: SP35. Report of this inspection together with details of proposed maintenance works as required on the basis of this inspection shall be sent to the Authority's Engineer before the 25th May every year. The Contractor shall complete the required repairs before the onset of the monsoon and send to the Authority's Engineer a compliance report. Post monsoon inspection shall be done by the 20th October and the inspection report together with details of any damages observed and proposed action to remedy the same shall be sent to the Authority's Engineer.

8. Repairs on account of natural calamities

All damages occurring to the Terminal on account of a Force Majeure Event or default or neglect of the Authority shall be undertaken by the Authority at its own cost. The Authority may instruct the Contractor to undertake the repairs at the rates agreed between the Parties.

Annex - I

(Schedule-E)

Repair/rectification of Defects and deficiencies

DELETED

SCHEDULE-F

APPLICABLE PERMITS

(See Clause 3.1.7(a))

1 Applicable Permits

- 1.1 The Contractor shall obtain, as required under the Applicable Laws, the following Applicable Permits:
 - Permission of the State Government for extraction of boulders from quarry;
 - Permission of Village Panchayats and NOC from Uttar PradeshPollution Control Board (UPPCB) for installation and operation of stone crushers;
 - Licence for use of explosives from concerned DC office;
 - Permission for storage of hazardous chemical from CPCB/UPPCB
 - Permission of the Irrigation Department, Govt. of Uttar Pradeshfor drawing water from river/reservoir for construction;
 - Permission of Ground Water Employer for establishment of borewell for drawing ground water for construction.
 - Licence from inspector of factories or other competent Employer for setting up batching plant;
 - NOC from Uttar PradeshPollution Control Board for setting up batching plant;
 - Clearance of Village Panchayats and NOC from State Pollution Control Board for setting up asphalt plant;
 - Permission of Village Panchayats and for borrow earth
 - Environmental Clearance from SEIAA for borrow area for earth;
 - Environmental Clearance from SEIAA for new stone quarry
 - Labour license from Labour Commissioner Office and
 - Any other permits or clearances required under Applicable Laws.
- 1.2 Applicable Permits, as required, relating to environmental protection and conservation shall have been procured by the Employer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

SCHEDULE-G Letter of Acceptance

[Letterhead paper of the Employer]

[date]

To: [name and address of the Service provider]

This is to notify you that your Bid dated [date] for execution of the [name of the Contract and identification number, as given in the Special Conditions of Contract] for the Contract Price of the equivalent of [amount in numbers and words] [name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Service Provider is hereby accepted by our Agency.

You are requested to furnish the Performance Security, plus additional security for unbalanced bids in terms of ITB Clause 41.3, and an Environmental, Social, Health and Safety Performance Security, in the form detailed in ITB Clause 41.3 for amounts of Rsand Rs respectively, within 21 days of the receipt of this letter of acceptance, and visit this office to sign the contract, failing which action as stated in ITB Clause 35.4 will be taken in accordance with the Conditions of Contract. The securities shall be valid upto 28 days from the date of completion i.e. upto and shall be as per the Performance Security Form and the ESHS Performance Security Form, included in Section X - Contract Forms, of the bidding document.

Note: Insert one of the 3 options for the second paragraph. The first option should be used if the Service Provider has not objected the name proposed for Adjudicator. The second option if the Service Provider has objected the proposed Adjudicator and proposed a mane for a substitute, who was accepted by the Employer. And the third option if the Service Provider has objected the proposed a mane for a substitute, who was not accepted by the Employer.

We confirm that *[insert name proposed by Employer in the Bidding Data]* be appointed as the Adjudicator.

OR

We accept that [name proposed by Service Provider] be appointed as the Adjudicator.

OR

We do not accept that [name proposed by Service Provider] be appointed as Adjudicator, and by sending a copy of this letter of acceptance to [insert the name of the Appointing Authority], we are hereby requesting [name], the Appointing Authority, to appoint the Adjudicator in accordance with Clause 37.1 of the Instructions to Service Provider.

You are hereby instructed to proceed with the execution of the said contract for the provision of Services in accordance with the Contract documents.

Please return the attached Contract dully signed

Authorized

Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	
Name of Agency:	

Attachment: Contract

Issue of Notice to proceed with the work

(letterhead of the Employer)

_____ (date)

То

_____(name and address of the Contractor)

Dear Sirs:

Pursuant to your furnishing the requisite securities as stipulated in ITB clause 41.3, insurance policy as per GCC Article 20, construction methodology as stated in letter of acceptance and signing of the contract agreement for the construction of ______@ a Bid Price of Rs.______, you are hereby instructed to proceed with the execution of the said works in accordance with the contract documents.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and title of signatory authorized to sign on behalf of Employer)

Attachment: Contract Agreement

FORM OF BANK GUARANTEE

Annex-I

Performance Security

(See Clauses 7.1.1, 7.5.3 and 19.2)

Inland Waterways Authority of India (Ministry of Shipping, Road Transport and Highways, Govt. of India) A-13, Sector–1, Noida-201301 (U.P.) Website: <u>www.iwai.nic.in</u>

WHEREAS:

- A) [name and address of contractor] (hereinafter called the "Contractor") and [name and address of the Employer], (hereinafter called the "Employer") have entered into an agreement (hereinafter called the "Agreement") for the construction of the "IWT Inter modal Terminal at Ghazipur in Uttar Pradesh on River Ganga (National Waterway-1)" on Engineering, Procurement and Construction (the "EPC") basis, subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement
- B) The Agreement requires the Contractor to furnish a Performance Security for due and faithful performance of its obligations, under and in accordance with the Agreement, during the (Construction Period/Defects Liability Period) (as defined in the Agreement) in a sum of Rs...... cr. (Rupees crore) (the "Guarantee Amount").
- C) We, through our branch at (the "Bank") have agreed to furnish this bank guarantee (hereinafter called the "Guarantee") by way of Performance Security.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Bank hereby, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees and affirms as follows:

- 1. The Bank hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees the due and faithful performance of the Contractor's obligations during the (Construction Period/Defects Liability Period) under and in accordance with the Agreement, and agrees and undertakes to pay to the Employer, upon its mere first written demand, and without any demur, reservation, recourse, contest or protest, and without any reference to the Contractor, such sum or sums up to an aggregate sum of the Guarantee Amount as the Employer shall claim, without the Employer being required to prove or to show grounds or reasons for its demand and/or for the sum specified therein.
- 2. A letter from the Employer that the Contractor has committed default in the due and faithful performance of all or any of its obligations under and in accordance with the Agreement shall be conclusive, final and binding on the Bank. The Bank further agrees that the Employer shall be the sole judge as to whether the Contractor is in default in due and faithful performance of its obligations during and under the Agreement and its decision that the Contractor is in default shall be final and binding on the Bank, notwithstanding any differences between the Employer and the Contractor, or any dispute between them

pending before any court, tribunal, arbitrators or any other Employer or body, or by the discharge of the Contractor for any reason whatsoever.

- 3. In order to give effect to this Guarantee, the Employer shall be entitled to act as if the Bank were the principal debtor and any change in the constitution of the Contractor and/or the Bank, whether by their absorption with any other body or corporation or otherwise, shall not in any way or manner affect the liability or obligation of the Bank under this Guarantee.
- 4. It shall not be necessary, and the Bank hereby waives any necessity, for the Employer to proceed against the Contractor before presenting to the Bank its demand under this Guarantee.
- 5. The Employer shall have the liberty, without affecting in any manner the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee, to vary at any time, the terms and conditions of the Agreement or to extend the time or period for the compliance with, fulfilment and/ or performance of all or any of the obligations of the Contractor contained in the Agreement or to postpone for any time, and from time to time, any of the rights and powers exercisable by the Employer against the Contractor, and either to enforce or forbear from enforcing any of the terms and conditions contained in the Agreement and/or the securities available to the Employer, and the Bank shall not be released from its liability and obligation under these presents by any exercise by the Employer of the liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or by reason of time being given to the Contractor or any other forbearance, indulgence, act or omission on the part of the Employer or of any other matter or thing whatsoever which under any law relating to sureties and guarantors would but for this provision have the effect of releasing the Bank from its liability and obligation under the Bank hereby waives all of its rights under any such law.
- 6. This Guarantee is in addition to and not in substitution of any other guarantee or security now or which may hereafter be held by the Employer in respect of or relating to the Agreement or for the fulfilment, compliance and/or performance of all or any of the obligations of the Contractor under the Agreement.
- 7. Notwithstanding anything contained hereinbefore, the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee is restricted to the Guarantee Amount and this Guarantee will remain in force for the period specified in paragraph 8 below and unless a demand or claim in writing is made by the Employer on the Bank under this Guarantee all rights of the Employer under this Guarantee shall be forfeited and the Bank shall be relieved from its liabilities hereunder.
- 8. The Guarantee shall cease to be in force and effect on* Unless a demand or claim under this Guarantee is made in writing before expiry of the Guarantee, the Bank shall be discharged from its liabilities hereunder.
- 9. The Bank undertakes not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency, except with the previous express consent of the Employer in writing, and declares and warrants that it has the power to issue this Guarantee and the undersigned has full powers to do so on behalf of the Bank.
- 10. Any notice by way of request, demand or otherwise hereunder may be sent by post addressed to the Bank at its above referred branch, which shall be deemed to have been duly authorised to receive such notice and to effect payment thereof forthwith, and if sent by post it shall be deemed to have been given at the time when it ought to have been delivered in due course of post and in proving such notice, when given by post, it shall be sufficient to prove that the envelope containing the notice was posted and a certificate signed by an officer of the Employer that the envelope was so posted shall be conclusive.

- 11. This Guarantee shall come into force with immediate effect and shall remain in force and effect for up to the date specified in paragraph 8 above or until it is released earlier by the Employer pursuant to the provisions of the Agreement.
- 12. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

Signed and sealed this day of, 2016... at

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of the Bank by:

(Signature)

(Name)

(Designation)

(Code Number)

(Address)

NOTES:

- Insert date being 60 (sixty) days from the Defects Liability Period
- The bank guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the guarantee.
- The address, telephone number and other details of the head office of the Bank as well as of issuing branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing branch.

Environmental, Social, Health and Safety (ESHS) Performance Security – Bank Guarantee

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

ESHS Performance Guarantee No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Date..... [insert date of issue of the guarantee]

To: [name of Employer] [address of Employer]

 WHEREAS _______ [name and address of Contractor¹³] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has undertaken, in pursuance of Contract No. _____ dated ______ to execute ______ [name of Contract and brief description of Works] (hereinafter called "the Contract");

AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the said Contract that the Applicant shall furnish you with a Bank Guarantee by a recognized bank for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with his Environmental, Social, Health and/or Safety (ESHS) obligations in accordance with the Contract;

AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the Applicant such a Bank Guarantee;

NOW THEREFORE we hereby affirm that we are the Guarantor and responsible to you, on behalf of the Applicant, up to a total of ______ [amount of guarantee¹⁴] ______ [in words], such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits of ______ [amount of guarantee] as aforesaid without your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand for the sum specified therein.

We hereby waive the necessity of your demanding the said debt from the Applicant before presenting us with the demand.

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract or of the Works to be performed thereunder or of any of the Contract documents which may be made between you and the Applicant shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition or modification.

This guarantee shall be valid until (i.e.) 28 days from the date of expiry of the Defects Liability Period, and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

Signature and seal of the guarantor	
Name of Bank	
Address	

¹³ In the case of a JV, insert the name of the Joint Venture

¹⁴ An amount shall be inserted by the Guarantor, representing the percentage of the Contract Price specified in the Contract less provisional sums, if any, and denominated in Indian Rupees.

SCHEDULE-G

Annex–II

Form for Guarantee for Withdrawal of Retention Money

(See Clause 7.5.3)

Inland Waterways Authority of India (Ministry of Shipping, Road Transport and Highways, Govt. of India) A-13, Sector–1, Noida-201301 (U.P.) Website: <u>www.iwai.nic.in</u>

WHEREAS:

- A) [name and address of contractor] (hereinafter called the "Contractor") has executed an agreement (hereinafter called the "Agreement") with the [name and address of the Employer], (hereinafter called the "Employer") for the construction of the "IWT Inter modal Terminal at Ghazipur in Uttar Pradeshon River Ganga (National Waterway-1)" on Engineering, Procurement and Construction (the "EPC") basis, subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement.
- B) In accordance with Clause 7.5.3 of the Agreement, the Contractor may withdraw the retention money (hereinafter called the "Retention Money") after furnishing to the Employer a bank guarantee for an amount equal to the proposed withdrawal.
- C) We, through our branch at (the "Bank") have agreed to furnish this bank guarantee (hereinafter called the "Guarantee") for the amount of Rs. ----- cr. (Rs.----crore) (the "Guarantee Amount").

NOW, THEREFORE, the Bank hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees and affirms as follows:

- 1. The Bank hereby unconditionally and irrevocably undertakes to pay to the Employer, upon its mere first written demand, and without any demur, reservation, recourse, contest or protest, and without any reference to the Contractor, such sum or sums up to an aggregate sum of the Guarantee Amount as the Employer shall claim, without the Employer being required to prove or to show grounds or reasons for its demand and/or for the sum specified therein.
- 2. A letter from the Employer, that the Contractor has committed default in the due and faithful performance of all or any of its obligations for under and in accordance with the Agreement shall be conclusive, final and binding on the Bank. The Bank further agrees that the Employer shall be the sole judge as to whether the Contractor is in default in due and faithful performance of its obligations during and under the Agreement and its decision that the Contractor is in default shall be final, and binding on the Bank, notwithstanding any differences between the Employer and the Contractor, or any dispute between them pending before any court, tribunal, arbitrators or any other Employer or body, or by the discharge of the Contractor for any reason whatsoever.
- 3. In order to give effect to this Guarantee, the Employer shall be entitled to act as if the Bank were the principal debtor and any change in the constitution of the Contractor and/or the

Bank, whether by their absorption with any other body or corporation or otherwise, shall not in any way or manner affect the liability or obligation of the Bank under this Guarantee.

- 4. It shall not be necessary, and the Bank hereby waives any necessity, for the Employer to proceed against the Contractor before presenting to the Bank its demand under this Guarantee.
- 5. The Employer shall have the liberty, without affecting in any manner the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee, to vary at any time, the terms and conditions of the Retention Money and any of the rights and powers exercisable by the Employer against the Contractor, and either to enforce or forbear from enforcing any of the terms and conditions contained in the Agreement and/or the securities available to the Employer, and the Bank shall not be released from its liability and obligation under these presents by any exercise by the Employer of the liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or by reason of time being given to the Contractor or any other forbearance, indulgence, act or omission on the part of the Employer or of any other matter or thing whatsoever which under any law relating to sureties and guarantors would but for this provision have the effect of releasing the Bank from its liability and obligation under this Guarantee and the Bank hereby waives all of its rights under any such law.
- 6. This Guarantee is in addition to and not in substitution of any other guarantee or security now or which may hereafter be held by the Employer in respect of or relating to the Retention Money.
- 7. Notwithstanding anything contained hereinbefore, the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee is restricted to the Guarantee Amount and this Guarantee will remain in force for the period specified in paragraph 8 below and unless a demand or claim in writing is made by the Employer on the Bank under this Guarantee all rights of the Employer under this Guarantee shall be forfeited and the Bank shall be relieved from its liabilities hereunder.
- 8. The Guarantee shall cease to be in force and effect 90 (ninety) days after the date of the Completion Certificate specified in Clause 12.4 of the Agreement.
- 9. The Bank undertakes not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency, except with the previous express consent of the Employer in writing, and declares and warrants that it has the power to issue this Guarantee and the undersigned has full powers to do so on behalf of the Bank.
- 10. Any notice by way of request, demand or otherwise hereunder may be sent by post addressed to the Bank at its above referred branch, which shall be deemed to have been duly authorised to receive such notice and to effect payment thereof forthwith, and if sent by post it shall be deemed to have been given at the time when it ought to have been delivered in due course of post and in proving such notice, when given by post, it shall be sufficient to prove that the envelope containing the notice was posted and a certificate signed by an officer of the Employer that the envelope was so posted shall be conclusive.
- 11. This Guarantee shall come into force with immediate effect and shall remain in force and effect up to the date specified in paragraph 8 above or until it is released earlier by the Employer pursuant to the provisions of the Agreement.
- 12. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

Signed and sealed this day of, 2016...... at SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED For and on behalf of the Bank by: (Signature) (Name) (Designation) (Code Number) (Address)

NOTES:

- The bank guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the guarantee.
- The address, telephone number and other details of the head office of the Bank as well as of issuing branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing branch.

SCHEDULE-G

Annex–III

Form for Guarantee for Advance Payment

(See Clause 19.2)

Inland Waterways Authority of India (Ministry of Shipping, Road Transport and Highways, Govt. of India) A-13, Sector–1, Noida-201301 (U.P.) Website: <u>www.iwai.nic.in</u>

WHEREAS:

- A) [name and address of contractor] (hereinafter called the "Contractor") has executed an agreement (hereinafter called the "Agreement") with the [name and address of the Employer], (hereinafter called the "Employer") for the construction of the "IWT Inter modal Terminal at Ghazipur in Uttar Pradeshon River Ganga (National Waterway-1)"on Engineering, Procurement and Construction (the "EPC") basis, subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement
- B) In accordance with Clause 19.2 of the Agreement, the Employer shall make to the Contractor an interest free advance payment (herein after called "Advance Payment") equal to 10% (ten per cent) of the Contract Price; and that the Advance Payment shall be made in three instalments subject to the Contractor furnishing an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee by a scheduled bank for an amount equivalent to 110% (one hundred and ten percent) of such instalment to remain effective till the complete and full repayment of the instalment of the Advance Payment as security for compliance with its obligations in accordance with the Agreement. The amount of {first/second/third} instalment of the Advance Payment is Rs. ----- crore) and the amount of this Guarantee is Rs. ----- cr. (Rupees --------- crore) (the "Guarantee Amount").
- C) We, through our branch at (the "Bank") have agreed to furnish this bank guarantee (hereinafter called the "Guarantee") for the Guarantee Amount.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Bank hereby, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees and affirms as follows:

- 1. The Bank hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees the due and faithful repayment on time of the aforesaid instalment of the Advance Payment under and in accordance with the Agreement, and agrees and undertakes to pay to the Employer, upon its mere first written demand, and without any demur, reservation, recourse, contest or protest, and without any reference to the Contractor, such sum or sums up to an aggregate sum of the Guarantee Amount as the Employer shall claim, without the Employer being required to prove or to show grounds or reasons for its demand and/or for the sum specified therein.
- 2. A letter from the Employer that the Contractor has committed default in the due and faithful performance of all or any of its obligations for the repayment of the instalment of the Advance Payment under and in accordance with the Agreement shall be conclusive, final and binding on the Bank. The Bank further agrees that the Employer shall be the sole judge as to whether the Contractor is in default in due and faithful performance of its obligations

during and under the Agreement and its decision that the Contractor is in default shall be final and binding on the Bank, notwithstanding any differences between the Employer and the Contractor, or any dispute between them pending before any court, tribunal, arbitrators or any other Employer or body, or by the discharge of the Contractor for any reason whatsoever.

- 3. In order to give effect to this Guarantee, the Employer shall be entitled to act as if the Bank were the principal debtor and any change in the constitution of the Contractor and/or the Bank, whether by their absorption with any other body or corporation or otherwise, shall not in any way or manner affect the liability or obligation of the Bank under this Guarantee.
- 4. It shall not be necessary, and the Bank hereby waives any necessity, for the Employer to proceed against the Contractor before presenting to the Bank its demand under this Guarantee.
- 5. The Employer shall have the liberty, without affecting in any manner the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee, to vary at any time, the terms and conditions of the Advance Payment or to extend the time or period of its repayment or to postpone for any time, and from time to time, any of the rights and powers exercisable by the Employer against the Contractor, and either to enforce or forbear from enforcing any of the terms and conditions contained in the Agreement and/or the securities available to the Employer, and the Bank shall not be released from its liability and obligation under these presents by any exercise by the Employer of the liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or by reason of time being given to the Contractor or any other forbearance, indulgence, act or omission on the part of the Employer or of any other matter or thing whatsoever which under any law relating to sureties and guarantors would but for this provision have the effect of releasing the Bank from its liability and obligation under this Guarantee and the Bank hereby waives all of its rights under any such law.
- 6. This Guarantee is in addition to and not in substitution of any other guarantee or security now or which may hereafter be held by the Employer in respect of or relating to the Advance Payment.
- 7. Notwithstanding anything contained hereinbefore, the liability of the Bank under this Guarantee is restricted to the Guarantee Amount and this Guarantee will remain in force for the period specified in paragraph 8 below and unless a demand or claim in writing is made by the Employer on the Bank under this Guarantee all rights of the Employer under this Guarantee shall be forfeited and the Bank shall be relieved from its liabilities hereunder.
- 8. The Guarantee shall cease to be in force and effect on Unless a demand or claim under this Guarantee is made in writing on or before the aforesaid date, the Bank shall be discharged from its liabilities hereunder.
- 9. The Bank undertakes not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency, except with the previous express consent of the Employer in writing, and declares and warrants that it has the power to issue this Guarantee and the undersigned has full powers to do so on behalf of the Bank.
- 10. Any notice by way of request, demand or otherwise hereunder may be sent by post addressed to the Bank at its above referred branch, which shall be deemed to have been duly authorised to receive such notice and to effect payment thereof forthwith, and if sent by post it shall be deemed to have been given at the time when it ought to have been delivered in due course of post and in proving such notice, when given by post, it shall be sufficient to prove that the envelope containing the notice was posted and a certificate signed by an officer of the Employer that the envelope was so posted shall be conclusive.

- 11. This Guarantee shall come into force with immediate effect and shall remain in force and effect up to the date specified in paragraph 8 above or until it is released earlier by the Employer pursuant to the provisions of the Agreement.
- 12. This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

Signed and sealed this day of, 20...... at

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of the Bank by:

(Signature)

(Name)

(Designation)

(Code Number)

(Address)

NOTES:

- The Guarantee Amount should be equivalent to 110% of the value of the applicable instalment.
- The bank guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the guarantee.
- The address, telephone number and other details of the head office of the Bank as well as of issuing branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing branch.
 - Insert a date being 90 (ninety) days after the end of one year from the date of payment of the Advance payment to the Contractor (in accordance with Clause 19.2 of the Agreement)

SCHEDULE-H

CONTRACT PRICE WEIGHTAGES

(See Clause 10.1.4 and 19.3)

DELETED

SCHEDULE-I

DRAWINGS

(See Clause 10.2.4)

1 Drawings

In compliance of the obligations set forth in Clause 10.2 of this Agreement, the Contractor shall furnish to the Employer's Engineer, free of cost, all Drawings listed in Annex-I of this Schedule-I.

2 Additional Drawings

If the Employer's Engineer determines that for discharging its duties and functions under this Agreement, it requires any drawings other than those listed in Annex-I, it may by notice require the Contractor to prepare and furnish such drawings forthwith. Upon receiving a requisition to this effect, the Contractor shall promptly prepare and furnish such drawings to the Employer's Engineer, as if such drawings formed part of Annex-I of this Schedule-I.

SCHEDULE-I

Annex-I

LIST OF DRAWINGS

S. NO.	DWG. NO.	TITLE					
1	I-525/GPT/1001	LAYOUT PLAN OF TERMINAL FACILITIES					
2	I-525/GPT/1002	TOPOGRAPHIC SURVEY					
3	I-525/GPT/1003	HYDROGRAPHIC SURVEY					
4	I-525/GPT/1004	LOCATION PLAN OF BOREHOLES					
5	I-525/GPT/1005	GENERAL ARRANGEMENT OF JETTY & APPROACH TRESTLE					
6	I-525/GPT/1006	CROSS SECTIONS OF JETTY & APPROACH TRESTLE					
7	I-525/GPT/1007	TYPICAL DETAIL OF SHORE PROTECTION WORK					
8	I-525/GPT/1008	TYPICAL LAYOUT OF TERMINAL ADMINISTRATION BUILDING					
9	I-525/GPT/1009	ELEVATIONS OF TERMINAL ADMINISTRATION BUILDING					
10	I-525/GPT/1010	LAYOUT & ELEVATIONS OF WEIGH BRIDGE CONTROL CABIN & SECURITY OFFICE					
11	I-525/GPT/1011	LAYOUT & ELEVATIONS OF WEIGH BRIDGE CONTROL CABIN & SECURITY OFFICE WITH TOILET					
12	I-525/GPT/1012	SUB STATION EQUIPMENT LAYOUT					
13	I-525/GPT/1013	TYPICAL LAYOUT & ELEVATION OF TOILET BLOCK					
14	I-525/GPT/1014	LAYOUT & ELEVATIONS OF COVERED STORAGE SHED					
15	I-525/GPT/1015	LAYOUT & TYPICAL CROSS SECTIONS OF INTERNAL ROADS					
16	I-525/GPT/1016	LAYOUT OF WATER SUPPLY SYSTEM					
17	I-525/GPT/1017	LAYOUT OF STORM WATER DRAINAGE SYSTEM					
18	I-525/GPT/1018	TYPICAL DETAILS OF GATE COMPLEX					
19	I-525/GPT/1019	DETAIL OF BOUNDARY WALL WITH FENCING					
20	I-525/GPT/1020	POWER SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM					
21	I-525/GPT/1021	HIGH MAST & CABLE ROUTE					
22	I-525/GPT/1022	LAYOUT OF FIRE FIGHTING SYSTEM					
23	I-525/GPT/1023	DREDGING AREA					
24	I-525/GPT/1024	BERTHING APPURTENANCES DETAILS (SHEET -1)					
25	I-525/GPT/1024	BERTHING APPURTENANCES DETAILS (SHEET -2)					
26	I-525/GPT/1025	CONSTRUCTION METHODOLOGY PLAN & CROSS SECTION					
27	I-525/GPT/1026	LAYOUT AND DETAILS OF END BUFFER, JACKING PLATE & STORM ANCHORE					

SCHEDULE-J

PROJECT COMPLETION SCHEDULE

(See Clause 10.3.2)

1. Project Completion Schedule

During Construction period, the Contractor shall comply with the requirements set forth in this Schedule-J for each of the Project Milestones and the Scheduled Completion Date as shown below Within 15 (fifteen) days of the date of each Project Milestone, the Contractor shall notify the Employer of such compliance along with necessary particulars thereof.

		ITEM		YEAR 1										YEAR 2											
		MONTH	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
		Zero Date	•																						
	1	Detailed Design																							
		Approval from IWAI																							
	2	Mobilisation, Site grading & Demolition works																							
	3	Shore Protection				•																			
_	4	Jetty & Approach construction																							
Phase -	5	Site development																							
2	6	Construction of Buildings / Sheds / Parking area																_		_					
	7	Construction of Diversion, Approach and Internal Roads						_																	
	8	Supply and erection of Cranes / Mechanical Equipments																							1
	9	Water Supply, Electrical Works, Drainage and Other Utilities																					-		1
	10	Commissioning of Terminal																						\Rightarrow	=

All the milestones shown are mandatory. The contractor shall strictly follow all intermediate milestone utilising his resources to the optimum.

2. Scheduled Completion Period

- 2.1 The Scheduled Completion Period shall be 24 (Twenty Four) Months from the Appointed Date.
- 2.2 On or before the Scheduled Completion Period, the Contractor shall have completed construction in accordance with this Agreement.

3. Extension of time

Upon extension of any or all of the aforesaid Project Milestones or the Scheduled Completion Date, as the case may be, under and in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the Project Completion Schedule shall be deemed to have been amended accordingly.

SCHEDULE-K

TESTS ON COMPLETION

(See Clause 12.1.2)

1 Schedule for Tests

- 1.1 The Contractor shall, no later than 30 (thirty) days prior to the likely completion of construction, notify the Employer's Engineer and the Employer of its intent to subject the Terminal to Tests, and no later than 10 (ten) days prior to the actual date of Tests, furnish to the Employer's Engineer and the Employer detailed inventory and particulars of all works and equipment forming part of Works.
- 1.2 The Contractor shall notify the Employer's Engineer of its readiness to subject the Terminal to Tests at any time after 10 (ten) days from the date of such notice, and upon receipt of such notice, the Employer's Engineer shall, in consultation with the Contractor, determine the date and time for each Test and notify the same to the Employer who may designate its representative to witness the Tests. The Employer's Engineer shall thereupon conduct the Tests itself or cause any of the Tests to be conducted in accordance with Article 12 and this Schedule-H.

2 Tests

- 2.1 Visual and physical test: The Employer's Engineer shall conduct a visual and physical check of construction to determine that all works and equipment forming part thereof conform to the provisions of this Agreement. The physical tests shall include measurement of crack, rutting area, area of potholes, depressions, shoving and settlement and upheaval, shoulder drop, erosion of soil from embankment,
- 2.2 Riding quality test: Riding quality of each lane of the carriageway shall be checked with the help of a calibrated bump integrator and the maximum permissible roughness for purposes of this Test shall be 2,000 (two thousand) mm for each kilometre.
- 2.3 Tests for bridges: All major and minor bridges shall be subjected to the rebound hammer and ultrasonic pulse velocity tests, to be conducted in accordance with the procedure described in Special Report No. 17: 1996 of the IRC Highway Research Board on Nondestructive Testing Techniques, at two spots in every span, to be chosen at random by the Employer's Engineer. Bridges with an individual span length of 15 (fifteen) meters or more shall also be subjected to load testing.

"Tests on jetty, Electromechanical and IT equipments: The Employer's Engineer shall require the Contractor to carry out test on jetty works, electromechanical equipments and IT equipments etc. in accordance with good industrial practice for determining the compliance of terminal with specifications and standards."

- 2.4 Other tests: The Employer's Engineer may require the Contractor to carry out or cause to be carried additional tests, in accordance with Good Industry Practice, for determining the compliance of the Terminal with Specifications and Standards.
- 2.5 Environmental audit: The Employer's Engineer shall carry out a check to determine conformity of the Terminal with the environmental requirements set forth in Applicable Laws and Applicable Permits. The Employer's Engineer shall audit for the compliance to the safeguard provisions stipulated in EMP as per Contract documents.

2.6 Safety Audit: The Employer's Engineer shall carry out, or cause to be carried out, a safety audit to determine conformity of the Terminal with the safety requirements and Good Industry Practice.

3 Agency for conducting Tests

All Tests set forth in this Schedule-K shall be conducted by the Employer's Engineer or such other agency or person as it may specify in consultation with the Employer.

4 Completion Certificate

Upon successful completion of Tests, the Employer's Engineer shall issue the Completion Certificate in accordance with the provisions of Article 12.

SCHEDULE-L

PROVISIONAL CERTIFICATE

(See Clause 12.2 and 12.4)

I, (Name of the Employer's Engineer), acting as the Employer's Engineer, under and in accordance with the Agreement dated (the "Agreement"), for construction of the " IWT Inter - modal Terminal at Ghazipur in Uttar Pradeshon River Ganga (National Waterway-1)" on Engineering, Procurement and Construction (EPC) basis through (Name of Contractor), hereby certify that the Tests in accordance with Article 12 of the Agreement have been undertaken to determine compliance of the Terminal with the provisions of the Agreement.

Works that are incomplete on account of Time Extension have been specified in the Punch List appended hereto, and the Contractor has agreed and accepted that it shall complete all such works in the time and manner set forth in the Agreement. In addition, certain minor works are incomplete and these are not likely to cause material inconvenience to the Users of the Terminal or affect their safety. The Contractor has agreed and accepted that as a condition of this Provisional Certificate, it shall complete such minor works within 30 (thirty) days hereof. These minor works have also been specified in the aforesaid Punch List.

ACCEPTED, SIGNED, SEALED	SIGNED, SEALED
AND DELIVERED	AND DELIVERED
For and on behalf of	For and on behalf of
CONTRACTOR by:	EMPLOYER's ENGINEER by:
(Signature)	(Signature)

COMPLETION CERTIFICATE

- 2 It is certified that, in terms of the aforesaid Agreement, all works forming part of Terminal have been completed, and the Terminal is hereby declared fit for entry into operation on this the day of 2015

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of the Employer's Engineer by:

(Signature)

(Name)

(Designation)

(Address)

SCHEDULE-M

PAYMENT REDUCTION FOR NON COMPLIANCE

(See Clause 14.6, 15.2 and 19.7)

DELETED

SCHEDULE-N

SELECTION OF EMPLOYER'S ENGINEER

(See Clause 18.1.1)

1 Selection of Employer's Engineer

- 1.1 The provisions of the "World Bank Procurement Guidelines, Selection and Employment of Consultants January, 2011" shall apply for selection of an experienced firm to discharge the functions and duties of an Employer's Engineer.
- 1.2 In the event of termination of the Technical Consultants appointed in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 1.1, the Employer shall appoint another firm of Technical Consultants forthwith and may engage a government-owned entity in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 3 of this Schedule-J.

2 Terms of Reference

The Terms of Reference for the Employer's Engineer (the "TOR") shall substantially conform with Annex 1 to this Schedule J.

3 Appointment of Government entity as Employer's Engineer

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Schedule, the Employer may in its discretion appoint a government-owned entity as the Employer's Engineer; provided that such entity shall be a body corporate having as one of its primary functions the provision of consulting, advisory and supervisory services for engineering projects; provided further that a government-owned entity which is owned or controlled by the Employer shall not be eligible for appointment as Employer's Engineer.

(SCHEDULE-N)

Annex–I

TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR EMPLOYER'S ENGINEER

1 Scope

1.2 The TOR shall apply to construction and maintenance of the Terminal.

2 Definitions and interpretation

- 2.1 The words and expressions beginning with or in capital letters and not defined herein but defined in the Agreement shall have, unless repugnant to the context, the meaning respectively assigned to them in the Agreement.
- 2.2 References to Articles, Clauses and Schedules in this TOR shall, except where the context otherwise requires, be deemed to be references to the Articles, Clauses and Schedules of the Agreement, and references to Paragraphs shall be deemed to be references to Paragraphs of this TOR.
- 2.3 The rules of interpretation stated in Clauses 1.2, 1.3 and 1.4 of the Agreement shall apply, mutatis mutandis, to this TOR.

3. General

- 3.1 The Employer's Engineer shall discharge its duties in a fair, impartial and efficient manner, consistent with the highest standards of professional integrity and Good Industry Practice.
- 3.2 The Employer's Engineer shall perform the duties and exercise the Employer in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, but subject to obtaining prior written approval of the Employer before determining:
 - a) Any Time Extension;
 - b) Any additional cost to be paid by the Employer to the Contractor;
 - c) The Termination Payment; or
 - d) Any other matter which is not specified in (a), (b) or (c) above and which creates an obligation or liability on either Party for a sum exceeding 0.2% of Contract price.
- 3.3 The Employer's Engineer shall submit regular periodic reports, at least once every month, to the Employer in respect of its duties and functions under this Agreement. Such reports shall be submitted by the Employer's Engineer within 10 (ten) days of the beginning of every month.
- 3.4 The Employer's Engineer shall inform the Contractor of any delegation of its duties and responsibilities to its suitably qualified and experienced personnel; provided, however, that it shall not delegate the Employer to refer any matter for the Employer's prior approval in accordance with the provisions of Clause 18.2.

- 3.5 The Employer's Engineer shall aid and advise the Employer on any proposal for Change of Scope under Article 13.
- 3.6 In the event of any disagreement between the Parties regarding the meaning, scope and nature of Good Industry Practice, as set forth in any provision of the Agreement, the Employer's Engineer shall specify such meaning, scope and nature by issuing a reasoned written statement relying on good industry practice and authentic literature.

4 Construction Period

- 4.1 During the Construction Period, the Employer's Engineer shall review the Drawings furnished by the Contractor along with supporting data, including the geo-technical and hydrological investigations, characteristics of materials from borrow areas and quarry sites, topographical surveys, and the recommendations of the Safety Consultant in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.1.6. The Employer's Engineer shall complete such review and send its observations to the Employer and the Contractor within 15 (fifteen) days of receipt of such Drawings; provided, however that in case of a Major Bridge or Structure, the aforesaid period of 15 (fifteen) days may be extended upto 30 (thirty) days. In particular, such comments shall specify the conformity or otherwise of such Drawings with the Scope of the Project and Specifications and Standards.
- 4.2 The Employer's Engineer shall review any revised Drawings sent to it by the Contractor and furnish its comments within 10 (ten) days of receiving such Drawings.
- 4.3 The Employer's Engineer shall review the Quality Assurance Plan submitted by the Contractor and shall convey its comments to the Contractor within a period of 21 (twenty-one) days stating the modifications, if any, required thereto.
- 4.4 The Employer's Engineer shall complete the review of the methodology proposed to be adopted by the Contractor for executing the Works, and convey its comments to the Contractor within a period of 10 (ten) days from the date of receipt of the proposed methodology from the Contractor.
- 4.5 The Employer's Engineer shall grant written approval to the Contractor, where necessary, for interruption and diversion of the flow of traffic in the existing lane(s) of the Terminal for purposes of maintenance during the Construction Period in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.4.
- 4.6 The Employer's Engineer shall review the monthly progress report furnished by the Contractor and send its comments thereon to the Employer and the Contractor within 7 (seven) days of receipt of such report.
- 4.7 The Employer's Engineer shall inspect the Construction Works and the Terminal and shall submit a monthly Inspection Report bringing out the results of inspections and the remedial action taken by the Contractor in respect of Defects or deficiencies. In particular, the Employer's Engineer shall include in its Inspection Report, the compliance of the recommendations made by the Safety Consultant.
- 4.8 The Employer's Engineer shall conduct the pre-construction review of manufacturer's test reports and standard samples of manufactured Materials, and such other Materials as the Employer's Engineer may require.
- 4.9 For determining that the Works conform to Specifications and Standards, the Employer's Engineer shall require the Contractor to carry out, or cause to be carried out, tests at such time and frequency and in such manner as specified in the Agreement and in accordance with Good Industry Practice for quality assurance. For purposes of this Paragraph 4.9, the tests specified in the IRC Special Publication-11 (Handbook of Quality Control for

Construction of Roads and Runways) and the Specifications for Road and Bridge Works issued by MORTH (the "Quality Control Manuals") or any modification/substitution thereof shall be deemed to be tests conforming to Good Industry Practice for quality assurance.

- 4.10 The Employer's Engineer shall test check all the quantity or number of tests prescribed for each category or type of test for quality control by the Contractor.
- 4.11 The timing of tests referred to in Paragraph 4.9, and the criteria for acceptance/ rejection of their results shall be determined by the Employer's Engineer in accordance with the Quality Control Manuals. The tests shall be undertaken on a random sample basis and shall be in addition to, and independent of, the tests that may be carried out by the Contractor for its own quality assurance in accordance with Good Industry Practice.
- 4.12 In the event that results of any tests conducted under Clause 11.10 establish any Defects or deficiencies in the Works, the Employer's Engineer shall require the Contractor to carry out remedial measures.
- 4.13 The Employer's Engineer may instruct the Contractor to execute any work which is urgently required for the safety of the Terminal, whether because of an accident, unforeseeable event or otherwise; provided that in case of any work required on account of a Force Majeure Event, the provisions of Clause 21.6 shall apply.
- 4.14 In the event that the Contractor fails to achieve any of the Project Milestones, the Employer's Engineer shall undertake a review of the progress of construction and identify potential delays, if any. If the Employer's Engineer shall determine that completion of the Terminal is not feasible within the time specified in the Agreement, it shall require the Contractor to indicate within 15 (fifteen) days the steps proposed to be taken to expedite progress, and the period within which the Project Completion Date shall be achieved. Upon receipt of a report from the Contractor, the Employer's Engineer shall review the same and send its comments to the Employer and the Contractor forthwith.
- 4.15 The Employer's Engineer shall obtain from the Contractor a copy of all the Contractor's quality control records and documents before the Completion Certificate is issued pursuant to Clause 12.4.
- 4.16 Employer's Engineer may recommend to the Employer suspension of the whole or part of the Works if the work threatens the safety of the Users and pedestrians. After the Contractor has carried out remedial measure, the Employer's Engineer shall inspect such remedial measures forthwith and make a report to the Employer recommending whether or not the suspension hereunder may be revoked.
- 4.17 In the event that the Contractor carries out any remedial measures to secure the safety of suspended works and Users, and requires the Employer's Engineer to inspect such works, the Employer's Engineer shall inspect the suspended works within 3 (three) days of receiving such notice, and make a report to the Employer forthwith, recommending whether or not such suspension may be revoked by the Employer.
- 4.18 The Employer's Engineer shall carry out, or cause to be carried out, all the Tests specified in Schedule-H and issue a Completion Certificate or Provisional Certificate, as the case may be. For carrying out its functions under this Paragraph 4.18 and all matters incidental thereto, the Employer's Engineer shall act under and in accordance with the provisions of Article 12 and Schedule-H.

5 Determination of Costs and Time

5.1 The Employer's Engineer shall determine the costs, and/or their reasonableness, that are required to be determined by it under the Agreement.

- 5.2 The Employer's Engineer shall determine the period of Time Extension that is required to be determined by it under the Agreement.
- 5.3 The Employer's Engineer shall consult each Party in every case of determination in accordance with the provisions of Clause 18.5.

6. Payments

- 6.1 The Employer's Engineer shall withhold payments for the affected works for which the Contractor fails to revise and resubmit the Drawings to the Employer's Engineer in accordance with the provisions of Clause 10.2.4 (d).
- 6.2 Employer's Engineer shall:
 - a) Within 10 (ten) days of receipt of the Stage Payment Statement from the Contractor pursuant to Clause 19.4, determine the amount due to the Contractor and recommend the release of 90 (ninety) percent of the amount so determined as part payment, pending issue of the Interim Payment Certificate; and
 - b) Within 15 (fifteen) days of the receipt of the Stage Payment Statement referred to in Clause 19.4, deliver to the Employer and the Contractor an Interim Payment Certificate certifying the amount due and payable to the Contractor, after adjustments in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.10.
- 6.3 The Employer's Engineer shall certify final payment within 30 (thirty) days of the receipt of the final payment statement of Maintenance in accordance with the provisions of Clause 19.16.

7. Other duties and functions

The Employer's Engineer shall perform all other duties and functions as specified in the Agreement.

8 Miscellaneous

- 8.1 A copy of all communications, comments, instructions, Drawings or Documents sent by the Employer's Engineer to the Contractor pursuant to this TOR, and a copy of all the test results with comments of the Employer's Engineer thereon, shall be furnished by the Employer's Engineer to the Employer forthwith.
- 8.2 The Employer's Engineer shall retain at least one copy each of all Drawings and Documents received by it, including 'as-built' Drawings, and keep them in its safe custody.
- 8.3 Within 90 (ninety) days of the Project Completion Date, the Employer's Engineer shall obtain a complete set of as-built Drawings, in 2 (two) hard copies and in micro film form or in such other medium as may be acceptable to the Employer, reflecting the Terminal as actually designed, engineered and constructed, including an as-built survey illustrating the layout of the Terminal and setback lines, if any, of the buildings and structures forming part of Project Facilities; and shall hand them over to the Employer against receipt thereof.
- 8.4 The Employer's Engineer, if called upon by the Employer or the Contractor or both, shall mediate and assist the Parties in arriving at an amicable settlement of any Dispute between the Parties.
- 8.5 The Employer's Engineer shall inform the Employer and the Contractor of any event of Contractor's Default within one week of its occurrence.

SCHEDULE-O

FORMS OF PAYMENT STATEMENTS

(See Clauses 19.4.1, 19.6.1, and 19.8.1)

1. Stage Payment Statement for Works

The Stage Payment Statement for Works shall state:

- a) The estimated amount for the Works executed in accordance with Clause 19.3.1 subsequent to the last claim;
- b) Amounts reflecting adjustments in price for the aforesaid claim;
- c) The estimated amount of each Change of Scope Order executed subsequent to the last claim;
- d) Amounts reflecting adjustment in price, if any, for (c) above in accordance with the provisions of Clause 13.2.3 (a);
- e) Total of (a), (b), (c) and (d) above;
- f) Deductions:
 - i) Any amount to be deducted in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement except taxes;
 - ii) Any amount towards deduction of taxes; and
 - iii) Total of (i) and (ii) above.
- g) Net claim: (e) (f) (iii);
- h) The amounts received by the Contractor up to the last claim:
 - For the Works executed (excluding Change of Scope orders);
 - For Change of Scope Orders, and
 - Taxes Deducted
- 2. Contractor's Claim for Damages

Note: The Contractor shall submit its claims in a form acceptable to the Employer.

SCHEDULE-P

INSURANCE

(See Clause 20.1)

1. Insurance during Construction Period

- 1.1 The Contractor shall effect and maintain at its own cost, from the Appointed Date till the date of issue of the Completion Certificate, the following insurances for any loss or damage occurring on account of Non Political Event of Force Majeure, malicious act, accidental damage, explosion, fire and terrorism:
 - a) Insurance of Works, Plant and Materials and an additional sum of 15 (fifteen) per cent of such replacement cost to cover any additional costs of and incidental to the rectification of loss or damage including professional fees and the cost of demolishing and removing any part of the Works and of removing debris of whatsoever nature; and
 - b) Insurance for the Contractor's equipment and Documents brought onto the Site by the Contractor, for a sum sufficient to provide for their replacement at the Site.
- 1.2 The insurance under paragraph 1.1 (a) and (b) above shall cover the Employer and the Contractor against all loss or damage from any cause arising under paragraph 1.1 other than risks which are not insurable at commercial terms.

2. Insurance for Contractor's Defects Liability

The Contractor shall effect and maintain insurance cover for the Works from the date of issue of the Completion Certificate until the end of the Defects Liability Period for any loss or damage for which the Contractor is liable and which arises from a cause occurring prior to the issue of the Completion Certificate. The Contractor shall also maintain other insurances for maximum sums as may be required under the Applicable Laws and in accordance with Good Industry Practice.

3. Insurance against Injury to persons and damage to Property

- 3.1 The Contractor shall insure against its liability for any loss, damage, death or bodily injury, or damage to any property (except things insured under Paragraphs 1and 2 of this Schedule or to any person (except persons insured under Clause 20.9), which may arise out of the Contractor's performance of this Agreement. This insurance shall be for a limit per occurrence of not less than the amount stated below with no limit on the number of occurrences. The insurance cover shall be not less than: Rs. 2 lakhs
- 3.2 The insurance shall be extended to cover liability for all loss and damage to the Employer's property arising out of the Contractor's performance of this Agreement excluding:
 - a) The Employer's right to have the construction works executed on, over, under, in or through any land, and to occupy this land for the Works; and
 - b) Damage which is an unavoidable result of the Contractor's obligations to execute the Works.

4. Insurance to be in Joint Names

The insurance under paragraphs 1 to 3 above shall be in the joint names of the Contractor and the Employer.

SCHEDULE-Q

TESTS ON COMPLETION OF DEFECT LIABILITY PERIOD

(See Clause 14.10)

1. Crane Test

The tests shall comprise the following:

- a) Equipment / unit assembly test.
- b) Contractor(s)' adjustments and settings.
- c) Satisfactory completion of no load tests for each equipment.
- d) Final Operational Tests such as Commissioning and Performance Guarantee Test of each equipment.

Before any electrical system is put to use, the Contractor(s) shall carry out the following tests at site in presence of and to the satisfaction of the Engineer.

- Insulation resistance tests on cables, motors, switchgears and generators.
- Polarity tests wherever applicable.

2. Area Lighting Level Test

Contractor shall in the presence of client representative measure lux level through lux meters at various points in the following areas and ensure lux levels as mentioned are achieved:

- i) Jetty Area: Minimum 20 lux
- ii) Road: Minimum 20 lux
- iii) Worker's Amenity Block: Minimum 200 lux
- iv) Electrical sub-station: Minimum 200 lux

SCHEDULE-R

TAKING OVER CERTIFICATE

(See Clause 14.10)

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

(Signature)

(Name and designation of Employer's Representative)

(Address)

SCHEDULE-S

PERFORMANCE CERTIFICATE

(See Clause 17.7.2)

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

(Signature) (Name and designation of Employer's Representative) (Address)